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Part One: Just Another Day
at the Office

 New York, NY, 19th June 2015.

‘One life ends and a
new one begins,’ Leanne said as she raised her wine glass.

‘Perhaps a
little melodramatic,’ Dione replied. ‘You’re just switching
careers.’

‘It
feels like a new life.’ She glanced at Lisa, who was also
sitting at the bar in the Black Candle.

‘After a double
shift to clear the decks,’ Lisa said, ‘it feels like I’ve had the
chains unlocked and I’m being given my freedom. I’d imagine that’ll
change the first time I’m dragged out of bed at two in the morning
to help autopsy a body.’

‘There’s that,’
Leanne agreed, ‘but I’m just so excited about what we’re going to
be doing that I feel like life is starting again. Maybe it started
when I found out vampires were real… Not sure. But on Monday, we
start studying all this stuff for real. It’s going to be… amazing.’
Both girls had been doing their residencies and planning to become
doctors – though Lisa had also had plans to leave standard medicine
behind her and do alternative therapies – until they had discovered
that vampires were real. After a brush with unlife thanks to an
obsessive vampire, Leanne had spent hours with nothing to do but
grill Winthrop – soon to be her boss – about the supernatural. Now
both Leanne and Lisa would be working for, and learning from, the
aging genius who handled the scientific side of the NYPD Specialist
Crimes Unit’s work.

‘Not that you
haven’t been bugging Winthrop about it every chance you got since
January,’ Mike said from the stool beside his enthusiastic
girlfriend.

‘He never seems
terribly bugged.’

‘It’s been
fairly quiet since we caught Evan,’ Dione said. ‘Winthrop doesn’t
mind imparting knowledge anyway, but we have had a fairly quiet
couple of months. Which I am not complaining about, I might add.
Mike’s basic training got to finish without incident. Now we have
our two new recruits on board. It’s all good.’

‘It’s nice that
everyone’s behaving themselves,’ Lisa said. ‘Hopefully they’ll keep
it like that while Leanne and I get through our basic
training.’

‘From your lips
to the ears of the Moirai. Of course, we get a bit of excitement
the week after next, but that’s mostly a concern for me.’

‘Catherine’s
coming to town,’ Mike said.

‘She is. She’ll
want to meet the people at SCU, but her security is my problem, and
Leo’s, not something we need to worry over as a team.’

‘Good,’ Leanne
said, ‘because I have no idea how to arrange security for a
visiting vampire Princeps.’

‘Nor should you
need to. I’d imagine that Leo will have organised some sort of
party and we’ll all be on the guest list. Possibly even Pat.’

Pat, standing
on the other side of the bar and not paying excessive attention,
turned at the sound of her name. ‘I what now?’

‘I’d imagine
Leo has arranged some form of party for when Catherine is here. You
may be invited.’

‘As long as he
gives me a couple of days’ notice. Haven’t heard anything about it
yet.’

Dione shrugged.
‘He may be keeping it quiet for security reasons. I’m just assuming
there’ll be some sort of social engagement. Perhaps he decided
against it.’ She took a sip of her wine. ‘Anyway, that’s a week or
so away and tonight we’re celebrating Leanne and Lisa being freed
from indentured servitude.’

‘I’ll drink to
that,’ Leanne said, grinning. ‘To freedom!’

‘Freedom it
is,’ Dione replied, raising her own glass.

~~~

‘It’s going to be very
different from what we’re used to,’ Lisa said. ‘I mean, I suppose
there is likely to be some medical work needed, but–’

‘But most of
our patients are likely to be already dead,’ Leanne said,
smirking.

‘There’s that.
But some of them could be infected by something weird.’

‘Ghoul
victims,’ Mike put in.

Lisa grimaced.
‘Like that. We’ll need to learn hazardous materials protocols,
forensics, autopsy procedures.’

‘Buckets and
buckets of science,’ Leanne went on. ‘Science practically no one
else on Earth is able to study.’

‘There are
vampires who study the science behind vampires,’ Dione said. ‘Most
of them are in Europe. A lot of the work is done in England,
actually. The Summus Concilium likes to keep an eye on that kind of
thing. It is something of a rarity for humans to be given official
sanction to work in that area, but even the fuddy-duddies in London
were able to recognise the value of Winthrop’s work. Frankly, he’s
made more discoveries in the area of vampire biology in his
lifetime than vampires have managed in the last four centuries.
It’s the creativity thing again. Vampires simply don’t have a knack
for inspiration.’

‘Why don’t they
employ humans to do it over there?’ Leanne asked. ‘Or at least to
work alongside the vampires?’

‘Inertia. I
think they’re still waiting to see whether the Agreement ends up
being a good or a bad thing.’ The Agreement was the reason that SCU
existed. It had been put in place between the vampires and certain
elements of the city’s administration to ensure that the reality of
vampires did not become public knowledge after a war in Coney
Island had threatened to reveal the big secret. Now the enforcement
of vampire law in New York was carried out under the aegis of the
NYPD, even if most of its citizens never knew about it.

‘But it’s been
in place for over fifty years!’

‘Sixty next
March. Vampires don’t usually take much notice of anything younger
than a century. It takes two hundred years to gain respect in the
community.’

‘Leo’s not much
more than two hundred and he’s respected,’ Mike said.

‘He’s almost
two hundred and seventy, but he demonstrated a quite remarkable
ability to organise and he has considerable temporal power thanks
to his various… business enterprises.’ Mike gave a cough. Leo,
Princeps of the New York Concilium, had a number of legitimate
business enterprises sure enough, but he also had his finger in a
number of illegal ones. Mike did his best to ignore the latter, and
Leo did his best not to rub it in Mike’s face. ‘Even so,’ Dione
went on, ‘he’d never have made it to his current position before
he’d been dead for a couple of centuries. I’m not saying that’s a
good thing, just that it is a fact of vampire society.’

‘So, we got
kind of lucky,’ Leanne said. ‘Living in New York, where the
Agreement exists, means we get to learn all this stuff. Somewhere
else–’

‘You’d likely
have never found out vampires, or any other “supernatural” entity,
even existed.’

22nd
June.

Leanne’s first official
entry into the SCU offices was a lot more mundane than she felt the
situation warranted. She was going to work for a sort of secret
unit within the NYPD, and she was making her entrance through a
service door at the back of the Midtown Precinct South building,
accessed by what amounted to an alley. The precinct building was a
fairly modern affair, faced all around in dark brick and concrete
panels. A rolling door in the concrete wall led into a fairly bare
room meant for deliveries. Off to one side was a freight elevator
which looked vaguely unused; you needed to use a hidden retina
scanner to get it to take you down to the SCU level and Leanne was
not registered for it yet. She had always been escorted down
before, and today was no exception as Mike was with her. Today,
once all the official stuff was done with, that would change.

The elevator
opened up onto a corridor which, among other things, connected SCU
to the apartment building behind the precinct where Winthrop, Mary,
and Juliana lived. Going the other way took you to a reinforced
door which opened onto the back of the SCU itself, near to Mary’s
office and the medical rooms. There was a keycode lock on that
door, but Mary was usually inside and could open it remotely having
seen who was approaching on one of her screens. Mary had a lot of
screens.

Mike poked his
head into Mary’s office as they walked past the door. ‘Morning,
Mary.’

‘Morning,
Mary,’ Leanne called out from behind him.

‘Good morning
to both of you,’ the forever-teenage vampire replied. ‘I’m going to
need your biometrics later, Leanne.’

‘I know.
Looking forward to it.’

‘Tell me that
again after I’ve imaged your retina. Dione and Lisa are already in
with Winthrop. I’ll have a coffee when one of you gets free.’

‘I’ll put the
order in,’ Mike said, setting off down the corridor toward
Winthrop’s lab.

‘What’s behind
that door?’ Leanne asked, indicating the one in the middle which
they were passing.

‘Storage.
Mostly weapons. I don’t think you’ll need to go in there, but
you’ll have access when Mary’s finished.’

‘Someone would
need to teach me how to shoot.’

‘And you’re a
civilian consultant, I think, so you shouldn’t need to, but… Hm.’
Mike walked into the lab and began walking through the rat run
which existed only as the various machines allowed. Mary had her
screens, and Winthrop had his instruments. The room dog-legged
around both the armoury and Mary’s office, and every spare inch of
wall was occupied by some form of forensic or medical gadget. There
was everything you could ever want to analyse evidence and research
vampire biology. And at the end there was a slightly – very
slightly – more open area where Winthrop had a workbench, a desk
with a computer, and his coffee machine. The latter was gurgling
already.

‘Mary says
she’ll have a coffee,’ Mike said by way of introduction, ‘and do we
need to teach Leanne and Lisa to shoot?’

‘I have a
rudimentary knowledge of marksmanship,’ Winthrop said, not turning
from the coffee machine. ‘Admittedly, I’ve never actually needed to
use it, but it was felt that I should be able to defend myself if
needed. That was quite a while ago…’

‘It wouldn’t
hurt,’ Dione said. She was leaning casually against the bench, legs
crossed at the ankle, and dressed for the office, if perhaps in a
shorter skirt than a secretary might wear. It did not really matter
what the vampire-near-goddess was wearing: she was still the most
attractive woman in more or less any room, but beyond that, she
just carried an air of confidence, power, and sensuality about her
which drew attention. ‘Juliana too, now you’ve mentioned it. Mary’s
never learned to shoot, except in video games, but she has
alternate methods of defence.’

Juliana, the
youngest person – and the youngest vampire – in the room, looked up
from her contemplation of the coffee machine’s complex gurgles and
hisses. ‘I need to learn to shoot?’ She had been a vampire for
about five months and had come to terms with her new life, more or
less.

‘It wouldn’t
hurt, and we should get Mary to give you some pointers on street
fighting. If you learn to use your strength, and your fangs,
perhaps you don’t need to use a pistol.’ Juliana looked a bit
uncertain about both options, but she said nothing else. ‘I’ll put
a little thought into something suitable for concealed carry. We
can get the permits easily enough. We have body armour for the two
of you, just in case.’

‘I hadn’t
thought we’d need that kind of thing when we started here,’ Lisa
said. She, for whatever reason, had been given Winthrop’s guest
chair. There was not a lot of space for chairs in the lab. ‘I
suppose I should have.’

‘We don’t
expect you to be entering dangerous environments,’ Dione
replied, ‘but we are ready for the eventuality. Occasionally, crime
scenes can be hazardous.’

‘Like suspected
ghoul infestations,’ Juliana put in. ‘Even if I didn’t get a
hazmat suit to wear for that.’

‘You were quite
safe.’

‘Yes, maybe,
but it was disgusting in that tunnel.’

‘You didn’t
have to go into the sewer,’ Mike said. ‘When you’ve had to walk
through a sewer for miles hunting ghouls, then you can
complain about your working environment.’

Winthrop turned
and handed Mike a mug. ‘For Mary. By the time you get back, yours
will be ready.’

‘Right,’ Mike
said, and he started off the way he had come.

‘Now,’ Winthrop
said, turning back to start another brew, ‘I suppose we should get
started. There’s no real need for introductions to our subject
matter, but we should set down some form of curriculum and discuss
duties.’

‘The curriculum
is easy,’ Leanne said. ‘I want to know everything.’

Winthrop
laughed and smiled at his eager student. ‘I’m quite sure I
don’t know everything, my dear, but we’ll give it the good old
college try.’

~~~

‘So, are there any
outstanding cases we should know about?’ Leanne asked. Lunch was
being eaten around Winthrop’s workbench. Mike was there, but Dione
had gone off to inform the Concilium, in the form of Leo, that
their two new SCU members had been officially taken on.

‘Uh, not much,’
Mike said.

‘What about
that unidentified corpse?’ Lisa asked. ‘No head, no hands. Maybe
the victim of a magical ritual.’

Leanne coughed
out a laugh. ‘Magic? I get vampires, but magic?’ She turned her
gaze upon Winthrop, noticed his entirely serious expression, and
frowned. ‘Magic is real?’

‘Magic,’
Winthrop said, ‘exists. Not even the people able to perform it
reliably understand it. Perhaps, long ago, there were people who
understood how and why it functions, but these days it is carried
out according to rote formulae passed down through the
generations.’ He sighed. ‘Now that you’re working with us, Leanne,
I feel it my duty to point out that there are a number of elements
to what we do which do appear to fall into the category of
the supernatural. Not everything about vampires fits into any form
of science we currently understand. I’m hopeful that, one day, we
will, but at the moment that is far from being the case.’

‘Oh.’ There was
a short pause and then Leanne went on with more of an upbeat tone.
‘Well, I sort of knew that. I may have been suppressing it a
little, but I knew that. I mean, live blood. Human blood is
pushing it a little, but I could accept that vampires need human
blood. But they need to take it from a living human.’

‘Not absolutely
always,’ Winthrop interjected. ‘It is certainly true of most
vampires, but corvus are able to consume blood from recently
deceased humans. The limit seems to be around six hours, though
that is based on apocryphal evidence.’

‘Still, that’s
one rare lineage, right? And it has to be from someone who recently
died. Can they use donated blood?’

‘Yes, but only
if it was donated within a relatively short period of drinking
it.’

‘I think my
point stands. There’s no biological reason I can think of
why vampires need blood from a living human.’

‘It’s almost
like it’s some form of contagion magic,’ Lisa said.

Leanne
grimaced. ‘This is where Lisa’s knowledge of esoterica totally
eclipses mine.’

‘One of the
“laws” of magic,’ Winthrop said. ‘Contagion suggests that what has
been part of, or in contact with, something retains a connection to
it.’

‘Maybe I meant
sympathetic magic,’ Lisa mused. ‘That’s “like begets like,” so
lungwort was used to treat respiratory diseases because people
thought the leaves looked like diseased lungs. And maybe living
human blood produces a “living” vampire. Not that I really think
that’s what’s happening.’

Leanne
shrugged. ‘It is kind of like the vampires are absorbing some sort
of life essence with the blood acting as transport.’

‘Where did my
rational girlfriend go?’ Mike asked. Leanne just grinned at
him.

‘Well, to add
to that conjecture,’ Winthrop said, ‘one thing we do know
about magic is that it needs blood to make it work. Human blood
works, but you need quite a lot of it to do anything major. Vampire
blood is considerably more efficacious, almost as though it is a
concentrated form of human blood.’

‘That’s…
weird,’ Leanne said.

‘It’s also why
the vampires have been doing their best to suppress magical
bloodlines for centuries,’ Mike said.

‘Suppress as
in–’

‘They used to
wipe out entire families. Supposedly, it hasn’t happened in a
while.’

‘Because there
are no known families left,’ Winthrop added. ‘But, if an
unknown one has produced a functional magician, he could be
draining vampires to perform his rituals, but we only have one
unidentified body. No one has come forward with a missing person
report which matches our subject. We have had no other similar
victims.’

‘Which could
mean whoever it is has got better at hiding the corpses,’ Mike
said. ‘Also, the one we have was transylvanian, which could mean
someone on the Societas task force got carried away.’

‘Right,’ Leanne
said, pausing for just the right interval before asking, ‘and
what’s the Societas task force?’

‘This is going
to be a long day,’ Mike said, looking at Winthrop.

‘I believe that
was to be expected,’ Winthrop replied.

~~~

‘Randall asked for more
resources for his task force yesterday,’ Leo said. He was sitting
behind his desk in the Kitty Has Claws nightclub which he owned and
ran. It was but one of a number of such enterprises which formed
his legitimate business empire, but it was the one he liked to
operate from.

‘Why?’ Dione
asked flatly.

‘He wants
another six people.’

‘He’s given us
absolutely nothing after six months of causing disquiet among most
of the minor lineages. I think it’s time the entire thing was wound
up, not expanded.’

‘He claims he’s
close to rooting out the cell.’ Leo held up a hand. ‘I don’t
believe him, but that’s what he says.’

Dione pressed
her lips together, thinking. ‘Tell him to have his evidence
together and available for me to review by… Thursday morning. We
can use Catherine’s visit as a pretext. If there is a
functional Societas cell in the city, they would represent a
security threat which I cannot tolerate. Tell him I want to examine
what he has and deal with the situation rapidly. If he’s got
nothing, we’ll shut his fishing expedition down.’

Leo grinned,
showing a lot of white teeth and his fangs. ‘I was under the
impression that you disliked politics.’

‘I dislike it
with considerable intensity, but I did learn it from the people who
invented it. Compared to the politicians of Athens, Randall
Cartwright is a babe in arms.’

‘Huh. Well, I
know there are times when I’d like to stuff a pacifier in his
mouth.’

‘I’d prefer my
fist, but striking children is out of fashion in this century.’

~~~

‘So, this task force
might have gone vigilante and killed someone they thought was part
of this secret society,’ Leanne said. ‘I guess that makes sense.
Maybe more sense than a magical ritual, but… Well, sense took a
walk out for a smoke when I took the job. Sort of.’

‘It did not,’
Winthrop assured her. ‘Not entirely anyway. It does tend to be
useful to keep an open mind in SCU. Except regarding aliens. It’s
never aliens. Well, until it turns out that it is.’

‘That’s
comforting.’

‘If SCU gets
it, it’s usually vampires,’ Mike said, ‘which is why someone on the
task force getting a little too rough is a reasonable explanation
for that corpse. But until we identify the guy, actually running
down who ended him is likely to be impossible. No names, no crime
scene, no evidence.’

‘A concise
explanation of the problem, Mike,’ Winthrop said. ‘That is our only
outstanding case at the moment, and progressing it is likely to
remain impossible until we have an identity. Hence, we have some
time to start educating all of you in the wonderful world of
vampires and other supernatural entities. Mike still has things to
learn, ladies. He’ll be joining you in class when he has the
time.’

‘He was never
big on science classes,’ Leanne said.

Mike shrugged.
‘It wasn’t a matter of saving my own life back in school. Knowing
this stuff became a lot more important when I joined SCU.’

‘I just find it
fascinating,’ Lisa said. ‘I mean, I always believed there was more
to the world than science classes taught us. Now I get to find out
what is real and what isn’t.’

‘That we know
of,’ Winthrop qualified. ‘It’s not impossible, indeed it’s quite
likely, that our knowledge of the shadowy world of the supernatural
is not complete. We think that werewolves and other shapeshifters
are extinct, but there could be one or two remaining. We have seen
no major magic use in modern times and so believe that the magical
bloodlines are gone.’

‘But there
could be someone out there with, what, the right genes?’ Leanne
asked.

‘It’s thought
to be genetic, yes. Then again, that thought is based on a
retroactive analysis of the way the talent occurred in families. No
one, to my knowledge, has ever had a live magician to study, at
least since genetic science was codified.’

‘Has Di ever
met one?’ Lisa asked. ‘She’s been around for two and a half
thousand years. There must’ve been a few magicians about in
that time.’

Winthrop
frowned. ‘I believe the answer to that is yes, but she’s never
mentioned meeting any. I rather suspect that if she has, the
meeting was rather violent. It’s possible that she prefers not to
discuss that kind of thing. It’s quite possible that any previous
dealings she may have had with magicians were… less than
savoury.’

‘Being the
Hunter isn’t always a wonderful experience,’ Mike said.

25th
June.

Randall Cartwright was
not an especially likeable man. At almost three hundred and sixty,
he had likely seen a lot of prejudice directed his way, but that
did not excuse his abrasive manner. Yes, he was a transylvanian,
but that did not mean the chip on his shoulder was justified.

‘The task force
collected all of that information from reputable sources,’
Cartwright stated flatly. ‘I don’t see how you can ignore it simply
because–’

‘Simply because
everything in this document’ – Dione waved the dossier she had been
provided with, which was not thin – ‘qualifies as hearsay?’

‘Because you
don’t like the way it was collected.’

Dione sighed.
‘Were you in America when McCarthy was running his anti-communism
campaign, Randall? I admit, I missed most of it. He was gone by the
time I moved in here to deal with the Coney Island War. Leo was
here.’

‘I was in
Boston,’ Cartwright said. ‘I moved to America after the war.’

‘Then you
remember the fear. The simple act of accusation could result in
someone’s life being ruined.’

‘It was not
America’s finest hour,’ Leo said, his voice a low rumble. The three
of them were sitting in one of the offices at the Concilium’s HQ,
but Leo was sitting back from the desk Dione was using, just
watching the proceedings.

‘And this…
report is not ours,’ Dione continued. ‘Most of the accusations I’m
seeing here are entirely unsubstantiated and they pretty much all
come from members of your task force or associates of those
members.’ She looked across at Leo. ‘Connie Barrett is in
here.’

Leo frowned.
‘She’s daimyo, isn’t she?’

‘Everyone knows
that the daimyo are unstable,’ Cartwright said.

‘Like everyone
knows that transylvanians are an accident waiting to happen?’ Dione
responded. Cartwright glowered at her. ‘Besides, I’ve never been
entirely convinced about Connie. Her scent is… Not the point.
There’s no way she’s a member of Societas, and the “evidence”
provided here is that she “didn’t want to answer the questions”
your people asked. There’s no indication of what questions were
asked. There’s no indication of what answers she gave. She had to
say something, but nothing’s recorded. Basically, this comes across
as the task force persecuting a daimyo because she’s a
daimyo.’

‘So, you’re
saying you’ll do nothing about these people?’ Cartwright asked.

‘I’m going to
take a representative sample and check them out. If I can’t find
any real evidence that they’re involved with Societas, then
I’ll take no action.’

‘And until the
Hunter has followed up on your report,’ Leo said, ‘your task force
will cease its activities. All activities, Randall. If I
receive one more complaint about any of them, I’ll be directing
Dione to investigate them as possibly endangering vampire
society.’

‘I’ll make the
necessary arrangements,’ Cartwright said. ‘Work quickly, Hunter.
There’s no telling what some of them could be up to while you’re
deliberating.’

‘Oh, I’ll start
today, Randall,’ Dione replied, getting to her feet. ‘I could just
go for an ice cream.’

~~~

America’s love affair
with the nineteen fifties was alive and well and living in Mama’s
Genuine Ice Cream Parlour. The place looked like a fifties diner
with pink-topped stools with chrome posts beneath them at the
counter, soda taps, and a fairly vast selection of ice cream
flavours in refrigerated tubs. The staff were all dressed in
somewhat stylised, definitely over-sexualised costumes which few
people in the fifties had ever worn. Mike could see why it was
popular.

Concetta Bergen
was decked out in high-waisted blue shorts, a checked shirt tied
under her breasts, and white high-heeled pumps. Her black hair was
tied into pigtails by checked ribbons, and she was wearing too much
make-up. She looked, more than anything, like a doll brought to
life with her pale skin and pretty face with rouged cheeks and
bright-red lips. She smiled when she saw Dione walking in and
tripped over to meet the Hunter, apparently unconcerned about her
arrival at Connie’s place of work.

‘Miss Hunter,’
Connie said as she approached, her eyes flicking to Mike as he
followed Dione in. ‘It’s nice to see you again. Can I get you
something?’

‘A cone,’ Dione
said, returning the smile. ‘Vanilla. You want something, Mike? The
vanilla here is made with real vanilla.’

Mike’s brow
wrinkled a little; it seemed like an odd, somewhat redundant
statement to make. ‘So long as the rum and raisin isn’t made with
real rum, I’ll have some of that. Can’t drink on duty.’

‘It’s fine,’
Connie replied. ‘Sit down. I’ll be right over with your order.’

‘I need a
minute of your time too, Connie,’ Dione said, lowering her voice.
‘If Brunetti is curious, tell him you witnessed a crime and we need
to confirm some details or something.’

‘Oh. Okay.
That’ll be fine too.’

Nodding, Dione
waved Mike over to one of the tables which lined the wall, taking
one of the bench seats. ‘Connie’s a daimyo. Probably. There aren’t
many of them in the city. They dominate in Japan, though there are
a few han and carpathians over there these days.’

‘I remember.
Daimyo have a reputation for not being able to stop when they’re
feeding. They’re an offshoot of the putative asian lineage which
used to rule China, Japan, and all that region until the han
pretty much wiped them out.’

Dione smiled.
‘I’m glad to hear that you remember your lessons.’

‘Yeah, but
you’re usually more sure about lineage than that. Connie’s
probably a daimyo?’

The smile
shifted into a slightly puzzled frown. ‘She smells off for a
daimyo. I got to know their scent pretty well when I was living in
Japan.’

‘In the
seventeenth century.’

‘Right. The Edo
period. It was a good time to be there. Culturally anyway. The
Tokugawa shogunate could be closed-minded and isolationist… Anyway,
I know what daimyo smell like and Connie smells more or less like
one, but not quite right.’

‘New
lineage?’

‘It’s a
possibility. I suppose we could get Winthrop to sequence her viral
genes, but… Well, it’s not that important.’ Dione looked
around as Connie walked over with two ice cream cones.

‘What did you
need me for?’ Connie asked after handing over the sweets.

‘I need to ask
you whether you’re a member of Societas Draconistarum.’

Connie’s face
did a shimmy of expressions. ‘No of course– Did those idiots
actually make some sort of complaint about me?’

‘Define
idiots.’

‘Back in… March
it was. I had a visit from some men from that task force the
Concilium set up. They were fishing, accusing me of being with
Societas. I thought they’d dropped it. I, um, dropped a few names.
Yours. Mister Darius’s. They seemed like they didn’t want you
knowing what they were doing.’

‘More like how
they were doing it,’ Dione replied. ‘Don’t worry about them. I
believe you and, frankly, that’s what counts. Why didn’t you come
to me or Leo with this?’

Connie gave a
shrug. ‘It’s internal business, not something affecting the secret.
I’d have gone to my Vicarius, but he thinks I’m a “dangerous
daimyo” too. It was probably him that sent the goons after me.’

‘Mm.’ Dione
frowned, but said nothing more on the subject; it was quite
possible that Connie was right. ‘I don’t suppose you have
heard anything about Societas operating in the area?’

‘I don’t really
do the social thing. I visit the Candle once a month. Otherwise, I
live a pretty normal, human life. Uh, but no, I haven’t heard or
seen anything out of place.’

‘Figured as
much.’ Dione dug a bill from her pocket and handed it over. ‘Keep
the change. For the inconvenience. You just keep living your life,
Connie. Leave the task force to me.’

Connie’s eyes
lit up as she took in the value of the money she had been handed.
‘This is too–’

‘For the
inconvenience. Like I said. Come on, partner, let’s stop bothering
this nice young woman.’

Mike got up
from his seat, lifting the cone toward Connie. ‘Good ice cream. I
might come back.’

Connie beamed.
‘It’s always good to have a satisfied customer.’

~~~

‘I think she gets
lonely,’ Dione said as she drove them north along Lafayette
Street.

‘Huh?’ Mike
asked. He was enjoying his ice cream and wondering how Dione seemed
to find it so easy to juggle her own treat while driving.

‘Connie. I
think she gets lonely. She was an accidental conversion. Some
random daimyo came over here for the Winter Olympics in Lake
Placid. Like I said, they can have trouble stopping, especially
when they know they’ll probably be halfway across the world by the
time the body is found. He bit her and dumped her. Probably doesn’t
even know he created a new vampire. Or care. Bastard.’

‘Lake Placid.
That was… a while back.’

‘Nineteen
eighty. We arranged to have her fostered in Los Angeles, but she
wanted to come back east when her filia period was over.’

Mike did some
quick math. ‘So… she has to be at least thirty. Probably more
like–’

‘She’s pushing
sixty now. Thirty-five years dead.’

‘Vampires
really mess with your sense of age.’

Dione laughed.
‘I think the costume and make-up make her look a little younger
than she is. She was about twenty-one when she died, but she does
tend to look younger dressed up like a fifties farm girl. Not that
girls on farms back then looked like that.’

‘Except in the
movies. What’s next?’

‘We’ll go
pester some more people whose only crime is that someone, somewhere
doesn’t like them. If any of the people on Randall’s list actually
look even slightly suspicious, I’ll be the most surprised vampire
in the city.’

27th
June.

Something tickled at
Lisa’s nose, sliding her out of sleep to discover what the scent
was. She sniffed a couple of times. Herbal. There was something
herbal in the air. Herbs and… smoke. Lisa sat bolt upright and
turned, half expecting to see flames licking at the bedroom
carpet.

Instead, she
saw Dione gently wafting a bundle of dried something which was
smouldering and giving off the strange scent in a plume of subtly
blue-tinted smoke. ‘I didn’t mean to wake you,’ Dione said.
‘Sorry.’

‘What on Earth
are you doing?’ Lisa asked. She rubbed at her eyes, partially to
wipe away the remains of sleep, and partially to be sure she was
seeing what she thought she was.

‘It’s the
Aphrodisia next Saturday. I thought I’d really do it properly this
year, and that means ritual purification of the site for the
ceremony.’

‘Your
bedroom.’

‘Well, yes. You
remember what I said it would involve.’ Dione paused briefly. ‘Uh,
since I am going to do this properly, it’s going to take
more out of both of us. I’ll need more blood from you than normal
and it’s likely to be pretty tiring. Are you still okay with doing
this?’

‘You’re going
to exhaust me in a ritual involving a lot of sex?’

‘That… more or
less covers your part in the ceremony, yes.’

‘And you have
to ask if I’m still interested?’

A smirk tugged
at the corners of Dione’s lips. ‘I felt I should ask. When I’ve
finished this, I’m going out. You should head back to the Candle,
or whatever.’

‘Working on a
Saturday?’ There was a pout in Lisa’s voice.

‘A Hunter’s
work never ends, dear. Except when we quit, which I have no
intention of doing in the near future. So, yes, I’ll be working on
a Saturday.’

~~~

‘Nothing?’ Dione asked.
‘I was really expecting one or two irregularities at least.’

‘Okay,’ Mary
conceded from her seat at her array of computer screens, ‘nothing
that interests us. Carl Rafael is going to be in a lot of
trouble if the IRS ever audits him, but I traced all his bank
accounts and none of them connect to Societas in any way.’

‘When you say
“traced,”’ Mike began.

‘I mean I
illegally obtained information from foreign banks,’ Mary stated
flatly. ‘But if anyone else asks, I have no idea what you’re
talking about. The NYPD only has a certain amount of authority when
it comes to banking, and more or less none when it comes to foreign
banking.’

Mike nodded.
‘Sure. I was just checking. So, none of the people you’ve looked at
show any signs of being Societas members. That about right?’

‘That’s a
pretty good summary, and also what I said to Di. There’s nothing
off about their financials, and they don’t go near any odd sites on
the internet or S-Net. No unusual travel. No unusual
anything.’

‘It’s what I
expected,’ Dione said with a resigned tone in her voice. ‘As far as
I can tell, this is a list of the people in the city most likely to
be disliked by a certain set of conservative vampires.’ She paused
and then said, ‘Run Randall.’

‘You want me to
check Randall Cartwright?’

‘Yes.’

‘That could
cause–’

‘Taste of his
own medicine. I told them what would happen if I had to go
looking for Societas members. Besides, unless you find something,
he’s never going to know, is he?’

Mary’s lips
shifted into a malicious, rather devious sort of grin. ‘No, he
won’t. Uh, but it’ll take a while. Most older vampires have…
convoluted accounts.’

‘That I know,’
Dione replied. She glanced at Mike. ‘Every century or two I just
have to consolidate. If I didn’t, I’d never be able to keep track
of my millions.’

‘That has to be
a terrible problem,’ Mike replied with just a hint of too much
sarcasm.

‘She’s only
really worth a couple of million,’ Mary said with a shrug, ‘but it
can get out of hand if she doesn’t keep track of the
investments.’

‘Just a couple
of million? Is that all?’

‘Every so
often, a girl likes to splurge,’ Dione said. ‘You didn’t think I’d
get through twenty-five centuries without buying too many shoes,
did you?’

~~~

‘Isn’t it a bit weird
that the task force has spent this long hunting down Societas
members and found nothing?’ Mike asked as they cruised toward
Harlem.

‘That’s why
Mary is running Randall,’ Dione replied. ‘I may get her to take a
look at some of the more prominent task force members too.
Practically, I’ve always known there must be a cell operating in
the city. There’s always a cell operating in this city. I’m
fairly certain Veld likes to keep an eye on things around here. I
think he probably has more luck with information gathering in DC,
but I’m sure he keeps an eye on us.’

‘There’s a
Concilium for the DC area?’

‘Oh yes.
They’re… You know I said that the Summus Concilium had never moved
to America because the London crowd don’t want to and we don’t want
it?’

‘Yeah.’

‘Well, there’s
a third reason. The DC vamps do want it, but no one else
wants them to have it. Vampires and politics mix badly, but the
vamps in DC just can’t seem to figure that out.’

‘Huh,’ Mike
grunted. ‘Vampire lobbyists seems too clichéd.’

‘Does, doesn’t
it. Unfortunately, there are quite a few of them.’ Dione grimaced
briefly. ‘To be fair, they do a useful job keeping an eye on things
in the Capitol, but they think they’re more valuable than
they are and they haven’t exactly done a perfect job.’ They were
getting close to Mike’s apartment and Dione changed the subject.
‘Take Sunday off. Spend some time with Leanne. I don’t think
there’s much else we can do.’

‘You’re not
going to take the day off.’

‘Well, not
entirely. I’ll go over what we have to be sure, but I think I’ll be
calling for the task force to be shut down on Monday.’

‘Cartwright
isn’t going to like that, is he?’

Dione’s mind
jumped back to the look on Randall’s face when she had announced
her review. ‘Not sure,’ she said. ‘I’m sure he’ll act like
it’s a personal insult… But I’m not sure.’

29th
June.

‘We’ll continue to
review the list Randall provided me with,’ Dione said from her seat
in front of the Concilium members, ‘but the sample we took showed
no indications of Societas activity.’

‘Perhaps your
sample size was too small,’ Cartwright replied.

‘Which is why
we’ll review the others on the list.’ Dione’s answer provoked a
slight smile from Cartwright, which did not last long.
‘However, as far as I can see, what I’ve been given is a
list of people who, for one reason or another, the members of your
task force don’t like. The general effect of having your
hand-picked vampires wandering around accusing people of Societas
membership–’

‘They did
not accuse anyone–’

‘Yes, they did.
That was usually their opening gambit. “We know you’re a Societas
member. Now tell us about your friends.” With some
not-especially-veiled threats added in for good measure. They’re
thugs, Randall. Allowing them to continue harassing honest vampires
would be a huge mistake. I should have called a halt to this
sooner. My mistake.’

‘A joint
mistake,’ Leo said before Cartwright could reply. ‘I’ve examined
this list myself and the “evidence” presented in it. That’s if
you’re willing to describe gossip and prejudiced reporting as
evidence. I find it difficult to justify Dione continuing to put
any effort into reviewing the task force’s findings, but I
suppose it must be done.’

‘If only to
justify both the expense and the act of starting the thing,’ Yvonne
Shannon said in her lilting Irish tones. She was the Concilium’s
bookkeeper, as well as having a finger on public opinion through
her advertising agency. ‘There’s more than a little disquiet in the
community. If it’s seen as being of no benefit at all, we could
have further negative feelings.’

‘And if the
Hunter misses an actual Societas cell because of this cursory
review?’ Cartwright snapped. ‘We know there are members in the city
and these are the most likely–’

‘In your
opinion,’ Bella Tivoli said, cutting him off despite the calm quiet
of her tone. ‘I reviewed the list as well. I detected something of
an odd statistical anomaly among those accused.’

‘You noticed
that?’ Leo asked. ‘I thought it was just me.’

‘No,’ Yvonne
said. ‘I did the analysis. Proportionally higher numbers of
carpathians of colour. Also a higher percentage of homosexuals,
particularly among the valentines listed.’

‘I think
that is as good a reason as any to view the entire list with
scepticism,’ Bella said. There were a number of nods; despite
working as an exotic dancer rather than an advertising executive or
banker, Bella was the oldest member of the Concilium and her word
carried a lot of weight.

‘Motion to
disband the task force, effective immediately,’ Leo said.

‘Seconded,’
Peter Hu said.

‘For?’ Leo
glanced around at the raised hands. ‘Against?’ There was no
surprise about who was against. ‘Carried, eight votes to one.
Randall, if you would communicate the Concilium’s decision to your
people. Any other business?’

As the meeting
moved on, Dione watched Cartwright. He was scowling a lot, but
there was something bright in his eyes. The man knew – or thought
he knew – something which Dione and the rest of the Concilium did
not. Council politics was something Dione tried to avoid as best
she could. In the past, council politics had caused her no end of
grief, but it looked like it was rearing its head again and making
itself hard to ignore.

~~~

‘We’re going to go over
the rest of the list,’ Dione said. She was back in the office – in
Mary’s office specifically – to brief those who needed to know.
‘We’ll start with background checks and move to personal visits
only if Mary comes up with anything.’

Mary shrugged.
‘Just another exciting day at the office.’

‘Mm. Sorry, but
it needs to be done.’ Mary nodded acknowledgement of the need. ‘But
I have something else I want you to do before you start on
that.’

Both Mary and
Mike gave Dione quizzical looks. ‘Something else’s come up?’ Mike
asked.

‘No, same
thing, different angle. Run the known members of the task
force.’

‘You think
there could be Societas people hiding within the task
force?’ Mike asked.

‘Maybe. Or
something else. Maybe it’s just what it seems: conservative, white
vampires creating a list of people they don’t like. Maybe it’s
something else.’

‘Like
politics?’ Mary suggested, frowning deeply. Or as deeply as her
teenage features could manage.

‘Politics is a
distinct possibility,’ Dione replied.

‘Huh. Just
another day at the office, my ass.’


Part Two: Politics and
Ceremony

 New York, NY, 4th July 2015.

Lisa knelt, naked, on
the carpet of Dione’s bedroom, her head full of a foggy euphoria
only partially brought on by the kisses her vampire lover was
trailing down her neck. In front of her, resting on a wooden board,
was a bowl of scented oil which was burning and spreading the scent
of myrtle which was, apparently, sacred to Aphrodite. There were
some other scents in there, but Lisa was having trouble focusing
enough to identify them.

Behind her,
Dione was also kneeling, also naked, and busy with those kisses
down the right side of Lisa’s neck. The effect was euphoric, sure,
but it also made Lisa more than a little horny. She really
wanted to get to the main event, but Dione was in control of the
ritual and Lisa had been told she would have to wait. So she
waited, and tried not to squirm as Dione’s hands found her breasts
and began to stroke and tease.

‘Aphrodite,’
Dione said, her voice barely above a whisper, ‘hear my voice on
this, your most sacred of days. Bring blessings upon those who give
freely in your name. Let our rejoicing be your joy.’ Lisa began to
pant as Dione’s skilled hands continued to play. ‘Look down on our
act of worship in your name.’ Something more than the usual feeling
of glowing pleasure stole its way over Lisa as Dione slid a hand
down between the blonde’s legs. ‘Bring us joy in the coming year.’
There was definitely a feeling of power beyond what Lisa normally
felt when Dione was playing her body like a cello virtuoso. ‘Bring
this, my supplicant, the greatest of joy as she sacrifices of
herself in your name.’

Lisa was not
entirely sure what that meant, but she got some small idea when an
orgasmic pre-shock burst up from her core without warning. Her eyes
flew wide and her body stiffened. And that was when Dione sank her
fangs into Lisa’s neck. There was an instant when the pain melded
with the pleasure and seemed like it would drive Lisa’s mind into
collapse, but then the effect of the bite took hold and Lisa’s
state of mind was no longer a concern to her. The earlier euphoria
blossomed into ecstatic bliss and Lisa lost all sense of time and
space…

~~~

‘I’m ravenous,’ Lisa
said as she cut into the steak Dione had prepared for her.

‘Unsurprising,’
Dione replied, cutting her own steak with less enthusiasm. It would
have been difficult to show more enthusiasm. ‘Your body is
replacing a lot of lost blood.’

‘I guess.’
Dione had drunk from her twice during the day to ensure her own
reservoir of live blood was filled; the ritual had taken a lot out
of her. But each bite and the copious amount of sex between and
after had ramped up Lisa’s healing and she was feeling more or less
none the worse for it. ‘We skipped lunch too.’

Dione’s lips
quirked. ‘You did. I didn’t.’

Lisa giggled,
and then filled her mouth with steak. She chewed thoughtfully,
swallowed, and then asked, ‘Do you really think Aphrodite heard
you?’

Dione was
silent for a few seconds. ‘Honestly, I don’t know. I’m not really
sure I believe she ever existed. As some sort of powerful, divine
entity anyway. This is the first time I’ve followed all the steps
of the ritual in… Well, it’s been a while. I’m not sure it’s ever
worked the way it’s supposed to. I used to think it did, but after
so many centuries…’

‘I think
something happened. Just before you bit me there was
something…’

‘Euphoric
reaction to the virus.’

‘Maybe, but it
felt… more. I could feel your power. I’ve been around you and Pat
long enough to know there’s something more to you than just being a
vampire. Pat’s incredible, but there’s something… glorious about
you.’

‘Why thank you.
I’d blush, but I don’t.’

Lisa giggled
again. ‘No, I mean, maybe it’s just your age.’

‘Oh, thank
you.’

‘But you really
feel supernatural.’

‘Mm. Should we
go out after dinner? We could find some fireworks–’

Lisa waved the
suggestion away. ‘I’ve been seeing fireworks all day. If I want to
see more of them, I’m sure you’ll oblige.’

5th
July.

Bodies coiled together
and Lisa’s face slid into view briefly before it slid away to be
replaced by other areas of body. Always happy to oblige.
Other faces appeared out of the fog of passion. Catherine?
Ruth? Bodies melded together, sliding over each other. There
were scales…

Dream. I’m
dreaming.

Fire blossomed
from the mouth of a giant snake. A dragon? Eastern dragons are
often limbless. Dreams don’t have to make sense. There were
symbols, signs, Chinese characters. There were people running from
the flames. But the architecture was wrong. Everything looked like
Western architecture, some of it old. The flames reached out and
consumed everything. The flames reached out to consume her and she
turned away…

There was a
crown of rough metal being placed upon her head and the heat of it
seared her skin. Don’t want it. Never again. But she had no
choice. Someone had to do it and it was right that she would wear
that crown as the flames danced around her.

Out of the
flames, a Chinese dragon rose, flying up and away even as she tried
to chase it. She would never catch it. Not important anyway.
There’s something else…

The dragon had
been Chinese, but it was definitely a Japanese geisha that walked
out of the ring of dancing flames toward her. There was the face
paint and everything, though the face seemed familiar for some
reason. Familiar, and not. There was a scent she recognised briefly
before it was overcome by the smell of blood. A man she did not
recognise stood in a chalk circle with sigils drawn around it and
inside it, sigils covered by the blood flowing from a decapitated
body. A half moon was overhead and it sailed across the sky in
something of a hurry, the sun warming her face briefly before the
night came and she felt fear seep over her for no reason. She saw
bodies scattered across a brick floor, her own face reflected in
the mirror of her practice room, and she was following a trail, a
slithering, winding trail which left her swooping above Central
Park, looking down upon it through a rifle sight. And through that
sight she could see the Devil.

Except that the
image shifted, the sky wheeling overhead once more and the
background changing to that of a building site. Flames danced
around the demon as it faced her in battle. Her sword gleamed in
the light from the flames and the light from the moon overhead. The
crown on her head burned brighter. She recognised the site and
wondered what the Devil was doing there, but this was a whirlwind
of a dream and she was given no time to think before she was moving
on.

Snakes wound
about each other, one black and one brown. They curled sensually
around paler flesh. Her flesh. The black one showed its face to her
and she cut off its head with an arc of burning metal, but the
other continued its winding path until it turned. She saw the flare
of a hood just before it struck. Fangs sank into her neck and she
was burning from the inside. Darkness reached up to take her and
she struggled to keep herself from falling into it…

~~~

Dione jerked awake to
find Lisa’s arms around her, Lisa’s voice in her ear. ‘It’s okay.
It’s okay. I’m here, it’s okay.’

‘Bad dream,’
Dione mumbled, trying to get her thoughts in order and not really
succeeding.

‘I’ve never
known you to have a nightmare.’

‘Everyone has
nightmares, Lisa. You don’t think wandering the Earth for a couple
of thousand years comes without nightmare fuel, do you?’

‘Of course I
don’t. You must’ve seen a lot that would give me nightmares.
Plagues, wars, famine. I’ve just never been around when you’ve
woken up sweating like this.’

Dione gave her
lover a weak smile. ‘It happens.’

‘What was the
dream about?’

Images
flickered through Dione’s mind: death, destruction, serpents.
Nothing good. ‘I don’t really remember properly. The usual
nightmare stuff. War, I think. There were explosions.’

Lisa looked at
Dione for a second or two, apparently unconvinced by the answer.
‘Are you going to sleep some more?’

Dione glanced
at the clock beside the bed. It was seven a.m. ‘No, I’ll get up and
do a kata or two. You sleep. You had a long day.’

Settling back
against the pillows, Lisa said, ‘Okay. I’ll try anyway.’

‘Good.
Catherine will be here tomorrow and she’s bound to want to meet
you. You want to look your best for that.’

‘I guess I do,’
Lisa said, grinning. ‘Maybe she can make me a movie star.’

In the process
of slipping out of bed, Dione turned and pointed a finger. ‘Don’t
go there. She’s over-sexed enough as it is.’

‘I didn’t say
anything about–’

‘No, but if you
end up as one of her clients, the sex is inevitable. She’s a
redhead. It’s normal for them.’

‘But Leanne’s a
redhead.’

‘I rest my
case.’

~~~

‘Catherine’s a
succubus, like Dione, right?’ Leanne asked. She was in bed with
Mike, sure enough, and they had just had Sunday-morning sex, which
did not necessarily fit with Dione’s assertion. Leanne was angling
for seconds, which probably did.

‘Yeah,’ Mike
said, keeping his answer short primarily to let his breathing
recover.

‘So, she’s
beautiful.’

‘Not like Di,
but yes.’

‘And you’ve
seen her naked.’

‘Sunk past her
breasts in a hot tub. But I guess I have.’

‘Hm. Not
letting you loose in other cities again.’

Leanne could be
a little paranoid about losing Mike to other women, which was fair
because Mike sometimes wondered why his rather attractive
girlfriend stuck with him. On the other hand, a little teasing was
just something he found too attractive once in a while. ‘It’s not
Catherine you need to worry over anyway. She has a no-poaching
policy, like Di.’

‘Then who
do I have to worry about?’

‘Her PA, Ruth.
Ruth said that if Catherine ever moved to New York, you might have
a fight on your hands.’

‘Oh did she?!’
Leanne’s hand snaked under the sheet and her fingers wrapped around
Mike’s manhood. ‘I guess I’ll just have to remind you who she’s
fighting then.’ Leanne’s head ducked under the sheets, following
her hand.

Mike smiled,
following the smile with a soft moan and the sure knowledge that
all the blood was rushing away from his brain. Okay, so maybe he
was going to pay for this later, but right now, he did not really
care.

6th
July.

For a Hollywood
executive type, Catherine made a fairly quiet entrance at Terminal
5’s arrivals area. Fairly quiet; Catherine was a tall redhead with
a trim figure and a beautiful face, and she had Ruth in tow, who
was a pixie-like blonde girl with a face fit for a celebrity gossip
magazine cover. They turned heads as they marched through the
terminal, Catherine dragging a carry-on roller case and Ruth
wheeling a larger one.

Then again, her
reception committee was drawing attention too. There was Dione’s
beauty, Leo’s muscular figure and handsome face, and there was also
Bar. Bar drew attention wherever he went because he was massive.
The man looked like he could bend girders with his teeth, but he
was actually very gentle. Mostly. He was very protective of Leo and
very adverse to the idea of harming women. He had been known to do
some quiet violent things to people who transgressed either of
those boundaries.

Despite what
might be viewed as correct vampire protocol, Catherine made
straight for Dione, kissing her on the lips as soon as she was
within range. It was not quite the full-on, tongue-down-throat kiss
they had shared in Los Angeles, but it was hardly chaste. Then,
without saying a word about it, she turned to Leo. ‘Hello, Leo, you
old rascal. Thank you for agreeing to this. I think this could be
really important.’ She stepped forward and pushed up onto her toes
to kiss Leo on both cheeks.

Leo grinned.
‘It so happens I agree with you, Catherine, but it’s not like I can
refuse you much anyway.’

‘Huh, I keep
asking you to let me steal Bar from you and you never agree.’

‘I did say
“refuse you much.”’

‘Good point.’
Catherine turned her attention to Bar and found him looking down at
Ruth, who was staring at him with her mouth open. ‘Bar, the girl
with the vacant expression is Ruth, my PA. Ruth, stop staring at
Bar or he’ll start blushing.’ Bar, of course, started blushing.

‘He’s so… big,’
Ruth managed to get out. Bar’s cheeks just got redder.

‘Bar is just
the most adorable teddy bear of a man it’s untrue. I’d kiss him,
but he’d have to lift me up to reach. We’ll save that for
later.’

‘Probably
wise,’ Dione said. ‘Traffic is, as usual, terrible, and it would be
nice to get you settled before sunset.’

Catherine
lifted a hand toward the nearest exit. ‘Lead on, sister. After five
hours on a jet, I could do with putting my feet up.’

‘You were in
first class.’

‘Yes, but it’s
the principle of the thing.’

~~~

‘We need to start
considering this now, because when vampires are revealed to
the world at large, it’ll be too late to do anything reasonable
about it,’ Catherine said. They were in a limo, stretched out in
the back – aside from Bar, who was driving – and ignoring the slow
passage of New York outside the tinted windows.

‘It seems to be
harder to keep the secret every year,’ Leo said, nodding. ‘The
problem is figuring out some way to control the eventual
revelation.’

‘Which is why
Di suggested this brainstorming session.’

‘You’ve spent
far too long in L.A.,’ Dione said. ‘“Brainstorming session.” I’ve
never suggested such a thing in twenty-five centuries.’

Catherine waved
the comment away. ‘You know what I mean. Get a bunch of vampires
and humans together and hash out some way of making this work that
we can take to the Summus Concilium. They’ll never come up
with something on their own.’

‘Unfortunately,
I doubt we’ll get much of that done this week,’ Leo said. ‘We’re
almost bound to end up in discussions about whether we should do
anything rather than on what we should do.’

‘Baby steps,
Leo,’ Catherine replied. ‘Baby steps. Besides, while I entirely
agree with you as far as the talks at the Concilium level go, I’m
hoping we can do something less formal with some of our human
friends in the evenings. Mike seemed to have a good handle on
things. Ruth has proven very useful for coming up with things I
couldn’t. I understand the Specialist Crimes Unit has a couple of
new additions who could be useful, and I haven’t seen Winthrop in
years.’

‘We’ll arrange
something,’ Dione said.

‘And we’ve a
party organised for Thursday night before you go back,’ Leo added.
‘Meet and greet the great and the good of New York. At worst, you
can get a feeling for how the general populace, of vampires anyway,
feel about exposure.’

‘Oh, that’s
easy,’ Catherine said, her expression falling. ‘I’d imagine almost
all of them are terrified.’

~~~

The New York
Concilium’s headquarters looked a lot like an apartment building. A
lot of the interior had been remodelled to provide employees with
offices and rooms to put records in, but there were still a few
actual apartments in it. None of the Concilium members lived there,
but a few security staff were always on site and there were
caretakers. And, up on the top floor, there were a couple of suites
reserved for visiting vampire dignitaries. They were rarely used,
but they were available, and they were very secure.

Mike was busy
checking that security when the visiting dignitary arrived. Leanne
and Lisa were just getting under his feet. Both of them wanted to
be in the small security office, watching the camera feeds for
signs of the approaching ‘diplomatic’ guests. Mike had met both
Catherine and Ruth before, so was not so bothered about it. As
Leanne had said, he had seen them both up to their chests in a
jacuzzi, and Ruth had woken him with breakfast each morning of
their visit, usually wearing nothing much more than a shirt. If
anything, he was more worried about Leanne’s reaction to a
potential rival, even if he was fairly sure that Ruth had just been
playing.

‘They’re here,’
Lisa said as she caught sight of Bar on one of the monitors, the
one watching the lobby. The huge vampire almost made it difficult
to see anyone else entering the building, but it became apparent
that Bar was not alone fairly quickly. ‘Everyone’s there. It’s
silly, but I had the weird feeling something would go wrong on the
way from the airport.’

‘What could go
wrong that Di and Bar couldn’t take care of?’ Leanne asked, though
it was more of a reassuring statement.

‘I don’t know.
I said I was being silly.’

‘Not entirely,’
Mike said. ‘We’ve kept the reason for this meeting quiet, but word
could’ve got out and I’m willing to bet there are people who’d
prefer that discussions like this didn’t happen.’

‘People?’
Leanne asked, frowning. ‘That implies humans as well as
vampires.’

‘Uh-huh. The
CIA seem to want some sort of war between humans and vampires.
Maybe to make it easier to use vampires as tools rather than have
them integrate. Societas wants a war because they think the
vampires would win. Neither will want a coherent plan for a “soft
revelation” which lets vampires become normal members of society.
And there are probably older vamps that don’t want this discussed
because they think there should never be any kind of
revelation.’

‘That’s
stupid,’ Lisa stated flatly. ‘Eventually, people are going to learn
that vampires really exist. The way they feed now means that
someone is going to give it away eventually. They were probably
better off when they hunted for food in that respect. All it takes
is the wrong person learning what the Black Candle does during the
day.’

‘With the
exception of Di, vampires aren’t noted for their flexible thinking.
Older ones are often worse than younger ones.’

‘Yeah… That’s a
good point, I guess.’

‘Mm. Time to
meet the guests.’

They filed out
of the security room and into a central corridor. At the other end
of it, the elevator from the lobby was opening, and it was not long
before Dione stepped out of the car to lead the way to Catherine
and Ruth’s suite. Her gaze locked with Mike’s briefly and his
slight nod reassured her that everything was up and running.

‘Catherine,’
Dione said as she continued down the corridor, ‘you’ve met Mike.
Leanne is the one with the copper-coloured hair. Lisa is the blonde
with the candy-pink stripe. Lisa and Leanne, this is Catherine and
her partner, Ruth.’

‘We’ve heard a
lot about both of you,’ Catherine said. ‘It’s a pleasure to put
faces to the names.’

Leanne’s gaze
fell on Ruth after a quick look at Catherine. The elfin PA returned
an impish sort of grin, recognising Leanne’s look of possessive
rivalry. Mike looked between them, swallowed, and stepped forward,
holding out his hand to Catherine. ‘It’s nice to see you again,
Princeps.’

Catherine shook
his hand with a smile. ‘And you, Mike. I think we should get
settled in so that Leanne and Ruth can start fighting over you in
earnest.’

‘I never did
get that paddling pool. Or the mud.’

Catherine
shrugged. ‘There’s time.’

7th
July.

‘He was carpathian,’
Leanne said as she re-entered the autopsy room. ‘We got good viral
samples from his tissues. Uh, but you should check my work to be
sure.’

Winthrop gave
her a smile through the mask he was wearing. It still showed
perfectly well, especially in his eyes. ‘I’m quite sure I’ll find
nothing wrong. Now then, we’ll be going through the standard
procedures. Well, those that still apply given that we have no head
or hands to work with.’

‘This is like
that other body,’ Lisa said. ‘The other one they pulled out of the
river.’

‘That one was
found in the East River, this one was in the Hudson, but the
superficial similarities suggest a connection.’

‘The other was
transylvanian.’

‘And we
suspected a Societas link, or an overzealous task force
interrogation. We can’t rule that out in this case, assuming we
find the same pathology. Carpathians have been known to join
Societas, and the task force was still operating when this
unfortunate met his end.’

‘His left arm
is shorter than his right,’ Leanne observed. ‘They cut his right
arm at the wrist, but his left at the elbow.’

‘Indeed,’
Winthrop said. ‘Any theories as to why?’

‘Well, they
remove the hands to make identification harder. So, there was
something on his left forearm which would have been easy to
identify. A tattoo?’

‘Very good, but
identifying tattoos is often difficult.’

There was a tap
on the glass. Mike was standing outside, listening to the
conversation and waiting for the autopsy proper to start. Winthrop
turned to look at him, raising an eyebrow. Mike pressed the
intercom button near where he was standing. ‘How many vampires were
converted in concentration camps, Winthrop?’

‘More than a
few. Some by accident. Others as a means of survival.’

‘Then I’ll go
ask Mary to get us a list of Jewish and Romani carpathian
conversions from the last few years of the war.’

Winthrop smiled
again. ‘And here we see the detective’s mind at work. Also why
Dione likes having humans around. Yes, Mike, I believe that would
be a constructive use of your time.’

~~~

Dione was not really
sure that her time was being used in any constructive way. Mostly,
she was listening to Randall Cartwright putting up objections to
the idea of planning a controlled release of information
about vampires, and Leo and Catherine shooting down his arguments
one after the other.

‘The Summus
Concilium will never sanction such a plan,’ Randall said, and that
was probably his best argument yet. ‘Every tradition we have, the
entire basis of vampire law, is focused on avoiding the humans
discovering that we exist. We would be overthrowing centuries of
precedent which have kept us safe–’

‘You would
prefer that the revelation of our existence happens in an entirely
unplanned manner, Randall?’ Leo asked.

‘I would prefer
that it did not happen at all!’

‘And you
actually think we can stop it?’ Catherine asked. Before he
answered, she turned to Yvonne Shannon. ‘Yvonne, do you
believe we’ll continue to keep our secret?’

‘No,’ Yvonne
replied immediately. ‘The timescale… That’s something I can’t
estimate at this point.’

‘There,’
Cartwright said. ‘We can continue–’

‘Every year it
gets harder to suppress information on the reality of vampires and
other supernatural beings,’ Yvonne continued. ‘I can’t judge the
timescales because technology is advancing at too fast a pace. It
could take a decade or more, but it could happen tomorrow.’

Cartwright
frowned, and Dione spoke before he could argue that point. ‘Making
the assumption that the Summus Concilium don’t understand the
problem could also be invalid. They accepted the Agreement, and
they acknowledged that it works recently when they granted all SCU
members Auctoritas to deal with Evan. Yes, the reason there was to
ensure that the idiot didn’t reveal us to the world by being caught
by human police, but I think they realise it’s just a matter of
time. Put a coherent plan before them, and they’ll accept it.
Eventually. Whether it happens fast enough to mean anything is
another matter.’

‘And that’s why
we need to discuss this now,’ Catherine said. ‘I have nightmares of
someone converting the wrong actor. Anyone with that kind of ego
would blow our cover in a second flat. We need to work out a way to
make this happen in a controlled way. Preferably without the
stakes, beheadings, and bonfires.’

‘I don’t
believe it would come to that,’ Cartwright countered. ‘We
could–’

‘It will,’
Dione interrupted. ‘Even if we control this and the best possible
outcome results, there will be casualties. Both vampire and human
casualties. Frankly, no one here has seen it happen, except for me.
I know exactly how this situation resolves itself when humans
discover vampires are real by accident, and we all know what
happens when a vampire tries to take control of a country. Vlad
might have been a transylvanian, but he was a prince. Even that
didn’t stop him lousing everything up. If we get this wrong, we end
up with a war. We may be powerful, but the humans have the numbers
and too many of them have worked out how to end us effectively. If
we end up in a fight, we could be looking at extinction. We
probably would be looking at extinction, or something even
worse. So, stop bickering, and let’s get down to business.’

~~~

‘There are
micro-abrasions around the ankles,’ Leanne said, peering at the
skin under a lens.

‘And there’s
some evidence that the neck wound was trying to heal,’ Lisa added,
also using magnification to study the other end of the body.

‘So, he was
hung up by his ankles and his throat was opened up?’ Leanne
suggested.

Winthrop
nodded, a slight smile on his face. ‘The limb trauma shows no
indications of healing. Our subject was decapitated to drain his
blood as fast as possible, but the virus did its best to at least
try to save him. His hands were removed some time later,
prior to dumping, when the virus had perished.’

‘Just to make
him hard to identify,’ Lisa said. ‘But the draining thing does make
it sound more like that was the purpose of ending him. To get his
blood, I mean.’

‘That would
appear to be the case.’ Winthrop frowned, obviously thinking.

‘Did you come
to a conclusion about how long he was in the water?’ Lisa
asked.

‘Currently, I
would estimate about a week. Six or seven days. I’ll have a tighter
timeframe when I’ve catalogued the various organisms trying to
colonise him.’

‘Um, it was the
full moon on the night of the first. That sounds like a good time
for some sort of magical ritual, doesn’t it?’

‘I suspect that
would depend upon the magical tradition being followed, but it
might, yes. The evidence is somewhat circumstantial, but we
may be dealing with a magician using vampire blood to power
their rituals.’ Still frowning, Winthrop looked to where the
corpse’s head would have been. ‘Let us hope that Mary can uncover a
likely name for you, my friend. This is possibly a more serious
issue than we suspected.’

~~~

‘So, this… Fabian
Fiedler is the best bet Mary came up with,’ Mike said as he was
driven west by Dione. ‘He was in Auschwitz during the war. He was
converted there, apparently. He was probably tattooed since it was
the practice there in the later years of the war. He lives alone
and I checked up with Pat. She says he usually comes in at the
start of the month to feed at the Candle, and he didn’t show this
month.’

‘I don’t know
him,’ Dione said, ‘which probably means he’s quiet.’

‘Pat said he
was a quiet sort of vampire. Private. Or is. I mean, we might find
him in his apartment when we get there.’

‘Huh,’ Dione
grunted. ‘Call it feminine intuition if you like, but I don’t think
we will.’

‘Well, neither
do I really. Uh, how did the talks go?’

There was
another, less identifiable grunt. ‘Randall is acting like the
biggest wet blanket in history. I knew he was traditional about a
lot of things, but it’s like he’s determined to see this exercise
fail.’ Another grunt. ‘On the other hand, it’s useful to have
someone pointing out the negatives and I think his attitude is
actually making the other concilia keener to see something useful
come out of this.’

‘He’s hogging
the negativity, so everyone else is more positive?’

‘Something like
that.’

Fiedler’s
apartment building was a tall, U-shaped structure on West
96th Street, built of grey brick with lots of regularly
spaced windows. The building supervisor was reluctant to let them
into Fiedler’s apartment, but faced with Dione’s charm and the fact
that he could not recall having seen Fiedler in a week, the man
agreed to take them up.

Mike stopped in
the lobby, however, and asked the super to open the mailbox for
apartment 406. There was not much in there, but it did not seem
like it had been collected since at least the last week in June.
‘That’s not good,’ Mike muttered.

‘No,’ Dione
agreed. ‘Let’s go up and check on Mister Fiedler. He could just be
sick.’ That was very unlikely under the circumstances.

‘You said he’d
been reported missing?’ the super asked.

‘Yes, by an
acquaintance.’

‘He was a very
quiet man. A really good tenant. Never any trouble.’

‘Let’s hope he
still is.’

Fiedler’s
apartment was not huge, but it had a reasonable amount of space and
was kept scrupulously clean. It was also empty. Dione sent the
super away with a promise to lock up and inform him of the
situation before they left. Then she and Mike went to work checking
over the place for any indications of what might have happened to
Fabian Fiedler.

‘There’s a
calendar here,’ Mike called out from the kitchen. ‘“BC” is marked
down on the third. I guess he planned to go to the Candle
then.’

‘And he didn’t
make it,’ Dione replied from the lounge. ‘What’s in the
fridge?’

‘Getting to
that. Uh, gone-over milk. Use-by date is the thirtieth. There’s
actually not much here. I know vampires eat a lot less than humans,
but he was running out of just about everything. It’s a guess, but
if he was taken, it could have been when he went out shopping.’

‘Mm… Luckily
enough, he kept receipts. It looks like he did a lot of shopping at
the Whole Foods Market on Columbus.’

‘The milk’s
from there.’

‘Then we’ll
check with them next. Maybe someone remembers him if he’s a
regular.’

‘Could be. I’m
not seeing any evidence that he was taken from here. Are you?’

‘No, but we’ll
keep looking. Frankly, after the day I’ve had, some real policework
is just what I need to relax.’

Mike walked
past Dione, heading for the bedroom. ‘That paints an unpleasant
picture of vampire politics.’

‘Oh, you have
no idea…’

~~~

Peter Hu felt more or
less the same as he settled behind his desk at Hu’s Chinese Market,
the store he ran in Chinatown. A little boring administration after
a day of listening to bickering – as Dione had put it – would let
him unwind before he got down to the more serious task of spending
his evening relaxing. Right now, he was too wound up to really
settle.

At almost five
hundred years of age, Peter was the second oldest on the Concilium.
He was also a han. Age and lineage might have suggested that he be
against any plan to out vampires to the world, but he was not
exactly a traditional han. Traditional hans did not need to leave
China in something of a hurry for making suggestions which did not
follow the party line of the older members of his lineage. He
recognised that the time when the secret was no more was coming,
probably sooner than he wanted to think. He might not exactly like
it, but everyone, even vampires of his age, had to bow before the
oncoming train of inevitability.

Peter had an
abacus prominently displayed on his desk. He liked people to think
he used it, and he had learned to use one in his youth, but
there were many things about the modern world which Peter enjoyed,
and he was reaching for the desk calculator he kept in one of the
drawers of his desk when the entire building seemed to shudder
under him. There was a sound, one he had not heard since the last
war and had honestly hoped to never hear again: an explosion.

More than that,
there was the sudden feeling of distress and fear which washed over
him. He recognised immediately that it had come from Yong Lau. She
had been his filia two decades ago, and they had remained on good
enough terms that she still worked in his shop. All han could
communicate via a form of racial telepathy and Peter was well used
to feeling Yong’s emotions in his mind. Rarely had he sensed
anything like this, however, and he was on his feet and rushing
toward the door of his office in an instant.

He knew what
had happened long before he reached the stairs down to the market
level. The main staircase was burning, the flames climbing
hungrily. The explosion had been in his shop. Someone had
planted a firebomb in Hu’s Chinese Market and that seemed unlikely
to be an entirely random act of terrorism.

~~~

‘Shit.’ The word came
out of Dione’s mouth as a rather flat expletive. She opened the
door of her car and was out and striding down the sidewalk before
Mike had figured out he should follow.

The expletive
seemed appropriate under the circumstances. Traffic had been
stopped on Mulberry Street and fire department vehicles were there
in large numbers. Flames were still pouring out of the front of the
small market while other shopkeepers rushed about or stood staring
at the fire and speaking in rapid-fire Chinese or angry New Yorker.
The latter was generally louder, and almost as difficult to
understand. It looked like the fire was eating its way up through
the white-brick building and the fire crew were just trying to stop
it from spreading right down the block.

As Mike caught
up with Dione, she was talking to a Chinese man Mike had only met
once. Still, Peter Hu was recognisable and, apparently, unharmed.
Also apparently, he was one of the lucky ones. ‘We have one person
dead,’ Hu was saying. ‘That was confirmed by the medics just before
you got here. Seven burns of various degrees so far, but there are
people I know should be here who are not. There may be more dead or
injured, trapped inside.’

‘Yong?’ Dione
asked.

‘She is safe.
She has been helping the paramedics. I do not think any of ours are
among the casualties. This was a bomb, Diana. Someone detonated an
incendiary bomb in my shop.’

‘We’ll find out
who and deal with the issue, Peter.’ Dione’s eyes roamed the scene
for a second, fixing on a man in a suit who was heading in their
general direction. ‘Though that might be more problematic then
normal.’

Peter’s gaze
followed Dione’s. ‘You know him?’

‘FBI. Special
Agent Gallows. He has a chip on his shoulder.’

Mike also
remembered Gallows: blonde, built like a linebacker, and prone to
wearing dark suits with red ties. He had been upset that his
partner had not taken the Valentine murder cases away from the
NYPD, whether that was because he really believed the FBI should
have been handling it or because he wanted the prestige was
unclear. Mike suspected the latter.

Gallows made a
beeline for Peter Hu and Dione as soon as he spotted them. Mike was
not entirely sure what the agent’s expression was, but it was
probably not supposed to look gleeful, which was the primary
impression Mike got.

‘Thank you,
Detective Hunter,’ Gallows said as he approached. There was
definitely too much smugness in his voice. ‘The FBI will be
handling this terrorism investigation from here.’ His gaze
immediately shifted to Peter Hu. ‘You’re the owner of this
building? Peter Hu.’ Dione was dismissed.

Peter looked at
Gallows for a second or two and then began speaking in the thickest
Chinese accent Mike had ever heard. ‘You FBI? What your name? You
no show badge. You no FBI. What you going do about this? Huh?’ He
waved a hand at the destruction. ‘You going give me number for
insurance? Huh? What you going do? You going to find out who did
this?’ Then he switched to Cantonese and continued, louder and
faster. Gallows went white. Mike was reasonably sure it was costing
Dione real pain to keep the grin off her face.

‘I’ll leave you
to it, Special Agent,’ Dione said and turned on her heel.

Mike was beside
her in a second this time, but he waited until they were further
from Gallows before speaking. ‘We’re not just letting them handle
it, are we?’

‘Of course not.
However, we will let them handle the initial evidence collection.
Mary will keep an eye on things and get the forensic analyses.
Gallows may try to stop us getting the information, if he’s
actually in charge of this investigation, but Mary has her
ways.’

‘Like hacking
into the FBI’s computers?’

‘Detective
Williams,’ Dione said in an affronted tone with a ladle of sarcasm
poured over it, ‘I have no idea what you’re talking
about.’

~~~

‘Gallows took a
sideways promotion into anti-terrorism,’ Mary explained over the
phone while Dione cooked stir-fry in her kitchen. ‘He’s not heading
up the investigation. I don’t think there’ll be a problem getting
the forensics out of them.’

‘What’s the
casualty count up to?’ Dione asked.

‘Two confirmed
dead, fifteen with various degrees of injury. Four are listed as
critical, the others will definitely survive. No vampires hurt or
ended.’

‘Mm. I don’t
like this. Not the timing nor the target.’

‘You think this
is related to the talks the Concilium is having? Wouldn’t it have
been better to bomb the Concilium building?’

‘Yes, but the
security there is tighter. Randall is going to be bleating on about
Societas again come morning.’

‘Of course he
will.’

‘Yes, but for
once, I agree with him. Run our list of suspected Societas members.
Not the one Randall’s task force came up with, our one. See
if there’s any suspicious activity.’

‘Of course, but
you know there aren’t many people on that list since Elizabeth came
in and slaughtered several of them.’

Dione nodded
absently. ‘I know. Run them anyway. Mike can– Oh, Mike’s supposed
to be at the talks tomorrow. Damn.’

‘We can handle
things in the office,’ Mary said. ‘And if we do need to take
a more physical interest, I’m sure we can come up with
something.’

8th
July.

‘What are the two of
you doing here?’ Randall Cartwright more or less shouted across the
table at Dione and Mike. ‘Someone detonated a bomb in
Peter’s shop last night. Why aren’t you out there rounding up–’

‘Who?’ Dione
said, and the icy calm in her voice cut through Cartwright’s
diatribe like a knife. ‘Who do you think I should round up,
Randall? All the names on your list? Mary is busy running checks on
the people we believe could have played a part in this. We can’t
take an active role in the police investigation because the FBI
have taken control. We have obtained all the information they have
gathered, and SCU is working on it. Until we have a name for our
bomber, there’s nothing Mike or I can do.’

‘What have the
feds dug up?’ Leo asked.

‘All the
evidence suggests a homemade device, put together with parts anyone
can find in hardware or electronics stores. Someone did manage to
smuggle a reasonably large amount of napalm into the storage area
at the back of the shop. Have you had any deliveries in barrels
recently, Peter?’

Peter Hu
frowned. ‘Possibly. I’d really need to check my records, and those
are only as up to date as my last off-site backup. I’ll get the
information to Mary.’

‘Thank you. So,
Randall, we are doing all we can to resolve this without the FBI
getting wind of any vampires who may be involved. We will
get to the bottom of this and the person or persons involved will
be dealt with.’ Dione fixed Cartwright with a gaze. ‘Frankly,
Randall, if you continue to second-guess my methods, I’ll begin
taking it personally.’

Cartwright held
her gaze for a second or so and then looked away. ‘I’m simply
concerned about the current situation,’ he said. ‘You’ve ignored
the findings of my task force and now–’

‘But I haven’t,
Randall. I have personally looked at your list, and SCU is still
putting effort into examining all aspects of it. Believe me, if a
name comes up in connection with your list and this bomb, I’ll be
the first to acknowledge your part in their capture.’

~~~

‘Lucas Davison,’ Mary
said, her eyes on a screen which showed some of the information she
had dug up on her subject. ‘He was converted just after the war and
became a suspect in a Societas investigation in Bonn, Germany. They
could never get enough evidence to execute him and he moved to
Boston soon after. He moved to New York four years ago. His Boston
identity was getting stale.’

‘And you think
he really is with Societas?’ Juliana asked.

‘I think that a
couple of prominent pro-integration vampires were ended in Boston
just before he moved to New York. I think it’s very interesting
that he’s been with Randall’s task force since it started and his
name has come up in three complaints about task force activities.
And I also find one of his recent purchases quite interesting.’

‘What’s
that?’

‘Polystyrene
packing material. Quite a lot of it.’

Juliana
frowned. ‘I, uh, don’t understand.’

‘Napalm needs a
thickening ingredient to make it, well, behave like napalm. Modern
versions frequently use a styrene of some sort. The other things
he’d need… No, I think they split up the purchases between a number
of people. The FBI watch for this kind of thing. You can’t buy the
ingredients for common explosives in any kind of quantity without
triggering an investigation. That’s the theory anyway.’

‘So, does that
mean someone has to go talk to Mister Davison?’

‘Yes, and both
Di and Mike are busy.’ Mary glowered at her screens. ‘I hate
fieldwork. We might as well make an exercise out of it. Go tell
Leanne and Lisa that we’re going for a field trip.’

‘Where to?’

‘First off, to
Elysium Fields.’

~~~

Elysium Fields was a
‘health food superstore’ in Queens about a block south of the Long
Island Expressway. You could buy all sorts of things there: organic
produce with verified low food mileage, protein supplements of all
sorts for building those muscles, vitamins, quack herbal remedies
and essential oils, royal jelly… And downstairs you could find a
supply of humans willing to donate blood in a rather more personal
manner than at a blood bank.

The owner and
operator of both shop and pascua was Barry Fields, a
middle-aged-looking vampire with receding brown hair, brown eyes,
and a rather pointed chin. He seemed surprised to see Mary, but not
displeased. ‘Mary! Long time, no see. What brings you to my corner
of Heaven? And with quite the entourage.’

‘Field trip,’
Mary replied. ‘We got a few new members and I needed some
information, and they’ve never been here. Besides’ – Mary scowled
at no one in particular – ‘I always get pulled over when I drive
any distance in this city. Anyway, Juliana is my filia, adopted.
Leanne and Lisa are training up under Winthrop.’

‘Okay.’ There
was not much room in the little observation room Barry used to
watch the people using his pascua. With five people in it, it was
getting fairly cramped. It looked like Barry wanted to move things
along. ‘What did you need?’

‘Lucas
Davison,’ Mary began and watched Barry’s face shift toward a scowl
of his own. ‘I see you know him.’

‘I’ve only
taken one complaint about him to the Concilium, but I’ve had more
than that. Most of them, the vampire I was talking to didn’t want
anyone knowing they’d complained about someone on the task force.
Lucas is a bully. Comes over as a general asshole. Comes in here to
feed, doesn’t get very involved with the community otherwise.’

‘Anyone he
hangs out with regularly?’

‘Not sure I’d
know if there was. Uh, he comes here with a guy named Klemens
Metzger fairly regularly, maybe five months out of six. Klemens is
a loudmouth, but he’s generally fairly okay. Likes his drink, and
the Hooters out by the expressway.’

‘Okay, thanks,
Barry.’

‘No problem.’
Barry turned his brown, slightly watery eyes upon Leanne and Lisa.
‘If you two ladies gift, I always need new supplicants…’

Lisa smiled.
‘Sorry, I’m kind of exclusive to Pat and Dione.’

‘And I only
gift in emergencies,’ Leanne added.

‘Shame. Still,
a vampire’s gotta ask.’

~~~

‘Are you sure Barry’s
not involved?’ Leanne asked as they headed back to the SCU van,
which was their current mode of transport.

‘Fairly sure,
why?’ Mary did not look up from her phone while she answered.

‘He’s kind of
creepy.’

‘Oh, that. I
think it’s something a lot of vampires have when they get converted
around that age. They tend to come over as creepy uncles. I may be
prejudiced, given I’m a perennial teenager.’

‘Maybe. You on
to something?’

‘Maybe. I set
up an automated search back at the office I can trigger from here.’
Mary waved her phone to indicate the ‘here’ she was talking about.
‘Klemens Metzger isn’t on any list of potential Societas
members, but he has been buying a lot of gasoline recently.’

‘Uh, well, that
could be used in napalm, sure, but there could be a lot of reasons
for him buying gas.’

‘Agreed.’

‘But?’

‘But he’s been
buying it in small amounts. A couple of gallons at a time, from
several different gas stations, and over the course of the last two
weeks or so.’

‘Okay.’

‘And he doesn’t
own a car or motorcycle.’

‘Lawnmower?’
Leanne said, more or less just to play Devil’s advocate.

‘He lives on
the sixth floor of an apartment block about a third of a mile from
here. Interestingly, Davison’s house is about a block north of
Metzger’s apartment block. The expressway is between them, but
they’re close. Davison has a backyard with a shed in it…’

‘I think the
coincidences are piling up,’ Leanne admitted. ‘So, do we go take a
look at Davison’s place?’

Mary considered
her answer while they climbed into the van. There was only room for
three people across the front seats, so she was using a fold-down
seat in the back. There was still a door between the two
compartments she could talk through, however. ‘We’ll go take a
quick look. If he’s really up to something, I don’t want to tip him
off before Dione can get to him. Then again, if he’s up to
something, I want Di to get to him tonight.’

Juliana, in the
driving seat, turned the key in the ignition. ‘Okay, where does
this guy live? Aside from far too close to a Hooters, of
course.’

~~~

‘More than a few
medical students have financed their degrees wearing ridiculous
shorts and a push-up bra,’ Leanne said. ‘That’s all I’m saying. You
wouldn’t get me working there, but it’s not entirely
bad.’

‘None of us
would find gainful employment in Hooters, Leanne,’ Lisa pointed
out. ‘We’re not built for it. Di, on the other hand, could make a
mint.’

‘Assuming she
didn’t eat any of the patrons during her first shift.’

‘I’m sure she
wouldn’t, though everyone has their limits…’

‘I don’t think
I can imagine Dione in a Hooters uniform,’ Juliana said.

‘Now I’m trying
not to,’ Lisa muttered.

‘She’s just
too… regal,’ Juliana went on.

‘I see her as
really down to earth,’ Leanne said. ‘Uh, I guess I know what you
mean about regal, but I think it’s more a confidence thing. She’s
right at home, no matter where she is.’

‘Because she’s
been to most places already,’ Mary said from the back. ‘Are we
there yet?’

‘I’m just
looking for somewhere to park,’ Juliana replied. ‘How obvious do
you want to be?’

‘Not very.’

‘Okay, I’ll
park a street over and we can walk back.’

It was not an
especially easy area to park a big NYPD van in unobtrusively. If
you looked south across the expressway, the area looked far more
municipal. There were rows of shops and a couple of tower blocks.
You could actually see the much-discussed Hooters through the
fences dividing the major road from the more local ones. On this
side, however, it looked more like a section of suburbia. A lot of
the houses seemed to be of unique designs. There were a few shared
architectural features, but most looked like they had been put up
specifically for the people buying them. They were family houses,
and they had family cars parked in front of them and children’s
bikes chained up outside them.

The four women
walking up the street from the junction – which was only a single
plot to the south of Davison’s house – probably looked like
Jehovah’s Witnesses, sort of. The Witnesses generally wore more
conservative clothes. Lisa’s skirt was definitely on the short side
for someone selling eternal salvation.

Mary’s gaze
flicked rapidly over the house and the driveway leading along its
side to a garage at the back. ‘Go ring the doorbell,’ she said,
keeping her voice down.

‘What do we say
if he answers?’ Leanne asked.

‘He’s probably
working, but if he’s in… Ask him whether he’s seen anyone
suspicious in the neighbourhood.’

‘Okay. What are
you going to do?’

‘I’m going to
act suspiciously,’ Mary replied and promptly hopped over the short
fence. Moving quickly, she scurried down the driveway, keeping
below the line of the windows and against the wall of the
house.

Shaking her
head, Leanne walked up the steps onto the small porch and pressed
the doorbell. There was a chiming sound from somewhere inside, but
no other immediate reaction. Leanne was turning away when she heard
something – probably a chain being pulled aside – and the door
opened to reveal a tall, Germanic-looking man with blonde hair,
blue eyes, and a fair amount of muscle on a heavy frame. ‘Yes,’ he
snapped.

‘Sorry to
disturb you, sir,’ Leanne said. ‘NYPD. We’ve had reports of some
suspicious individuals loitering in the area and we were wondering
whether you might have seen anything odd.’

Davison
examined Leanne for a second, and then his gaze shifted toward Lisa
and Juliana waiting on the sidewalk. ‘Which precinct are you from?’
he said eventually.

‘We’re not.
We’re with the Crime Control Strategies Bureau. We like to keep an
eye on this kind of report and verify where possible.’

‘I’ve not seen
anything, no.’

‘Okay, thank
you. Uh, that looks nasty.’ Lifting a hand, Leanne indicated the
bandage wrapped around Davison’s right forearm.

‘That’s why I’m
not at work,’ Davison replied, and then he pushed the door shut,
more or less in Leanne’s face.

‘Nice work,’
Mary said as she hopped back over the fence and joined the others
on the sidewalk.

‘Thanks. What
kind of wound does a vampire need to bandage? I thought you could
heal just about anything immediately.’

‘Burns can be a
bitch to heal,’ Mary replied. She set off up the street, obviously
aiming to retain the illusion that they were checking houses. ‘And
given that his garage reeks of solvent, I’m going to say I
may know how he got burned. It’s circumstantial, but I think this
is where we call in the big guns.’

‘You mean that
literally, I suppose?’ Leanne asked.

‘Not
necessarily,’ Lisa countered. ‘Di uses a sword quite a lot.’

~~~

Mike sat in silence as
the argument proceeded around him. Actually, around him was
probably wrong. The argument was happening despite him and was
essentially ignoring him.

There were two
basic camps, plus the waverers. Randall Cartwright, Bertram
Drummond, and Paul Roget were generally against the idea of
discussing revealing vampires to the world. Drummond seemed to be
something of a traditionalist, despite being only a few years older
than Leo. Roget was taking a similar stand; he was a little older,
but not exceptionally so. Cartwright seemed to be taking a
traditionalist view too, but Mike got the distinct impression that
he was simply being contrary. On the other side were Leo,
Catherine, and Dione. The three of them had set this whole meeting
up, so of course they were convinced it was needed.

The people in
the middle were more interesting and difficult to work out. Bella
Tivoli was the oldest vampire on the Concilium and might have been
expected to take a traditional viewpoint. It seemed more like she
wanted to go ahead with the revelation but was mortally afraid of
what would happen if they did. Peter Hu, the next oldest, seemed to
be in a similar position, but he leaned more toward the risks being
worth it. Yvonne Shannon wanted the revelation, but she had no idea
how it could be managed and was very worried that it would be very
bad. George Nailer seemed to favour revelation, but he had been
pushed onto the Concilium by the older, straight vampires who lived
out in the Hamptons and he seemed to think none of them would
approve. Lastly, David Foster was a horror fiction writer and it
appeared that his genre of choice was influencing his viewpoint.
Fiction had presented numerous examples of how well or badly a
revelation scenario could go, but Foster was currently favouring
the ‘vampire apocalypse’ model, and that was giving him
palpitations.

Mike found the
problem an interesting one. He was definitely on-side with Dione
and Catherine. Well, he was on-side with Catherine and Ruth,
really. Ruth seemed pretty sure that the situation needed to be
resolved, and she had ideas about how to handle it, even if she was
sitting at the conference table looking bored, like Mike. But the
more Mike sat there, the more he worried that some sort of
revelation would be really bad. At this rate, there was no
way the vampires would be ready when the news broke and that was
probably the scariest part of the whole thing. After millennia of
surviving by staying secret, inertia was likely to end up killing
the vampires. Or maybe it was going to kill everyone.

~~~

Dione slipped along the
side of Davison’s house much as Mary had done earlier. There were
differences. Dione had to bend down a lot more than Mary had, and
she was wearing a leather catsuit with built-in armour
reinforcement rather than street clothes. It was also night, almost
ten in the evening, rather than broad daylight. The objective was
the same, but Dione planned to go a little further than Mary
had.

She could pick
out the scents Mary had detected as soon as she got to the garage’s
large door. The stink of benzene was strong, like someone had
dialled a gas station up to eleven. There was always benzene in the
gas you bought for your car, but the percentage used in making
napalm was something like ten times as much, and benzene gave
gasoline that characteristic smell.

Sneaking around
to the side door, Dione applied a couple of picks to the lock and
gained entry to the garage interior. Since they were intending to
keep this entire operation off the FBI’s radar, she had no warrant,
but if she found more evidence that Davison had helped to make the
bomb used on Peter Hu’s store, no one was going to discover that
any part of the NYPD had taken Davison into custody. For a human,
there was not enough light in the garage to see anything more than
shadows, but Dione’s eyes were sensitised to moonlight. She looked
around the space, quickly narrowing in on a small work area at the
back. There were a couple of large drums – those were the origin of
the gasoline stink – and a workbench upon which were scattered
components from a mobile phone and other random electronic bits and
pieces. Dione grinned as she found a detonator cap which seemed to
have been lost under an old maintenance manual for a ’57 Chevy Bel
Air. Close up, she could smell plastic explosive, though there
seemed to be none of it remaining.

Taking out her
phone, Dione tapped out a quick message and sent it. Then she
headed for the door. It was time to ask a few pointed questions of
Lucas Davison and his friend.

~~~

Mike took out his phone
and glanced at the message which had appeared there. It was short.
Go at 10. He checked the time and started down the corridor
on the sixth floor of Klemens Metzger’s apartment block. He might
have been nervous about arresting a vampire without Dione on hand,
but he was not. That was primarily due to the two vampires in NYPD
uniforms who were right at his back and quite ready to pull
Metzger’s limbs off if the need arose. Mike was hoping that the
need would not arise, but he was happy to have the
support.

At ten p.m.,
Mike reached up and knocked on the door of apartment 606. The two
fake patrol officers were positioned on either side of the door,
where someone using the spy hole would not be able to see them. It
seemed a lot like that was unnecessary since there was the rattle
of a chain from inside and the door swung open with too short a gap
for Metzger to have checked who was visiting.

Metzger was of
‘good Aryan stock.’ Blonde hair cut short, blue eyes, strong
physique, and the look of someone who had joined the Hitler Youth
as a kid. Mike had not seen Metzger’s history, so maybe he had. He
was a good two inches taller than Mike’s five-eleven, and he looked
like he worked out with weights more or less every day. The two
vamps on either side of Mike felt even better than they had
before.

‘What do you
want?’ Metzger asked. He had taken Mike in in one glance and
decided that he was not interested in anything Mike had to
say.

Mike lifted his
badge. ‘NYPD, Mister Metzger. We’d like you to come in to the
station to answer a few questions.’

‘And if I don’t
want to go to your station?’

Mike leaned
forward a little, sliding his hand under his leather jacket. He
lowered his voice. ‘Then I blow your kneecaps off and you get
carried to the Concilium building where they’ll interrogate you
with hot pokers. This isn’t really a request.’

For the first
time, Metzger seemed to notice the two men in uniforms standing on
either side of his door. ‘Yeah, fine. I’ll get my coat.’ He tried
to close the door again, and it bounced off Mike’s boot and
straight into his face. ‘Hey!’

‘You really
thought I’d fall for that one?’ Mike asked. ‘Do I really look that
gullible? Be very careful how you answer that question.’

~~~

The look on Davison’s
face when he opened the door to see Dione standing there was enough
to let her know that she was definitely on to the right
people. He let out a whimper and then turned to bolt back into his
house. Maybe the whimper had something to do with Dione engaging
her ‘goddess’ aspect, but if that was the case, Davison managed
better than most in that he just turned and ran.

He had got no
more than ten feet when Dione’s voice reached him. ‘Stop,’ she
said, and his body decided to betray him. He came to a complete
stop and then just stood there, trying desperately to keep running
but going nowhere. Dione stepped inside and closed the door.
‘You’ll be coming with me to the Concilium building,’ she said,
‘where you’ll be answering a lot of questions about that little
bomb-manufacturing facility in your garage and the other members of
your cell. However, there’s one thing I’m not clear on and I want a
quick answer. Nothing in your background suggests that you’re any
good at making command-detonated improvised explosive devices, so
someone else did the work for you. Who?’

Davison did not
want to answer. He would refuse to answer any of Dione’s questions.
He knew that it was important to stall the Hunter for as long as
possible. On the other hand, he was going to answer her because he
could not stop himself. He opened his mouth and said, ‘I don’t
remember.’

Dione walked
around the man and stared into his eyes. ‘You don’t remember?’

‘No,’ Davison
said, shaking his head for emphasis. ‘I can’t remember who made the
bomb.’

‘But it wasn’t
you or Metzger?’

‘No.’

Dione bit her
lower lip and frowned. ‘When were they here?’

‘I don’t know.
But the bomb wasn’t ready on Sunday and it was on Monday, so I
guess they were here on Sunday night.’

‘Right.’ Dione
turned and looked around. There was a flight of stairs up to the
second floor beside her and the house was large enough to have a
guest room. Maybe she would get lucky. Of course, if she was right
about the bomb maker, lucky was not an especially good word to use,
but still… ‘There’s a van outside with two vampires in it. Get your
coat and go to it. Do what the vampires say. Don’t resist. Go
now.’

‘Yes,’ Davison
said, turning toward the front door.

Dione looked up
the stairs again and then started up them, two at a time. If the
bomb maker was who she suspected, this whole thing had just
got very bad indeed.

9th
July.

‘You must make
them tell you who the other members of their cell are!’ Randall
Cartwright was quite adamant about that. He had made the demand
three times and Dione was getting a little tired of hearing it.

‘How do you
suggest I do that, Randall?’ Dione asked, her voice level despite
her annoyance. Cartwright opened his mouth to respond and then
clamped it shut. ‘I thought that might be the case. The Edict of
Vlad does not allow for plea bargains. Anyone known to be a member
of Societas Draconistarum will be ended, by fire. I can’t
offer them leniency in exchange for information, and they know it.
If they’re at all loyal to Societas’s goals, they won’t give me any
more than they already have. Mary and Mike are going over their
known associates. We’ll get as many of them as possible.’

‘I understood
that Detective Williams was to be here again today,’ Randall said,
frowning.

‘After
yesterday, I decided that was a waste of his time.’ Dione looked
around the conference table. ‘There is little or no point in
involving humans in this until we have agreement between
ourselves.’

‘Agreed,’ Leo
said, ‘but I need to delay that discussion for another few minutes.
I’m concerned that we now have a known Societas member who was
actually on the task force Randall set up to find Societas members.
How did that happen, Randall? Did you do any checks on your
people before bringing them in?’

‘Lucas Davison
is a solid, respectable carpathian,’ Cartwright replied. ‘I’m as
shocked as anyone to discover he has this kind of political
leaning.’

Dione laughed.
‘So, you didn’t do any checks. Mary found him by looking at
SCU’s list of possible Societas members and uncovering some
suspicious purchases.’

‘If you have
such a list, why haven’t you detained these people before now
to–’

‘Because I like
to have proof, Randall,’ Dione interrupted. ‘If I drag every
suspect in and grill them over hot coals – and let’s not forget
that’s probably precisely what I’d have to do – I’d be unlikely to
get good results. Torture is an inexact and ultimately pointless
exercise. Either they break and make an admission just to stop the
pain, or they don’t. We might end a few Societas members, but we’ll
likely end far more innocent vampires. All of them know admitting
to membership ends in exactly one way. That doesn’t mean you
couldn’t run your list of task force members past SCU and weed out
those suspected of Societas involvement. In fact, you’ve avoided
involving SCU in any of the task force’s activities.’

‘You said you
couldn’t justify using SCU resources on a “witch hunt,”’ Cartwright
replied. ‘Well, it seems those witches were real, and Peter has
paid the price.’

‘True,’ Peter
Hu said, ‘but it’s still concerning that neither of the two people
implicated in the bombing were flagged as possible Societas members
by your task force, and that one of them was on your task
force. It is unfortunate that these people were not found before
lives were lost, but your witch hunt was a waste of time and
resources, and may have been entirely counterproductive. My concern
is your other suspicion, Dione. You believe that she was the
bomb builder?’

Dione nodded.
‘She’s the only other vampire I know who could wipe Davison’s
memory like that, and she’s skilled in demolitions, among other
things. I think she left the country on Monday. Mary is checking
airport surveillance footage. If it was her, it would be useful to
know where she went from here.’

‘I’m feeling
left out here,’ Catherine said. ‘I want to get on with the
discussion at hand, but who is this “she” we’re talking about?’

‘Her real name
is… Well, if anyone knows, I’ve never heard it. She goes by Cho and
she’s probably a han. She’s old. Definitely past the millennium.
How she ended up with Veld, I have no idea, but she’s high up in
the ranks of Societas. She’s kind of the ninja version of
Elizabeth. If Elizabeth is the brute-force killer, Cho is the
surgical strike, the assassin. She uses manipulation and subtlety
where Elizabeth uses a sledgehammer. She’s dangerous. She’s
probably more dangerous than the rest of Societas put together, and
if the worst we got from her visit is that one bombing, we got off
really lightly.’

~~~

A party seemed like an
inappropriate ending to talks which had largely got nowhere, but
Leanne had bought a new dress to wear to it, so Mike had to put any
negative feelings aside as he escorted his girlfriend into yet
another room in the Concilium’s HQ he had not known was there. It
looked like a couple of large apartments had been turned into some
sort of function suite. It had a large room which functioned as a
ballroom, several smaller rooms where you could relax and chat, and
even a kitchen. Mike had been pleased to discover that, when
attending gatherings such as this, snacking in the vampiric sense
was viewed as crass. Canapés, cocktail sausages, and various kinds
of cheese and fruit on sticks were the only acceptable snacks at a
formal vampire party.

That was
particularly important to Mike because he wanted to eat Leanne
himself, and he did not want any vampires getting any ideas. Her
dress was quite a formal thing, an ankle-length gown in plum or
burgundy – Mike had never been good at colour names. However, it
was strapless and there were a couple of mesh panels in it: one
over her right hip and stomach and bordered by rose-shaped
embroidery, the other an inverted V in the front of the skirt with
flowers appliquéd over the mesh. Leanne had chickened out at the
last moment and put on a flesh-toned G-string which was visible at
her right hip. She had actually been embarrassed about not going
commando, which Mike thought was crazy, but it also seemed to fit
in with the way Leanne’s personality was shifting since she had
discovered the reality of vampires.

There were
plenty of vampires there tonight, but there were various trusted
humans too. Lisa was there with Pat, both in short dresses. Lisa’s
dress had one very wide sleeve, leaving her left shoulder and neck
exposed. Mike had not previously considered it, but that had to be
kind of a come-on for vampires. He decided to ask Dione or Pat
about it sometime. Winthrop was there with Mary on one arm and
Juliana on the other. The old man somehow managed to look better in
a tux than Mike did, or thought he did. Then again, given that
Winthrop had various malformations of his skeleton, his suit
probably had to be made specifically for him. Mike’s was
rented.

‘Oh… wow,’
Leanne said. Mike followed her gaze until he found what was likely
to be the reason for the statement. Leanne had spotted Dione,
moving easily through the crowd and dressed in… ‘She might as well
be naked, but she looks so amazingly elegant,’ Leanne supplied. It
seemed accurate. Dione’s dress was black and consisted of a boob
tube and asymmetric skirt connected together and held in place by
belts. The skirt in particular was barely attached: the left hip
was a pair of belts holding a panel of cloth in place which covered
her behind and fell down to her right ankle. There was absolutely
no way she was wearing anything under it unless her underwear was
glued on. ‘I should’ve had the courage of my convictions,’ Leanne
whispered. ‘I bought this. I should’ve been willing to sacrifice my
dignity for the look.’

‘You look
gorgeous,’ Mike said, only partially because he was expected
to.

‘Yes, but–’

‘No. If we’re
not out of here too late, I plan to demonstrate how gorgeous you
look. With or without panties.’

‘Oh, well, when
you put it like that…’

~~~

‘I think you have to
involve the government first,’ Leanne said. ‘They’ll get all huffy
and obstructive if they start hearing vampires are real from
CNN.’

‘True,’ Lisa
agreed. ‘Well, in this country. I don’t think that’ll work
everywhere. I mean, China and Japan have to be different with the
han and the daimyo running things. Russia–’

‘Isn’t as much
of a problem as you’d think,’ Dione said.

‘Stalin,’
Catherine said, nodding. There was a little huddle of humans and
vampires in one corner of the room, doing what the talks had been
aimed at doing: getting humans and vampires to discuss revealing
the secret. Catherine was coming to the conclusion that this was
how the entire week should have been handled.

‘Stalin found
out about vampires,’ Dione went on. ‘He didn’t want to be one, and
I’m quite sure the offer was made, but he did want the
benefits.’

Lisa shuddered.
‘An immortal Stalin would’ve been bad.’

‘Possibly. What
happened was that he began hunting vampires to experiment upon,
ending any he considered a threat to his power, and generally
making unlife hard. There was a major emigration of vampires from
the Soviet countries and the numbers have never returned to their
former levels. So, there aren’t as many vampires in Russia as you’d
think.’

‘There are
almost none in Transylvania,’ Catherine added.

‘Too kitsch?’
Mike asked.

‘Basically,
yes.’

‘The religious
community will be a problem,’ Juliana said.

‘That’s always
been true,’ Dione replied.

‘Well,
probably, but you’ll have some denouncing the entire idea of
vampires, some of them viewing the revelation as a sign of the End
Times, and some who want to set up Christian pascuas and convert
vampires to the ways of blood-free living.’

‘That’s
insane,’ Leanne said. ‘Vampires can’t survive more than a month or
so without live blood.’

‘Try telling
that to the people who think chastity is the only answer to
homosexuality. I’m a Christian and I can’t get my head around that
one.’

‘Oh. That’s…
That’s actually a good point. And the scientific community is going
to go nuts over this. You’ll have plenty of them refusing to
believe vampires aren’t some sort of hoax. It’s going to upend a
number of biology textbooks. People don’t like it when the
textbooks need to be rewritten. Of course, a lot of scientists are
going to want to study every aspect of the virus and vampires.
Companies will be rushing to get patents on drugs based around the
virus… It could be a real mess.’

‘That’s a
given,’ Catherine said with a sigh.

‘I think,’ Ruth
said, ‘that with the right media management, it could go easier
than you might expect.’ Ruth had not spoken much, except on
inconsequential stuff, so her comment came as something of a
surprise. ‘At least in the Western world, I think controlling the
media is going to be the most important thing. Getting the right
story out to the public. And vampires have always been pretty good
at that kind of thing.’

‘It’s a good
point,’ Dione said. ‘Get Mary and Yvonne on it with a few other
vampires and some humans to bounce ideas off.’

‘Or just wait
for the right moment. I mean, plan to set things in motion, but
wait for something big to happen and then capitalise on it. Maybe
we could even turn the “unfortunate revelation” scenario into
something positive.’

Dione looked at
Catherine. ‘Ambitious, your PA, isn’t she?’

‘Oh, Ruth will
be running the Summus Concilium in a decade given half a chance,’
Catherine replied.

‘Huh. Well,
that could only be an improvement.’

~~~

‘So, I heard you had
designs on my boyfriend.’

Ruth’s lips
curled into an impish sort of grin as she took a second to observe
Leanne and consider her answer. ‘You have to admit, he’s kind of
yummy.’

‘Not in front
of him, but yes, he is.’

‘Obviously not
in front of him. He’d get ideas. I just intimated I might like a
nibble, if Catherine moved to New York.’

Leanne’s eyes
narrowed. ‘A nibble, huh?’

‘Sure. Of
course, if you slipped, I’d be after him like a hound on a
fox.’

‘I guess I’ll
have to make sure I don’t slip.’

Ruth pouted.
She had the kind of pout it was difficult not to give in to. ‘Are
you sure we couldn’t share him? He looks fit. I’m sure he could
keep us both happy.’

Leanne opened
her mouth and then closed it again. ‘I– I think– You’re teasing me,
aren’t you?’

Her grin
broadening, Ruth lifted her hand and measured out an inch or so
between thumb and forefinger. ‘Maybe a little.’

~~~

‘Mrs Tailor? I didn’t
know you were going to be here.’ Mike smiled at the brunette
vampire in the cocktail dress. Beside her was the model-attractive
form of her wife and supplicant, Kelly Jarvis. Mike and Dione had
rescued both of them from the serial killer, Evan, in March of that
year.

‘I think George
was trying to look cosmopolitan,’ Tailor replied, smiling. ‘He
invited a lot of rather conservative straight couples, and us.’
Giving a shrug, she added, ‘I was in town at the gallery anyway.
Kelly came in to do some shopping and stay for this.’

‘Right. Uh,
this is my girlfriend, Leanne. Leanne, this is Abigail Tailor and
her wife Kelly Jarvis.’

Kelly smiled
and held out a hand to Leanne. ‘I’m the human one.’

Leanne took the
hand. ‘I, uh, remember Mike telling me about what happened. You’re
both recovered?’

‘Mostly,’ Kelly
replied. ‘I, uh, still get nightmares.’

‘Of course. I
was almost forcibly converted and I still get the odd bad dream.
It’s not as bad as it was just after, but it still happens.’

‘We cope.’
Kelly glanced at her partner, reaching out to squeeze her hand.

‘What do you
think about the whole “revealing vampires to the world” thing?’
Mike asked.

‘Oh, I’d love
to be able to be entirely open about my relationship with
Kelly,’ Tailor replied, ‘but the idea scares me too. I mean, look
how long it took to be in a position where I could marry her. Now
we might have to admit I drink her blood once a month. We’ve made a
pretty good life. If vampires are revealed to the world…’

‘It’ll change
everything,’ Kelly said.

Tailor nodded.
‘I’m just not sure we can ever be ready for that.’

~~~

Leanne let out a little
moan as Mike kissed his way up her neck toward her jawline. They
had not got too far into their apartment. It was maybe eleven
thirty, not too late, and Mike seemed quite intent on keeping his
promise about showing her what he thought of her outfit.

‘S-so, Ruth
s-suggested a threesome earlier,’ Leanne said. She almost whispered
it, but Mike still heard her.

‘She did?’ Mike
paused briefly and then continued kissing. He was not sure how he
should take that, or the fact that Leanne was bringing it up.

‘She was
teasing me. Mostly.’

‘Ah.’

‘I did consider
accepting.’

‘Oh?’

‘I don’t think
I’m quite that adventurous yet.’

Allowing
himself a silent sigh of relief, Mike slid his hands up over
Leanne’s stomach to cup her breasts through her gown. ‘Well, let’s
see how adventurous you are feeling tonight, shall we?’

10th
July.

Winthrop looked a
little amused as he stood at his coffee machine making extra-strong
espresso for his duo of students. Lisa was looking a bit less with
it than Leanne was, but Leanne was looking like she had not had a
full eight hours’ rest either.

‘I must admit,’
Winthrop said, ‘that was a very flattering gown you were wearing
last night, Leanne. If I was fifty years younger…’

‘Why, thank
you, Winthrop,’ Leanne replied. ‘Mike was very appreciative. I
think we might need to inject caffeine directly for Lisa
though.’

‘I’ll be fine,’
Lisa said. ‘I might take a nap at lunch.’

‘You stayed in
the Concilium building, didn’t you?’

‘Uh-huh. With
Di and Pat.’

‘Oh, I–’

‘And Catherine
and Ruth.’

‘I’m going to
make the next one triple strength,’ Winthrop said, starting
to prep the next cup of coffee immediately.

‘It was great,
but I didn’t really get too much sleep. I mean, I’m sure I was
curled up with Ruth by five. Maybe six. Might have been six. I’ll
be fine after a little nap.’

Leanne looked
around at Winthrop. ‘Let’s not get into anything especially complex
today. You’ll just have to go over it again.’

‘Oh, my dear, I
wasn’t planning on anything complex today. I’ve known Dione and Leo
for quite a while. Their parties can get a little wild. Last night
was actually remarkably sedate, at least while most of the guests
were there it seems.’

‘Yeah, they
kept the orgy for later.’

‘Indeed. If you
can get them out of her, get Dione to tell you some stories about
what they got up to during Prohibition.’

‘I’m not sure I
want to know.’

‘You say that,’
Lisa said, ‘but you know you do. Now you know there’s some awesome
gossip to hear, you just have to know.’

‘I don’t,’
Leanne asserted. ‘Damn. You’re right. I do.’

~~~

‘We’ll stay in touch,’
Leo said to Catherine. ‘This week may not have gone as we’d have
liked, but I think we got most of the objections out in the
open.’

‘I didn’t
expect to get very far this time, Leo,’ Catherine replied. They
were standing at the gates, ready to send Catherine and Ruth back
to Los Angeles. Ruth looked as though she was going to sleep most
of the way. ‘We have some ideas to pursue. Ruth will be taking care
of some of those when we get home.’ Catherine glanced at her PA.
‘Possibly on Monday.’

‘I’m fine,’
Ruth said. She tried to focus on her boss and lover, and gave up.
‘I’ll be fine once I’ve had some sleep.’

‘This is what
partying with the big girls gets you,’ Dione said, smiling.

‘Sleep
deprivation? Given how I got it, I think I’m going to say it was
worth it.’

Dione nodded.
‘That seems reasonable.’ She bent and kissed Ruth’s cheek. ‘We’ll
do it again soon.’

That got a
whimper from Ruth. ‘Just not too soon, okay?’

‘Of course.’
Dione turned and kissed Catherine on both cheeks. ‘Don’t be a
stranger. Keep me informed about Ruth’s progress. I have the
feeling things are going to need to progress faster than we
might like.’

‘Oh?’ Catherine
frowned, wondering what her fellow succubus was sensing.

‘Just a
feeling, or maybe a dream. But I think something bad’s about to
happen. I just wish I knew what.’


Part Three: Princeps
Venator

 New York, NY, 11th July
2015.

Mary generally checked
her computers out before she had had her first cup of coffee.
Winthrop, she reasoned, was getting on a bit and he took time to
get started in the morning. The same was true of the coffee
machine. It was better to get started, and then get better coffee
when a mug came her way. Plus – big plus – if she waited, someone
else would invariably bring the mug to her, rather than her having
to walk around to get it. This was known as ‘maximising resource
utilisation,’ not laziness. Today was a Saturday, and both
of them were just in the office to check things out, so the coffee
was likely to be slower than usual.

On more than
one occasion, Mary had regretted her ‘coffee later’ policy since
she had not had that cushion of stimulant to help her brain take on
something bad. This particular morning, as she began to take in the
discussion threads her system had flagged on the Sanguine Net, she
started wondering whether something stronger than coffee was going
to be needed.

The Sanguine
Net was a dark network hidden away under the usual traffic of the
greater internet. Mary had been part of the group who had designed
it and written the software to implement it. It was a secret
communications network for vampires and the few humans trusted to
be allowed a connection and it spanned most of the globe. Just like
the internet the humans had built, S-Net was a major source of
gossip. Bad news spread through S-Net faster than a brush fire
after a six-month drought. It was not always the most reliable of
information sources, but in this case Mary suspected she could use
more conventional methods to verify what she was seeing. Pulling up
a standard browser, she checked the breaking news section of the
BBC’s website.

And then she
dialled Dione’s phone number.

~~~

It was a fact that
vampires were not especially imaginative. Dione was fond of putting
it in a simple and direct way: dead things don’t create. Vampires
tended to be rather hidebound. They could plan, and their plans
could be successfully carried out across decades or centuries.
Originating novel ideas was another matter.

Similarly,
sudden changes frequently left them floundering. They were used to
the world being the way it was. Yes, it changed, but it rarely
changed in major ways in periods shorter than a human lifetime.
When something changed drastically over a short period, most
vampires had trouble adjusting. The noise and general confusion in
the Concilium’s chambers suggested that something really
major had changed. And it had.

Even Leo was
looking a little flustered, so it was Dione who raised her voice
and called the room to order. ‘This is getting us nowhere.’ She did
not shout, but her strong, resonant voice cut through the noise
like a knife anyway. ‘I understand that this is a shock, but we
need to deal with the reality of the situation. The Summus
Concilium is apparently gone. They are certainly out of the picture
for the moment. Let’s just be clear on one thing right now: for all
practical purposes, this makes no difference and this
Concilium will continue on as normal. Isn’t that right, Leo?’

Leo stared at
her for a fraction of a second longer than she would have liked,
but he nodded. ‘Yes. We know what general policy is and there’s
nothing to stop us functioning as normal even without specific
direction from London.’ His voice strengthened as he went on. ‘That
is what we will do. News of this event will be spreading
through the community. We need to speak to everyone we can and
ensure that our community knows that things will proceed as
normal until a new Summus Concilium is formed.’

‘We haven’t
been without a Summus Concilium since four thirteen BC!’ Bertram
Drummond replied, a little touch of hysteria tinging his voice.

‘Bollocks,’
Dione stated flatly. ‘The Council of Rome was created then and I’ll
remind you that none of you were around at the time to know what
that was like. The Council of Rome was essentially destroyed by
Caesar in eighty-nine AD and there was no form of council in
existence until Mediolanum in three seventy-eight. Even then, the
Summus Concilium had no practical power over the regions until
modern times because it took far too long to communicate over long
distances. On the one occasion when the Summus Concilium did
attempt to exert their authority over the regions… Well, we all
know how the Princeps Venator period ended, and that left us with a
dysfunctional Summus Concilium for several years. No one
noticed.’

Dione’s gaze
shifted along the row of high-backed chairs and the people sitting
in them: the great and the good of New York’s vampires. ‘So, get
your acts together. We’ve never needed London to help us run things
here. They’re a hindrance more than a help. Deep down, every
vampire knows that. You just have to remind them.’

‘We may need to
do more than that,’ Leo said. Dione could tell he was starting to
think. ‘You’re right, Di, we don’t need London and we
do have better communications than we’ve ever had before. We
need to contact the other Conciliis and make sure they are putting
the same message out. There’s a Concilium in Manchester, England,
isn’t there? Someone should contact them.’

‘In Manchester,
yes,’ Yvonne said. ‘There’s one in Birmingham and another in
Edinburgh, Scotland. I know people in all of them. I can make some
calls.’

‘Good. Di,
could you call Catherine? You know her better than any of us.’

‘Of course,’
Dione replied.

‘And we’ll
parcel out the other regions between us. Remind them that London
just provided overall direction, not regional governance. That’s
our job. But also, ask them to talk among themselves. We need to
know how we’re going to handle replacing the Summus Concilium. I
think I’m right in saying that a situation quite like this
has never happened before.’ Leo’s eyes fell on Dione and she shook
her head.

‘No,’ Dione
said. ‘We’ve never had a situation exactly like this. I can’t help
thinking it’s time for a change. Maybe we don’t need a
Summus Concilium now. But that’s something everyone is going to
have to decide. You’re right, we need to get the discussions
started, even if that probably means we’ll be waiting a couple of
decades for an answer.’

~~~

‘Of course I’ve heard,’
Catherine said. Dione was using Mary’s computer system to make the
call; video conferencing was more immediate and a piece of
technology Dione had got enthusiastically behind. ‘Ruth spotted it
first and told me over breakfast.’

Dione let a
smile show. ‘Has she recovered from Thursday night yet?’

‘She’s young
and fit. She was more or less human again by the time we got to
L.A. Do you think this is connected to the bomb at Peter’s shop?
The news reports are suggesting terrorism, even if they’ve no clue
who might be behind it.’

‘Mm. Who would
want to blow up a law firm’s office? I’m operating on the theory
that Cho left here and went to London, but that’s pure conjecture
at the moment. I assume it’s too early over there to get any real
idea of how the community is reacting?’

‘Yes, and no.
I’ve had four of the Concilium call me already, and Ruth has been
fielding calls from some of the other prominent vamps. They’re…
panicking is probably too strong a word. I might be too, but
Ruth said something about a golden opportunity and that calmed me
down quite a lot. With the Summus Concilium gone, we have the
chance to move toward a newer, more modern form of governance.’

‘She’s not
stupid, that girl. We need to push the fact that we can and
will go on without London passing down edicts. We need to
keep a lid on things while we either get ourselves a new Summus
Concilium or come up with that new form of governance Ruth was
talking about.’

On screen,
Catherine nodded, glancing to her left to where Ruth was, no doubt,
listening in. ‘We can arrange that. I’ll be calling an emergency
meeting of the Concilium when we’re finished. We’ll get the word
out. I don’t really see this as a problem for us. Most of the
American cities should be fine and I think the UK will be better
off in the short term. Some of the European regions will
handle this well, but some are going to panic. They’re used to
having someone at the top and they won’t like not having somewhere
to move the buck to.’

‘Yeah,’ Dione
said, her tone musing. ‘You’re probably right. Some of our southern
cities are going to get worried that the Mara will see this as a
sign of weakness.’

Catherine
frowned. ‘They might at that, but I doubt they’ll do anything about
it immediately. They’re going to be as surprised as we are.’

‘We shouldn’t
have been! I’d say Josiah was slacking, but Societas managed to put
a bomb in Peter’s store.’

‘Hardly the
same, Di. Peter’s store is a public venue. Someone managed to put
some form of explosive device in a private office building
belonging to the most important vampire organisation in the
world.’

‘In their
opinion.’ Ruth’s voice came from off camera, but it still came
across the connection and made Dione grin.

‘The security
there should have been as tight as the security in New York. Are
you telling me they wouldn’t have blown all of us up if they
could have got that bomb into your Concilium building?’

‘No, obviously
they would have. Alright, so it’s not improper to think Josiah has
been letting security slide. Not that he’s technically in charge of
site security over there, but he should have been checking.’ Dione
shook her head. ‘There’s no point in second-guessing everything.
It’s done and we need to deal with it.’

‘Quite,’
Catherine replied. ‘I’m going to go rally my own troops. I’ll
broach the subject of what to do next with my people and give Leo a
call when, or if, we come to some conclusion.’

‘Thanks,
Catherine. Uh, just make sure your own security is up to the task,
would you? I don’t need another rude awakening tomorrow
morning.’

‘We’ve got a
review underway already.’

‘Ruth
again?’

‘Of
course.’

‘She really
does want your job, doesn’t she?’

Catherine
grinned. ‘Of course.’

~~~

‘We have more or less
all we’re going to get about what happened,’ Mary said. ‘Or all
we’ll get without sending someone over there.’ She was speaking to
another conference call, but this one was only audio and only to
Leo.

‘Let’s hear
it,’ Leo said. ‘So far, I’m hearing rumours of everything from a
nuclear weapon on down.’

‘It appears to
have been multiple incendiary devices. From the descriptions of the
fire, they sound similar to the one used in Peter Hu’s shop, but
there must have been at least three of them. The fire service had a
lot of trouble containing the blaze and the interior of the
Concilium building is ashes.’

‘Under the
circumstances, that’s probably a good thing.’

‘Quite
possibly. Of course, it means we’ve lost a lot of records. Most of
the more modern stuff is duplicated online, but a lot of ancient
records were never moved to digital storage. That’s despite
repeated attempts to get them to create a project to do it.’

‘Yes. Catherine
called to give me the west coast view of things. We’d like you to
talk to Ruth, Mary. She has a few ideas about the future of vampire
government which you’re uniquely qualified to consider.’

‘I am?’

‘You are.’

‘Oh.’ Mary
glanced at Dione, her scowl speaking volumes. What had Catherine
and Ruth got her into? ‘Anyway, we’re now fairly certain that very
few people who were in the building at the time survived. There are
three independent reports indicating that the London Hunter, Josiah
Abbott, was seen leaving the area with someone he was trying to
hide. It suggests one of the concilia made it out, but no one has
been able to confirm that or knows who it was if there is
someone.’

‘You know
Josiah, don’t you, Di?’ Leo asked.

‘He took over
in London when I left to come here,’ Dione replied. ‘He’s a solid
enough Hunter. Not especially imaginative, though he’s old-school
carpathian so he knows how to use hypnosis and is pretty effective
at it.’

‘How old?’ Leo
asked.

‘About six
hundred. He was born in the early fifteenth century.’

‘Any guesses as
to where he might have hidden a surviving Conciliarum?’

‘Yes, but
they’d be guesses and I can’t exactly give you a list of phone
numbers to call. Hopefully, Josiah will wait until he’s happy
they’re safe and then reach out over S-Net. I don’t see it as a
priority. The Summus Concilium is, for the moment, gone. One member
of it is not going to make any difference to anyone. We need to get
our individual houses in order before we start worrying over things
across the Atlantic.’

~~~

Leanne regarded the
pistol Mike had handed her with a wrinkled brow. Mike thought she
looked adorable. ‘It’s kind of small,’ Leanne said.

‘It’s a Glock
Twenty-six,’ Mike replied. ‘A subcompact version of a weapon a lot
of cops carry. A lot of cops carry this model as off-duty
pieces. When you know how to use it, you’ll be able to carry it in
a purse or pocket, or you can wear a shoulder rig that’ll be just
about invisible under a jacket.’

‘I’m not sure
about this,’ Lisa said, eyeing her own weapon. ‘Where’s the safety?
I know there should be one, and I can’t see one of those little
levers.’

‘There’s no
external safety. When you start to squeeze the trigger, the safety
features are disabled. That’s why proper handling is essential, but
also why you can’t stuff the thing in your bag and forget to put
the safety on.’

‘Don’t touch
the trigger unless you mean it?’

‘Definitely.
Now, we’re going to start with basic stances and get you both used
to firing a weapon and range protocol and… whatever else we get to.
We’re not going to worry about stuff like point-shooting until you
can handle the basics.’

‘Sounds good to
me,’ Leanne said.

‘We’re mostly
doing this because Di and the others are running around like cats
on hot coals, right?’ Lisa asked. ‘Pat’s really worried. She’s
trying not to look worried, because Di told her they needed to
present a solid front. But she’s worried.’

‘We were
supposed to come out for this anyway,’ Leanne countered.

‘But it’s
probably a good time to be near the office and ready if we’re
needed,’ Mike said, ‘while staying out from under everyone’s
feet.’

‘This is really
serious then? I mean, really serious?’

‘It’s a lot
like someone blowing up the Capitol during the State of the Union
speech,’ Lisa said, nodding.

‘Except that
there’s no designated survivor,’ Mike added. ‘Let’s get on with
this. Before we actually step up to the line and do stuff involving
magazines and bullets, put the pistols down and we’ll go over the
basic stance. We’ll be using the modified, or modern, isosceles
stance, so–’

Leanne blinked
at her boyfriend and then took up a stance with her arms extended,
miming holding a pistol at the end of both. ‘Like that?’

‘Uh, pretty
much. Angle your body a little. Left leg back from the right.’

‘Because that
would be more stable.’

‘And lean
forward. Put your shoulders forward of your hips. That helps
control the recoil. How did you–’

‘Isosceles? You
should’ve paid more attention in math. It’s the name of a triangle
with two equal sides. I figured my arms were the two equal sides.
I’ve seen this on cop shows. There’s the other one, where your arms
are bent.’

‘Weaver.’

‘If you say
so.’

‘Isosceles is
more like a boxing stance. It’s more natural to assume, and if
you’re wearing a vest, this presents the armoured portion to your
target instead of your side. There are a couple of other
advantages. Of course, it’s debated.’

Leanne grinned.
‘Of course.’

‘Like
everything.’ Mike grinned back. ‘I was hoping I’d have to do that
thing where I stand right behind you and hold your arms in the
right place and stuff.’

‘You can always
do that with me,’ Lisa suggested. ‘Leanne wouldn’t mind.’

‘I’m not sure
that would be a great idea,’ Mike replied.

‘Yes, I would,’
Leanne said, more or less over the top of him.

Lisa just
giggled.

~~~

Once again, Dione sat
watching the members of the New York Concilium looking vaguely
panicked, but the reason was different and she felt she could allow
it. She thought that what they had been asked to do was probably a
stupid move too. Leo had gathered them together at eleven in the
evening, because they needed to consider a course of action which
was going to change a lot of things.

‘I see no
option but to agree to this,’ Leo said, speaking over the
mutterings around him. ‘Many of you have come back to me saying the
same thing: a lot of the other regions need someone to take
overall control. I’ve indicated to any of them who’ll listen that I
consider this a temporary move. We need to consider how we want to
move things forward and I don’t think simply moving the Summus
Concilium to New York is the answer.’

‘And you know
they picked us because none of them want Washington to get
it,’ Bella Tivoli said.

‘True enough.
I’m fairly sure Langdon took my insistence that this was temporary
as an indication I’d hand everything over to them at some point in
the future.’

‘If you did,’
Bella replied, ‘we really could see the end of the council system.
Langdon’s an arrogant prick and no one would accept him as Princeps
of the Summus Concilium. We need an alternative. Even if that
does mean the power stays here.’

Leo gave a
grimace and glanced at Dione. Dione got the distinct impression
that the glance was not exactly related to the grimace. In fact,
Leo seemed reluctant to say whatever he had to say next, and
somehow it concerned Dione. ‘There is another matter which a number
of the others raised,’ he said.

Dione’s eyes
narrowed. ‘Out with it, Leo.’

‘The general
opinion is that we need someone investigating the bombing. Someone
needs to locate this surviving Conciliarum, if such a person
exists. Someone with complete authority to act and a lot of
experience…’

‘No,’ Dione
said flatly. ‘Not again.’

‘This is an
entirely different circumstance, Di. You know you’re the best
person to handle this.’

‘I have work
here. We still need to dig out the remainder of the Societas cell
which bombed Peter’s shop.’

‘And even I see
this as more important, Di,’ Peter said, even if he looked like he
was regretting having to say it.

‘And Mike can
handle the rest of the investigation,’ Leo said. ‘I can lend him
Bar if he needs the help. Most of what’s left is clean-up.’

Dione glowered
at her old friend and then at the rest of the Concilia. Most of
them looked away quickly. ‘You’re all determined to make me go
through with this?’

‘It was a
majority vote, but we are. Dione, you will be required to take on
the title of Princeps Venator. You will go to London, uncover those
who have attacked the core of vampire society, and return any
surviving members of the old Summus Concilium to us here. As
Princeps of the new Summus Concilium, I command this.’

Dione gave a
grunt of displeasure. ‘You just had to go all formal about
it, didn’t you? Very well. I’m going to need transport. I doubt
there are any commercial flights which can get me there before it
gets dark over there.’

‘I have that
covered,’ Yvonne said. ‘You’re leaving at two a.m. That should give
you enough time to brief everyone you need to here.’

Getting to her
feet, Dione started for the door. ‘Just barely,’ she grumbled.
‘This is going to turn into a real clusterfuck, and I’m going to
blame every last one of you when it does.’

~~~

‘I have to go to
London,’ Dione said as she marched into Mike’s lounge.

Mike got the
impression she was not pleased with this turn of events, mostly
from the towering cloud of annoyance which seemed to be hanging
over her. ‘You’re the New York Hunter,’ he said. ‘You don’t have
authority in– Oh! They didn’t?!’

‘They’re
reinstating the Princeps Venator. Yes.’

‘I don’t get
it,’ Leanne said from the sofa. She was wearing tiny shorts and a
camisole, and obviously planning on bed soon, but it was not
midnight yet. It would be really soon, but not yet. ‘Princeps
Venator? So, like the leader of all Hunters.’

‘It was created
as the Hunter of the Summus Concilium,’ Mike explained. ‘It’s only
happened once. The Princeps Venator was given power to enforce
vampire law anywhere in the world. And it was Di that time
too.’

‘So, that means
New York is hosting the Summus Concilium now?’

‘Yes,’ Dione
replied. ‘Leo is determined that it’s a temporary measure, which
means your grandchildren may be around to see it move. All the
other regions more or less demanded that New York take it on so
that Washington couldn’t. And they more or less forced Leo and the
others into making me the Princeps Venator. I have to go to London,
find the bombers, and rescue any surviving council members. Which
means I’m leaving you, Mike, with the clean-up on the bombing here.
Leo says you can borrow Bar if you need backup.’

‘There’s the
headless corpses too,’ Leanne said.

‘I’m hoping
that won’t get too complicated before I get things wrapped in
London. And I’ll be available by phone if you need advice. Work
together, all of you, and you can do this.’

‘Yeah,’ Mike
agreed. ‘I think we can handle it. I’m more worried about you.
Whoever is behind the bombing in London is going to see you as a
threat and a target. And you’re going over there without any
backup.’

‘I won’t say
“that’s just how I like it,” because it isn’t, but I’m used to it.
Hopefully, I’ll track down the Hunter over there fairly quickly, so
I won’t be entirely alone.’

‘Forgive me for
not thinking that’s going to be a big help,’ Mike replied. ‘The guy
let someone blow up his bosses. How much help is he going to be to
you in staying undead over there?’

Farmingdale, NY,
12th July.

‘Miss Hunter?’ the
flight attendant asked. ‘It’s a pleasure to make your acquaintance.
If you’re ready, we can be on our way in fifteen minutes.’

Dione gave the
woman a nod. ‘Thank you, Miss Moore.’ There was a name tag on the
dark-blue blazer Moore was wearing over a pencil skirt. She also
had a paler-blue scarf tied loosely around her throat.

‘Chloe,’ Moore
replied. ‘Miss Shannon briefed us on your requirements.
Refreshments are available, if required.’ There was a slight
emphasis on the word ‘refreshments,’ and Moore lifted her hand to
touch the tip of her scarf.

Dione regarded
the blonde for a second before moving past her toward the large,
comfortable seats the private jet was fitted with. They looked the
sort of seats which could recline all the way, Chloe was an
attractive girl, and Dione had used some of her live blood reserve
dealing with Davison and Metzger. ‘We’ll start with a glass of
whiskey once we’re in the air, Chloe,’ Dione said. ‘Then we’ll see
where we go from there.’

‘Of course,
Miss Hunter.’

London, England.

To her credit, Chloe
did not look like she had spent barely ninety minutes of the
seven-hour flight in her uniform. She had been quite professional
about being bitten, but she had seemed a little surprised to find
herself in a rather enthusiastic sixty-nine soon after Dione’s
fangs had gone into her neck. Chloe was a supplicant, maybe one of
Yvonne’s personal ones, but Yvonne had clearly not briefed her on
what gifting a succubus generally led to. Then again, Chloe had not
seemed especially unhappy about the turn of events…

‘Please, fly
with us again, Miss Hunter,’ Chloe said as Dione walked past her
toward the terminal at London’s City Airport.

‘I think you
can call me Di, Chloe,’ Dione replied. ‘I would like that. We’ll
see how my business progresses.’

‘Of course,
Miss Hunter.’

The passport
check was pretty much a formality. Diana Hunter was an established
identity with a legitimate US passport. Customs was another
matter.

‘A sword?’ The
customs man behind the desk had, of course, decided to check
Dione’s rather unusual carry-on luggage.

‘It’s an
antique,’ Dione replied. ‘I have all the documentation for it. It
was forged during the Edo period around seventeen eighty-six and
has quite an unusual history.’

The customs man
looked at her for a second. He was bored. It was not that long
after two p.m. on a Sunday, his lunch was sitting heavily in his
stomach, and he was here, in an airport, being told the history of
an old sword. Dione was showing him a sheath of documents too. He
glanced at the thickness of the folder and decided that this was
really not worth his time. This woman did not look like the sort to
run amok through the city centre with a samurai sword.

‘I’m sure it’s
very interesting, but the documentation looks fine. Have a nice
time in London, Miss Hunter.’

‘I’m sure I
will,’ Dione replied, smiling as she put her blade away in its
travel case. It was certainly likely to be interesting.

~~~

‘Yes, The Ritz,’ Dione
said into her phone. ‘The Green Park suite. Yvonne really needs to
learn about things like keeping a low profile.’ She walked through
from the lounge toward the master bedroom, stopping off to check
the large, marble-walled bathroom. At the dual sink, she looked at
herself in the mirror for a few seconds. ‘Plus, I could barracks
the Coldstream Guards in this place and have space left over. What
am I supposed to do with the second bedroom?’

‘Oh, the horror
of living it up on company expenses,’ Mary replied from the other
end of the encrypted connection. ‘Do you need a low profile?
Any signs that someone’s taken notice of your arrival?’

Walking out
into the bedroom, Dione checked the screen of her phone and then
stepped over to the ornate little chest of drawers beside the
double bed. ‘I think my arrival was noticed, yes. I think they knew
where I was staying before I got here, actually.’ It took her a
second to find the small bug taped to the back of the furniture. It
was connected into the phone which was sitting on top of the
cabinet. Nodding, she left it there. ‘It’s fairly professionally
done, so I think it’s probably the Security Service. Societas falls
under their remit.’ She raised her voice a little. ‘If they’d just
ask, perhaps we can work together.’

‘Your suite’s
bugged, isn’t it?’

‘Obviously.
I’ll get back to you if the situation changes or I learn anything
new. For now, I’m here safely and you know where I can be
reached.’

‘Well,
nothing’s changed here. Good luck.’

‘Thanks. I’ll
probably need it.’

Dione walked
back into the lounge and looked around, shaking her head slowly. It
was probably untrue about the Coldstream Guards, but the suite was
huge. The lounge had a sort of common area from which you could
step out into either of the two bedrooms, both with en-suite
bathroom, and the kitchen. Then you had the dining area with a
table for eight, a desk/office section, and the lounge proper with
a fireplace and a huge flat-screen TV as well as two massive sofas
and a couple of chairs, all featuring big, comfy cushions. The
hotel only dated back to nineteen oh six, but the look was far
older.

Walking over to
one of the windows, she looked out at the park which gave the suite
its name, but she did not really see much. She needed a place to
start looking and most of her contacts in London were a little old
to be useful these days. At least, she was fairly sure they were;
she had not been active in London for sixty years. Clearly, someone
in MI5, aka the Security Service, had passed on information about
her. Unless Societas had done a far better job of infiltrating the
British intelligence services than she thought likely anyway. The
best thing to do would be to start looking and see whether anyone
came calling.

But that would
have to wait for darkness to fall. Dione went to the desk and
turned on her laptop. It was time to do a little research.

~~~

Over the centuries,
Dione had learned a few things about money. One of those things was
portfolio diversification, and she owned a lot of property in a lot
of places. In a number of cases, she had bought low and then hung
on to things long enough for the area the land was in to become
fashionable or just expensive; you could do that when your lifespan
was measured in millennia. She owned most of her real estate via a
network of dummy companies which did away with inheritance problems
when she had to change her identity, which made it fairly easy to
keep track of who was occupying what. It also allowed her to own a
number of locations worldwide she knew were safe, and she had made
a few of them available to her replacement as the London Hunter
when she had left for America. One of them, it seemed, was in use,
so that was where Dione was headed at ten o’clock at night.

First, however,
she needed to lose the tail she had developed. They were good; a
team of four were following her as she hopped trains in the
underground system. Green Park station to Holborn. Switch to the
Central line which got her to Liverpool Street with a fairly clear
picture of who the watchers were. They were professional, but she
had been doing this kind of thing since long before they ever dug
the tunnels to put the trains in.

She took the
Hammersmith and City line one stop further east, getting off the
train at Aldgate East which was fairly close to where she wanted to
be. However, she did not go up to street level immediately.
Instead, she waited until the view of her was obscured by a group
of fellow passengers, and then she slipped past the end of the
platform and into the tunnel. She had been around when they had cut
the tunnel here around eighteen eighty-four. Vampires, especially
transylvanians, thought this kind of tunnel system was made for
them. It took her about ten minutes to cover the kilometre or so of
track to Whitechapel station, and there was no sign of any of her
followers there as she crossed the road and headed west past the
hospital toward her goal.

The last time
Dione had spent any real time in Whitechapel, she had been hunting
a pack of wolf-lineage vampires the press of the day had taken to
calling ‘Jack the Ripper.’ Of course, the press and the police had
been assuming that ‘Jack’ was one man, a human. An insane human,
perhaps, but just one man. Dione had spotted the scents of at least
three wolves and had, eventually, tracked them to a house they had
taken possession of in the area. She had dispatched the wolves, and
then she had found Mary in the basement, chained to a wall and half
mad from hunger and their mistreatment. Whitechapel had been a
warren of brothels and rooming houses; you went there for the
cheapest of prostitutes, or if you had nowhere else to go. It had
come a long way, but Dione suspected that the people she was
looking for still had nowhere else to go.

It took a
little effort to get to the rear of the property unseen. The street
was a narrow one and the houses had been built back-to-back, taking
up every available inch of space in the constricted environment.
Dione got around that by going over a wall at the north end of the
road and then slipping through the darkness, through back yard
after back yard, until she finally reached the yard she was looking
for. Even for Dione, it was a little dark; there was no moon in the
sky and the street lights did not really provide much light in the
rear of the houses. Still, she was a lot better adapted to the
darkness than a typical human. With the addition of a little light
from a penlight held between her teeth, she had no trouble picking
the lock on the back door.

There was sound
coming from the front of the house as Dione stood in the dark,
waiting for Josiah to get a clue. A TV was on and there was light
coming from under the lounge door. Dione was not up on the BBC’s
current schedule, but it sounded like their Sunday night
programming was being watched. There was a quality about BBC TV
programmes which no one else could quite replicate. After ten
minutes, Dione gave up and opened the lounge door, stepping through
into the light.

To give the man
his due, Josiah was on his feet in an instant, his right hand
wrapped around the hilt of a fairly simple, very old-looking
broadsword which looked a lot like it had been made by someone who
was far more concerned about function than form. Josiah was a
little like his sword: solidly built, but not exactly attractive.
Born in the early fourteen hundreds, Josiah was English through and
through. He had fought in a few wars in his time, both before and
after his conversion by a carpathian fairly late in life for the
time. He was forty forever now, complete with more wrinkles than
one might have expected and a receding hairline which would never
recede further. The only really noticeable features about him were
his eyes: they were a brilliant shade of blue-green and quite
startling. Dione saw the hardness in them slide away as the man
recognised her.

‘Dione?’ Josiah
said, as though he could not quite believe she was there. ‘What are
you doing here? You’re the Hunter in–’

‘Currently,’
Dione said, ‘I’m the Princeps Venator and not very happy about it.
I was sent to find out what’s going on here, and to get any
survivors to safety.’

‘The title of
Princeps Venator can only be granted by the Summus Concilium,’ the
other person in the room said. ‘You can’t be the Princeps
Venator because the Sum–’

‘And hello to
you too, Masika,’ Dione said. ‘You’re the rumoured survivor?
Somehow that makes sense.’

Masika narrowed
her eyes. She had beautiful, dark eyes set in a beautiful face
which most people had a lot of trouble figuring out the ethnicity
of. Her skin was a dusky sort of colour, her nose was kind of flat
but nicely shaped, and her lips were almost extravagantly full. Her
features were sculpted, with wide, high cheekbones, a firm jawline,
and hollowed cheeks. She was not tall, but she was very shapely.
She had long, dark hair which fell to the upper slopes of firm,
rounded breasts in voluminous waves. She was a beautiful woman who
had been born in Alexandria during Egypt’s Roman period. She was,
in fact, almost as old as Dione and she had been the oldest vampire
on the Summus Concilium. She had a strong survival instinct; she
had needed it to survive as a nubian vampire for this long.

She also had
something of a sense of her own position. She started again.
‘Because the Summus Concilium did not–’

‘The Summus
Concilium was ended,’ Dione said. ‘It was decided by the remaining
Princeps – all of them – that the New York Concilium would take
over the role until something official can be arranged. They also
decided that they needed a Princeps Venator to find the people
responsible for the bombing and deal with them. And that’s why I’m
here.’ Dione’s gaze returned to Josiah. ‘Have you any leads
on who and how this was done?’

‘I’ve been
looking after Masika since I got her clear of the building,’ Josiah
replied. ‘I don’t know how anyone could have planted at least four
bombs in that building. I certainly don’t know who did.’

‘Mm. Well, it
was almost certainly Societas Draconistarum. Probably Cho. She was
involved in a bombing in New York on Tuesday. Then she left the
country and she could have easily come here.’

‘Societas don’t
have the organisation to do something like this,’ Masika said, her
tone carrying a hint of humour which verged on scoffing. ‘They’re a
rag-tag bunch of–’ She cut off as Dione looked at her. ‘They’ve
been on the run since the Edict of Vlad,’ Masika added, but it was
almost a question.

‘You were
pretty heavily involved in that fuck-up, as I recall. No, they are
not “on the run.” They’re as strong as they were during the war,
possibly stronger. This… This is something I never thought they’d
try. It’s audacious.’

‘It’s
outrageous!’

‘It’s possibly
the stupidest thing they’ve ever done.’

‘What?’ Both
Masika and Josiah asked at the same time and in the same surprised
tone.

‘We can discuss
vampire politics at some later date. For now, I want you out of
this place. The Concilium office pays a small rent to me to keep
this house available for its use. If someone were to have been
through the records there before burning them all to ash, they
might eventually think to look here for you. So, we’ll go somewhere
where they won’t be sending a hit squad to finish the
job.’

‘And where’s
that?’ Josiah asked.
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‘The Ritz is more
secure than an anonymous house in Whitechapel?’

‘It’s very
public,’ Dione replied, smiling a little at Josiah’s incredulity.
‘That tends to mean that no one will expect her to be here. Except
for the Security Service. They’ve got the place bugged. It’s also
unlikely that Societas are going to send a hit squad here, even if
they do figure out what’s going on.’

Josiah looked
slowly around the lounge of Dione’s suite. ‘And you think the
Security Service can be trusted?’

‘Almost by
definition, no. They’re spies. They’re more to be trusted than the
other agency, of course… They’re watching me to see whether
I know anything about the bombing. They’ve known what goes on in
that building since the war. They know I used to look after things
there and they probably know that you’re the one keeping things
straight in London now. I’m not sure how much they know
about us or Miss Ahmed’ – Dione jabbed her thumb back toward the
second bedroom where Masika was busy checking out the suite – ‘but
they’ll probably know the basics. Somewhere, someone in British
intelligence is worrying over this turn of events.’

Masika chose
that moment to emerge from the bedroom. ‘This is more like it,’ she
said. ‘This is the kind of luxury I’m accustomed to.’ She looked
over her shoulder. ‘Your room seems nice.’

Dione smiled at
her. ‘Nice try, Maryam.’ The slight emphasis on Masika’s current
alias was meant to suggest that the Conciliarum should keep vampire
references to a minimum. ‘That’s your room. There’s little
difference between them anyway.’ Turning her attention to Josiah,
she added, ‘I’m not sure where you’re sleeping, Joshua. The sofas
look comfortable.’

‘That won’t be
an issue,’ Masika said, her tone light and inconsequential. Josiah
seemed disinclined to meet Dione’s gaze. ‘What are your plans for
the night?’ Masika went on, apparently oblivious.

‘I have a few
people I want to touch base with. I haven’t seen them in a while,
but they were always a useful source of information in the past.
They may have heard something.’

‘Anyone I’d
know?’

Dione’s gaze
flicked around the setting which was ‘the kind of luxury’ Masika
was used to. ‘I very much doubt it.’

13th
July.

It took Dione until
about two forty in the morning to locate Thatch. He was the kind of
man who moved around a lot, but he did have a few patterns to his
rambles and they had not changed much since the post-war years when
Dione had used him as an information source. Thatch stuck to places
the general public avoided much of the time and he slept somewhere
where the light could not get to him during the day.

Dione had a
good idea that she had found him when she caught a scent on the air
in Battersea Park. The smell of decay, of rotting flesh, that
followed necroi vampires around was the main reason Thatch avoided
humans. To Dione’s knowledge, Thatch had been wandering around
London for at least a hundred and fifty years, and he had not
managed to hold his body together as well as some older necroi.
That was the last time she had seen him. There was every chance
that he would be worse now.

Her nose led
her to the cafe on the eastern end of the Boating Lake, and the
figure which was busy rummaging through the bins outside it. He
stank and, while he had probably sensed Dione walking toward him,
he gave no indication of the fact. He was just another smelly
homeless guy searching for food which was not too far gone. He was
dressed in a waxed cotton coat which had seen better days, and
corduroy trousers which looked fairly new. His boots were fairly
sturdy-looking too, so he had lucked out at a clothing bank
somewhere recently.

‘I’ve got a
couple of sandwiches and a burger here, if you’ll stay for a chat,’
Dione said, and his head turned. A single eye glinted in the light
from a street lamp. ‘Finally lost that eye, huh, Thatch?’

‘Dione?’ His
voice was rough, partially because he had smoked twenty a day up
until his forties, and partially because time had not been so kind
to his voice box.

‘It’s me,
Thatch.’

‘Thought you’d
gone across the pond for good.’

Dione grinned.
‘I never go anywhere for good. But I’m not staying here longer than
I need to.’

He moved,
bringing more of his face into the light. It was not a pretty
sight. The missing eye – the left one – was not alone: much of the
flesh around that eye socket was just gone, bone showing white in
the lamplight. The other eye was yellowing, and the blue in it had
faded almost entirely to the point of being close to white. His
teeth were yellowed but still whole, and you could see that through
the hole in his left cheek. He still had hair: dark brown and
probably wavy if it ever saw shampoo. There was something about the
structure of his skull and the remaining flesh attached to it which
suggested that Thatch had been a handsome man at one time. Now he
looked like a classic Hollywood depiction of a zombie and Dione had
a bad feeling that the next time she visited London, Thatch would
not be around to tap for gossip.

‘You’re here
about the bombing?’ Thatch asked. ‘New York’s taking an interest in
that?’

‘Yes, and not
exactly. The New York Concilium has taken over the top job since
there isn’t a Summus Concilium to do it here. They were more or
less forced into it, and they more or less forced me into
investigating what happened. They made me Princeps Venator
again.’

‘You know I
always hated that Latin crap.’

‘Top-dog
Hunter. I’ve authority to act with the power of the high council. I
can end anyone I feel needs it, anywhere in the world. I’m in
London to find out who put the bombs in the council building, and
to make sure they never do it anywhere else. What do you know,
Thatch?’ She took a cardboard container of ham sandwiches she had
got from a vending machine out of her pocket. ‘It’s better than the
muck you’ll find in there.’

‘You said you
had a burger.’ She pulled the paper-wrapped food item from her
other pocket and tossed it toward him. It was not exactly hot after
a couple of hours of searching around London, but it was as
nutritious now as it ever had been. ‘Word on the street is that it
was Societas,’ Thatch said as he unwrapped the burger.

‘I thought as
much. Cho was in New York not long ago. I suspect she came here
straight after.’

Thatch nodded
as he sank his teeth into his burger. He chewed for a second and
then began speaking again without swallowing. ‘Not heard she
was here, but none of the Societas people I heard of could rig the
bombs.’

‘So, you do
know a few names I can look up?’

Grinning,
Thatch nodded. ‘Buy me a mug of tea too and I’ll give you every
Societas dickhead in the city.’
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‘And you believe you
can trust this necroi?’ Masika asked. Her nose wrinkled when she
named Thatch’s lineage. Well, a lot of vampires viewed the necros
as the poor cousins of the vampire world.

‘Thatch is
reliable,’ Dione replied. ‘I won’t be accusing anyone without
evidence, but he’s given me a place to start.

‘I’ll come out
tomorrow and–’ Josiah began.

‘No,’ Dione
said, cutting him off. ‘Your job is to keep Miss Ahmed safe. Here.
My job is investigating what happened.’ He did not look happy about
it, but Josiah nodded his acknowledgement. ‘Good. I have the names
Thatch gave me. I’ll start on them tomorrow. For now, I suggest we
get some rest. I’m planning a reasonably early start. Assuming that
the Security Service don’t decide to finally take an active
part.’

‘You think they
will?’ Josiah asked.

‘I think
they’re probably getting tired of me losing their tails.’

~~~

Dione was on her way
out of the hotel when one of the receptionists waved her over. The
woman looked a little nervous, which seemed odd in a place like The
Ritz. Dione smiled as she approached; smiles generally smoothed
troubled waters.

‘There’s a
gentleman from the police here to see you, Miss Hunter,’ the
receptionist said, keeping her voice low.

‘From the
police? Did he happen to say which branch?’

‘His warrant
card said Counter Terrorism Command, ma’am. A Detective
Stringer.’

‘Ah,’ Dione
said, looking in the direction the woman was indicating. ‘I’ve been
expecting someone like that. It’s nothing to worry about.’

Stringer was a
middle-aged, fairly nondescript man with brown hair and eyes. He
looked good in a suit, which was possibly why they had sent him:
The Ritz did have a dress code for its restaurants and bars. When
he saw Dione walking toward him, he got to his feet, which likely
meant he had been given a picture of her. He certainly seemed to
recognise her; he was already getting his warrant card out of his
jacket.

‘Diana Hunter?’
he said by way of greeting. ‘I’m Detective Alexander Stringer, CTC.
Uh, that’s–’

‘I’m aware of
what Counter Terrorism Command does, Detective,’ Dione said. CTC
was, in many ways, the civilian version of the Security Service, in
London anyway. Also known as SO15, it was responsible for
maintaining links between the Metropolitan Police and the Security
Service, collecting intelligence of its own on terrorism, and
making arrests when required since Security Service officers did
not have powers of arrest. ‘I assume the Security Service sent you
because they’ve got annoyed with me.’

Stringer was
good, but his cheeks coloured a little. ‘They suggested that a
direct approach might yield some information we might not get
otherwise. I understand you’re with the NYPD?’ He waved at a seat
beside the one he had been using, suggesting that they get
comfortable.

‘I’m the
principal investigator with a small unit within the NYPD, yes. The
Specialist Crimes Unit, SCU. Could we cut the small talk? I have no
doubt you’ve been given a full dossier on what I do in New
York.’

Stringer
coughed. ‘Yes. What’s the SCU’s interest in a bombing in
London?’

‘You know there
was a fire bombing in New York last Tuesday. Take a stab in the
dark.’

‘You believe
the same people are involved in both bombings,’ Stringer said, an
assertion rather than a question. ‘You could’ve made that official
and got our cooperation in your investigation.’

‘Two things,
Detective. I’m quite sure that Societas Draconistarum is involved
in both bombings. Further, I believe that one of their operatives,
a woman known as Cho, built the bombs in both cases. However, the
evidence is fairly circumstantial and an official investigation
isn’t justified. Second, if I’d made this official, you’d have put
a leash on me which would stop me from using the contacts I have
here. If I find anything actionable, I’ll bring it to you. I may be
a cop, but I can’t arrest anyone in the UK. Let me do what I’m
exceptionally good at, Detective, and I’ll put an end to
this terrorist cell before it tries anything else.’

Stringer stared
at her for a second. ‘Officially, we can’t condone a foreign police
officer investigating this kind of crime on British soil.’

‘Of course
not.’

‘I’ve been told
that we should allow you to continue operating, however.’

‘I see.’

‘Have you any
comment to make on that?’

Dione gave the
man a compassionate sort of smile. ‘You asked why and they shut you
down fairly hard, right?’ Stringer nodded. ‘Let’s just say that
I’ve done some things in the past that are likely to make certain
people in the intelligence community inclined to let me get on with
my job. They’re probably never going to tell you what I did. If
you’re very unlucky, you may end up getting read in on why they
still trust me.’ Dione grimaced a little. ‘Trust isn’t the right
word. Why they consider it best to just let me get on with it.
Anyway, I actually have a better relationship with the British
intelligence agencies than I do with the American ones.’

‘If I’m
unlucky?’ Stringer asked, picking up on that turn of
phrase.

‘Some things,
Detective, you’re much better off not knowing.’

New York, NY.

It was certainly true
that SCU appeared to have a better relationship with Britain’s
Security Service than it had with America’s FBI. The CIA really did
not like SCU much, but they were officially barred from acting on
American soil without a really good reason. The FBI
technically viewed SCU as it would any other local policing agency,
but there were a few agents who appeared to have a chip on their
shoulders when it came to the NYPD’s most unconventional unit.

‘Where’s
Hunter?’ Special Agent Gallows asked as he marched into the SCU
office. Swaggered might have been a better term. He swaggered into
the office, all the while unaware that this was the public-facing
office, the one the precinct maintained largely for show, and he
had never seen the real working area the SCU had beneath the
precinct.

‘Holiday,’ Mike
replied. ‘Is there something the FBI needs, Special Agent?’

‘I asked
where?’

‘And it’s none
of your business where Di decides to take a holiday.’ Mike had met
people like Gallows before. They were not necessarily bullies, but
they liked to throw their perceived weight around. Gallows thought
he had some sort of power, and he felt it should intimidate lowly
local PD officers. But Gallows was also making this visit on his
own, which suggested that he was following his nose and not
operating with official sanction. ‘If you’re just here to inquire
after my boss, I have a couple of headless bodies to put names
to.’

‘You’re not
working on the Hu’s Market bombing then?’

Mike looked up
at the man in the suit and power tie. ‘Do you really think Di would
be away on holiday if we were investigating a bombing?’

‘Then why were
you there at all?’

‘Half of the
NYPD was there. And before you ask, Di knows Mister Hu since she
buys ingredients in his market. She doesn’t live that far
away.’

‘Tribeca,
yeah.’

‘So, she knows
Mister Hu and was concerned about the situation. Since you decided
to make damn sure we weren’t involved in the investigation, Di had
to tell him that she couldn’t do anything about his case.
Apparently, he was a little… disparaging about the FBI’s handling
of the scene.’

Gallows’s jaw
clenched. ‘He was not very helpful. His English doesn’t seem to be
that good.’

Mike had to
stop himself laughing out loud. ‘I’ve never had any trouble with
it. Maybe it’s a New York thing. You’re not originally from around
here, are you?’

‘If you find
anything out about the bombers–’

‘I’d pass it
straight on to the lead on your investigation, Special Agent. But
SCU isn’t involved in the investigation, so it’s pretty unlikely
that’s going to happen. Not coming up with any leads
yourselves?’

‘We’re pursuing
every avenue in our investigations,’ Gallows replied.

‘Huh, yeah.
I’ve used that line a few times myself.’
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Mike had been to the
Concilium building before, obviously, but he had never been
summoned – not that it was put like that – in his own right.
Despite the fact that Leo was sitting there in a high-backed chair
with a slight smile on his face, Mike felt like he was facing a
review board or something.

The room was
intimidating on its own. It was kind of dark and there were a lot
of large paintings on the walls. Paintings of ex-members of the
Concilium who looked faintly disapproving. It was New York in July
so outside was scorching. In here, the temperature had to be ten
degrees lower.

‘Detective
Williams,’ Leo said once Mike had had a proper chance to get
uncomfortable, ‘the New York Concilium has requested your presence
here in your role as the partner of the New York Hunter.’ There was
a slight pause and Mike figured it was to let that statement sink
in. Mike had been asked – huh, yeah, asked – to come before the
Concilium because Dione was out of town. They had asked a
human to attend a Concilium meeting in place of their
official Hunter. And they had just named Dione the Princeps
Venator. What did that make Mike?

‘After some
deliberation’ – the sour edge in Leo’s voice suggested that
deliberation had taken hours – ‘the Summus Concilium has
voted by a majority to lift the Edict of Vlad. We are communicating
this to you, to be passed on to the Princeps Venator.’

‘Yes, sir,’
Mike said, as soon as the impact of the statement had passed. ‘With
the Concilium’s permission, I’d like to interview our two suspects
in the bombing of Mister Hu’s store as soon as possible.’ With the
Edict of Vlad lifted, Mike actually had some bargaining power with
members of Societas. In London, Dione was going to have the
same.

‘You don’t
actually need our permission, Detective,’ Leo replied. ‘However,
you would need our permission to negotiate any deals with them.
Lifting the edict doesn’t change the fact that these men are
responsible for the deaths of humans.’

Mike nodded.
Killing a human was an automatic death sentence unless there was a
very good reason for it. ‘Indirectly. Uh, forgive me if I’ve
misunderstood, but the law against the killing of humans is
designed to protect the secret. These men are part of a conspiracy
which killed two humans, but in a manner which could have been the
result of a number of human agents. Terrorists, criminals. The
murders here aren’t likely to endanger the secret, so there’s cause
for considering a more lenient verdict in exchange for useful
information.’

‘You haven’t
misunderstood,’ Bella Tivoli said. ‘But we might be inclined to a
more serious punishment under the circumstances.’

‘I can
understand that, ma’am, but sometimes we have to put that kind of
thing aside for the greater good. It looks like the bombing here
and the one in London are connected. Dione has Mary running down a
list of names for any indications of Societas activity, but that
still leaves us with more members here who may be planning
something further. Stopping that could be worth biting the bullet
on this one.’

‘It was my
property that was destroyed,’ Peter Hu said, ‘my customers were
hurt. Even so, my desire for vengeance can be suppressed if we can
eliminate the threat of Societas conducting further
atrocities.’

Leo nodded.
‘See what you can get out of them, Mike. You have our permission to
negotiate as you see fit. Just make sure that you get the best of
the deal.’
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‘Where’s the Hunter?’
Davison asked as Mike stepped into the cell where the Societas
member had spent the last few days. For a vampire, Davison did not
look very healthy. He had probably been healing various injuries
since he had been taken into custody and Mike doubted the Concilium
were providing supplicants. Which possibly made it unsafe to be in
the room with the man, except that Bar had been in to attach
Davison to the wall via a steel collar and a short chain.

‘London,’ Mike
replied.

Davison
grinned. ‘So, it went down, huh? She said she was going to London
to deal with the Summus Concilium.’

‘Great,’ Mike
replied, returning the grin. ‘Your memory’s coming back.’

‘I still won’t
tell you anything. You’ve got nothing to bargain with, so get out
and–’

‘Thing is,
she was very successful. The Summus Concilium was wiped out,
so all the other ones decided that New York should take over. No
muss, no fuss, just a change of venue and a lot of younger minds.
About the first thing they did was to lift the Edict of Vlad and
they gave me permission to ask you and Metzger a few questions
under the new conditions.’

Davison stared
at Mike, not saying anything. But you could almost see the cogs
turning.

‘So, I’m going
to make you both a deal. You tell me everything there is to know
about Societas in this area and what Cho is up to in London, and
I’ll arrange for you to get out of here in one piece. Otherwise,
well, Di will be back soon enough and then you’ll be executed.
First one of you to start talking gets to go on existing. What do
you say?’

‘I’ll think
about it.’

Mike nodded
slowly. ‘Don’t think too long. I already talked to your buddy, and
he seemed like he wanted to spill his guts on the spot. I told him
I had to give you the same speech before I could come back and hear
what he had to say. Plus, there’s the other thing.’

‘The other
thing? What other thing?’

‘Like I said,
Di will be back soon enough and she’s a vampire. I can look at the
deaths in London and shrug. Different country, lot of old vamps.
Who cares? Di is likely to feel a little differently. I’d imagine
she might come back and cut your head off no matter what you say.
You’d be better off if you had a head start.’

Davison’s jaw
clenched and Mike turned toward the cell door. ‘Mei Ma,’ Davison
blurted out.

Mike turned
back. ‘Sorry?’

‘Mei Ma. That
was the name she was using here, and I think it’s the one she used
to travel to England.’

‘Might be worth
something. I’m going to talk to your pal and see what he has to
say.’

‘Metzger never
met her, and he doesn’t know what we had planned.’

Mike smiled.
‘Really? Interesting.’ Mike stepped closer, making sure Davison
still could not reach him. ‘Just what kind of plans are we talking
about?’

London, England.

‘I rather expected they
would,’ Dione said into her phone.

On the other
end and across the Atlantic, Mike nodded. ‘Yeah, well I’ve heard
you talk about the Edict of Vlad. I got the impression that Leo
would side with you on whether it was a good idea or not. It was a
majority vote, apparently, but they decided to lift it and I got to
go talk to Davison and Metzger with something to offer.’

‘Get
anything?’

‘Cho was
calling herself Mei Ma while she was here. Davison thinks she used
the same passport in England. It’s Taiwanese.’

‘I can put some
local resource on tracking that.’

‘Okay. Davison
also gave me a couple of extra names here that Mary’s running down,
and he said the plan was for Cho to come here and mess up things in
New York after the Summus Concilium was destroyed. They
changed the plan when they found out about the meeting with
Catherine.’

Dione nodded,
biting at her lower lip as she thought. ‘Does he know why
they wanted to disturb things in New York?’

‘To push
relocation of the Summus Concilium to Washington. At least, he
thinks that was the reason. So, maybe Societas has some influence
down there and they’d be getting their people into the new high
council that way. He did say something else though, and I’m not
sure how that fits in. He said he should never have been caught
because there was someone looking out for Societas’s people here.
We got the same sort of thing from some of the people on the Apollo
case, right? They thought they had some sort of guardian
angel.’

‘Yes. Yes, they
did. Davison doesn’t know who?’

‘If he does,
he’s not saying anything. I honestly think he doesn’t know. I, uh,
know you kind of suspect Randall Cartwright, but Davison’s met the
guy and I think if Cartwright was the mole, Davison would’ve named
him.’

‘Yes. Agreed.
Unless Randall is playing things close to the chest, even with his
own people. Mary hasn’t finished digging around in his background.
We’ll see where she gets to with that. If he’s clean, he’s clean.
The “mole,” as you put it, could be a Vicarius, or just an
influential older vampire… We’ll see.’

‘What do you
want to do with Davison?’

‘You made a
deal. We stick with it. He’s going to have to vanish. If anyone in
Societas gets wind that he’s talked, me hunting him will be the
least of his worries. Tell Leo what needs to be done and he’ll take
care of it.’

‘Okay,’ Mike
said, not sounding entirely sure.

‘Leo won’t make
you a liar, Mike,’ Dione said. ‘Davison will leave New York safely.
I doubt any other council region will accept him. He’ll be on the
run for the rest of his unlife. But he made his own bed.’

‘Yeah. Oh,
don’t worry, I’m pretty conflicted about letting him walk. If he
spends the next century having to sleep in ditches, I’m not exactly
going to be sorry about it.’

Closing down
the conversation, Dione walked through from her bedroom to the
lounge. ‘The Edict of Vlad has been lifted,’ she announced. Two
pairs of eyes stared at her.

Masika broke
the silence first. ‘They can’t do that! That edict was made by the
Summus Concilium to–’

‘And the Summus
Concilium has revoked it. Do you really think I’m going to consider
this a bad thing? You were part of setting that disaster in place,
so you know I advised against it.’

‘It was still
written into vampire law,’ Josiah said. ‘You can’t just revoke that
kind of thing without due consideration. They’ve been in power for
less than a week and they’re overturning rules set up decades
ago.’

‘Spoken like a
true vampire. Just because something’s old, doesn’t mean it’s good.
The Edict of Vlad meant that we could never negotiate with
Societas members, it stopped friends of members from coming forward
because they knew they were signing the death warrant on someone
they loved, and it essentially legalised the persecution of
transylvanians. It consolidated Veld’s power over the people he
already had, and it pushed plenty of vampires his way who would
normally have stayed away from politics and activism. That edict
was a lousy solution to a problem which would have gone away in a
couple of decades. Because of it, Societas still exists and is
stronger than ever. And I think you both know that, so please don’t
tell me this was a bad decision.’

‘You believe
lifting the edict will get Societas members to talk?’ Josiah
asked.

‘It already
has. I have the name Cho was using in New York. I’m going out. I
need to talk to Stringer, and then I need to go see a few more
suspected members of a now decriminalised organisation.’

~~~

‘Taiwanese passport,’
Stringer muttered as he made notes. ‘Mei Ma.’ He looked up at
Dione. ‘I think we’ve got a few pictures of her in the Societas
file. I looked her up after you mentioned her. You’re sure this is
the identity she’s using?’

‘I have good
evidence that she used it to enter this country,’ Dione replied.
‘If you manage to track her down, you’ll contact me?’

‘Of
course.’

Dione looked at
the man for a second. ‘She’s exceptionally dangerous, Detective.
You want me there when you try to capture her.’

‘I’ll call you
as soon as we have anything, Detective Hunter. What are you going
to be doing?’

‘I’m going to
track down a few leads of my own.’ Dione looked around, directly at
the man who had followed her from the hotel. ‘Do I really need to
lose the tail again, or can you get them called off?’

Stringer’s
shoulders sagged a little. ‘I’ll make some calls.’

~~~

It was just after ten
p.m. when Dione picked the lock on a small house in Hammersmith and
slipped into the kitchen. It was a fairly typical place for the
area, a terraced house built of yellow brick. It had shutters over
the inside of the bay window at the front, but that was not
entirely unusual in the area. In this case, however, the owner had
more reason than usual to keep the sun out.

Moving silently
through toward the lounge proved to be entirely unnecessary because
the owner of the property was watching TV. The volume was turned up
and Dione could hear someone reporting on a football match which
she figured was a replay of something that happened at the weekend.
Perhaps Franz had been too busy at the weekend to watch the game.
It was possible he had been involved in the bombing. It just seemed
unlikely that Veld trusted the man enough for that to be the case.
Dione pushed the lounge door open slowly and carefully, and took in
all that was Franz Lars Freund before saying anything to alert him
to her presence.

For someone who
had been an officer in the Schutzstaffel, he was not much to look
at. Then again, the infamous SS had started out as a small guard
unit called Saal-Schutz, which translated as ‘Hall Security.’ You
could imagine Franz as an officious hall monitor. If you were
generous, he was a blonde with blue eyes. If you were not, his hair
was a dark blonde or maybe a reddish pale brown, and his eyes were
grey. His nose was long with a high bridge, but he was not
unpleasant to look at. If you were being generous, he might qualify
as attractive, until you got to know him anyway. Franz had the
personality of a cockroach: he had a strong belief in survival and
not much else going for him.

The game on the
TV was definitely recorded, and it appeared to be between
the national women’s teams for England and Germany. ‘Rooting for
the home team, Franz?’ Dione asked. The vampire in the large
comfortable recliner almost jumped clear off his seat from a
sitting position. ‘And which home team? The new one, or the old
one?’

‘Hunter,’ Franz
said. He was trying to sound calm, though his voice was a little
higher than Dione remembered it. ‘I still have a fondness for… the
land of my fathers.’ He had entirely lost his German accent. He was
probably not using the same name here; Dione had not bothered to
find out what his new identity was called.

‘Clever.
England wins one nil after extra time.’

Franz scowled
at her. ‘What do you want, Hunter?’

‘I want the
same as last time, Franz. I want the leadership of your Societas
cell.’

‘I’m not with
Societas these days. If I was, you’d have no leverage on me this
time. If I was with Societas, you’d pretty much have no
choice but to end me.’

‘I’d imagine
the gossip circuits are a bit fucked up after the bombing. The
Summus Concilium is now based in New York. Just about the first
thing they did was to lift the Edict of Vlad. Well, after they sent
me out here to hunt down the people responsible for bombing the old
Summus Concilium. I have names, Franz. I know you’re
involved. You give me locations to go with those names and I’ll
decide to let you go a second time. Otherwise, we’ll see how you
look without a head, and I’ll get the information from the next
person on my list.’

Franz stared at
Dione for a couple of seconds. ‘If I talk, Elizabeth will be
feeding me my own guts by the end of the week.’

Dione shrugged
and pulled her sword out from beneath her long black coat. The
blade glinted in the light from the single bulb which lit the room.
‘Fine. I’ll end you now. Don’t worry, I’ll be quick about it. I
don’t torture people to death.’

Hands lifting
in what would have been a vain attempt to fend off the sword, Franz
let out a yelp. ‘Wait! Let’s not get hasty, Hunter.’

‘Hasty is what
you’re getting. Talk now, Franz, and then start running. Or don’t
talk now and you’ll never have to worry about Elizabeth, or
anything else, ever again.’

14th
July.

Jamison Polley – his
friends called him Jamie – was too young to remember the Night of
the Martyrs. That was what Societas Draconistarum called the night
of the eighth of April, nineteen forty-five, when Dione had
eliminated almost every leader of the group in Berlin, along with a
good eighty percent of the general membership. It was a story the
Societas recruiters used to bring in new transylvanians. It was the
night that vampire society, the Summus Concilium, had demonstrated
their prejudice against the transylvanian lineage. Jamie had fallen
for the rhetoric, hook, line, and sinker. He really believed that
Dione – who various people said was the greatest Hunter to have
ever lived – had used deceit and trickery to hunt down huge numbers
of blameless transylvanians on that fateful night.

Except that now
he was being hunted and there seemed to be no deceit or trickery
involved, just dogged determination to see him ended. She was not
even running as she followed him through the backstreets of Fulham
in the early hours of an inconsequential Tuesday in London. She
marched. It was like a dream: he ran from her and she seemed to be
able to keep pace with him even though she walked. He wondered what
they would be calling this night: the Second Night of the
Martyrs? No punch. He was going to be ended on a tawdry little
London street and he was not going to be used to recruit new
members to the fold. Jamie was, for the first time since his
conversion, starting to wonder whether the speeches he had heard
from other members of Societas were full of shit.

Running down
Delvino Road, Jamie crossed into Parsons Green, a park he had been
through any number of times. There was a pub across the green which
was open until two a.m. in summer, and that was a very useful thing
when going out in the sun meant a potentially uncomfortable death.
It would still be open and maybe, just maybe, Jamie could shake the
Hunter off his tail there. He knew the place, and she did not. Of
course, theoretically Jamie knew the area and the Hunter did not,
but that had not stopped her following him everywhere he had run so
far.

Ducking in
through the front door of the pub, Jamie slid through the crowd
toward the bar. It was not as crowded as he wanted, but there were
probably enough people in to make the back door invisible from the
front. Of course, that back door led to the toilets and the yard
out back via an emergency door which was alarmed, and the only way
out of the yard was over the fence, but the Hunter would,
hopefully, waste valuable time trying to find him there. As he
reached the back of the main room, Jamie ducked low and moved off
toward the side door, grinning as he slipped back outside.

There was no
sign of the Hunter on the street. So far, so good. Setting off down
Peterborough Road at a dead run, Jamie fumbled his phone out of his
jacket pocket. All he had to do now was get some distance between
himself and the Hunter, and then he could call to warn the others.
Perfect.

~~~

From a rooftop on the
other side of Peterborough Road from the Green Man pub, Dione
watched Jamie Polley running down the street as though the hounds
of Hell were after him. She smiled as she saw him take his phone
from his jacket. Rounding them up one at a time was inefficient.
She knew the kind of people she was dealing with, and she knew what
their reaction to a threat was.

Like bullies
the world over, the thugs who ended up as the foot soldiers of
Societas were only really happy when they had numbers backing them
up. Jamie would make a call. The woman who had destroyed their
Berlin operation back during the war was back and in a foul mood,
he would say. The reaction would be to get together and prepare for
her to attack, because that was exactly what they had done in
nineteen forty-five and vampires could be terribly
predictable at times.

All Dione
needed to know was where they would gather, and Franz had been very
accommodating…

~~~

At first glance, Cho
was a fairly unassuming Chinese woman. She was attractive, but
nothing really special. Her hair was a wavy mass of black which
turned white as it fell toward her waist, and her eyes were unusual
for an Asian woman, being very pale blue or grey with a thick
limbal ring around the iris. They were surrounded by eyelashes as
white as the tips of her hair. Aside from that, she had a rounded
face with full lips and a fairly small nose. Dressed in typical
Western street clothes – jeans, a plain T-shirt, and a leather
jacket – she could have passed for any young Chinese woman, or even
a teenager if she pushed it a little.

She was far
from typical, however, and that was quite obvious if you were able
to observe her interacting with subordinates. Cho wielded
leadership like a stick. She was in charge. She had the age and
authority to back up her words and no one who knew her was going to
say anything against her. Not to her face anyway. They might ask
questions, but they did not ask questions which suggested that she
was wrong.

‘This wasn’t
part of the plan,’ Webster Lamar told her. He had not got the memo.
‘The Hunter was not supposed to be here, taking us out one by
one.’

‘The New York
and Los Angeles Conciliis acted with more decisiveness than was
anticipated,’ Cho said. Her voice was calm, but there was a
dangerous edge to it which Lamar would have noticed if he was not
so angry.

‘Really?! At
worst, the Summus Concilium should be in Washington now. It was
not supposed to go to New York. I thought that was the
entire point of you going over there. They were supposed to be
insecure, disoriented. Instead, they’ve taken control, rallied the
other Conciliis, and sent a new Princeps Venator to put us all
down!’

‘As I said,
their actions have–’

‘What the Hell
are we going to–’ Lamar’s diatribe cut off as Cho’s stiffened
fingers hit his throat. His eyes bulged as he struggled to suck in
air, which amused Cho more than it should have.

‘Do not take my
calm demeanour as licence to further insult me, Webster,’ she said,
her voice carrying no hint of the irritation she was feeling. He
really was rather funny gasping for breath. ‘Yes, things have not
gone precisely to plan, but plans are always subject to change as
circumstances change. We have people ready to take advantage of
this change of circumstances. We will continue.
You and your people will do your job. The Spartan is but one
woman. You will face her and end her. If you cannot do that,
I will end you and replace you as Aspidis with someone who
can. Are we clear?’

‘Yes,’ Lamar
croaked.

‘Good. Prepare
your defences. She will come here before dawn. You will be
ready.’

Cho watched as
– still clutching his throat – Lamar left the room. As he closed
the office door, she allowed herself a smile. Things were
not going according to plan, but they were about as close as
you got. Veld would complain. Veld complained a lot when things did
not work out the way he expected, which was surprising when you
considered how much practice he had had at accepting the
unexpected. He would hate the fact that his entire London framework
was about to be eliminated; Lamar was quite right to be concerned
about the Spartan and Cho knew it. Still, the purpose of foot
soldiers was to fight and die. So long as their demise furthered
the ultimate cause, who cared how many were ended tonight?

~~~

Franz had referred to
the place where the various Societas members in London would meet
up as ‘the trainingshalle.’ Webster Lamar, the local Aspidis, felt
that every member of Societas should be ready when the revolution
came, so they ‘trained’ in an old warehouse on the river, just
across from the Isle of Dogs.

The building
had open ground around it, making it difficult to approach without
being seen. It looked disused, so there was little reason to
approach it. If you did, you saw that the windows had been very
carefully sealed over with bolted-on metal plates. They were
lightproof, which made the building a useful place for
transylvanians to take refuge if they needed to. The ground-level
entrance points were either shuttered over, or they were
high-security metal doors with keypad locks. The codes on the locks
were changed every fourteen days and only Societas members knew
what they were.

Of course,
Franz knew the current code, but Dione had decided to avoid the
front door. The building had roof access, and the door there was
not only less solid, but it also had a boring old mechanical lock
on it. Getting to the door was not especially easy but
getting through the door would be trivial and unexpected.
Unexpected because you would have to be some sort of ninja to get
up the wall unseen…

With a click,
the lock opened up and Dione slipped through into a stairwell which
ran from the ground all the way up to the roof. There were three
storeys below her, but most of the ground level was double height
and composed of one big room, so she only had to deal with checking
the top floor for stragglers. She had been watching the building
for a little over two hours and she figured there were twelve to
fifteen Societas members there. That might mean she was missing a
few, but she could tally up and consider whether the others needed
to be ended when she was done here. There were already four
vampires who would never bother another supplicant lying around
London, and there was one who was probably running as far and as
fast as he possibly could; Dione had vowed to herself that if she
ever met Franz again, it was going to be the last time.

She came across
the first of the resident vamps in a small kitchen where, it
seemed, he was making coffee for his friends. He looked young
having been converted in his early twenties, and he looked
surprised to see the tall woman in the long black coat standing in
the doorway. There was a small submachine gun on the counter near
him, and Dione waited while his surprise faded enough for him to
try for the weapon. Her sword arced through the air and his head
bounced across the counter twice before rolling to the
linoleum-covered floor beside his body.

Dione checked
the weapon, popping the magazine to look at the ammunition.
Standard jacketed rounds rather than hollow points. They would
hurt, but they were not as lethal to a vampire as expanding rounds
could be. Still, they had automatic weapons, which meant she needed
to be a little more careful. Healing up bullet wounds was
irritating. Turning, she set off out of the kitchen to look for the
vampires who would no longer be getting their coffee.

It was as Dione
was checking rooms along one of the corridors on the upper floor
that she spotted Cho stepping out of a doorway at the far end. The
Chinese woman’s eyes widened. She glanced back at the room she had
come from and then up at Dione. There was a good fifty or sixty
feet between them, but Dione was already starting to accelerate.
Coming to a decision, Cho turned and bolted through a fire door at
the end of the corridor.

An alarm began
to sound and Dione cursed under her breath. In less than three
seconds, she was slamming through the door and into the stairwell
beyond, but there was no sign of Cho and now the other vamps would
be alerted to Dione’s presence. It was time to stop being
subtle.

~~~

Webster Lamar watched
the fire door in the corner of the training floor through the
reflex sight on his MP5. He forced himself to relax his grip on the
weapon when he realised that he was tensing up – again – while he
waited for Dione to appear.

‘Stay calm,’ he
said, and told himself it was for his men’s benefit, not his own.
‘We know where she is. As soon as she comes through that door, we
fire. Even the great Dione of Sparta can’t stand up to this many
automatic weapons.’

‘But the
stories,’ someone said. Lamar thought it was Garrett, one of the
newer recruits.

‘She’s old,’
someone added. ‘Really old.’

‘Age brings
power.’ A third voice and this was getting out of hand.

‘She’s just a
vampire!’ Lamar snapped. ‘She’s a vampire like we are. Put enough
lead into her and–’

The fire door
slammed open and Lamar knew he was wrong. The woman standing in the
doorway was not a vampire, not just a vampire. She was
beautiful beyond imagining, terrible beyond comprehension. She was
a goddess of death, and she had come to take them, and there was
nothing they could do about it. Why would they want to do
anything about it?

A stupid smile
spread across Lamar’s face as he fell to his knees, his weapon
falling to the ground in front of him. He did nothing as Dione
moved forward with supernatural speed, beheading the first of his
men with a single stroke of her sword and then turning to take out
a second. There was no sound of gunfire. Why would there be? Dimly,
Lamar was aware that he had heard guns falling from stunned fingers
before Dione had begun reaping the harvest. That was as it should
be. Why had he wanted to shoot her? Lamar had no idea right now,
but then, right at that moment, Webster was too busy basking in the
glory of the goddess to really remember his name.

~~~

Dione wiped her sword
on Webster Lamar’s shirt. His head was still wearing the foolish
grin he had developed when she entered the room, but now it was
doing so without the additional height afforded to it by being
attached to a body.

She looked
around. A dozen bodies here, plus one upstairs. A baker’s dozen
vampire corpses which would need to be disposed of somehow. This
many decapitated people in one place was going to raise too many
questions, Dione did not have local resources to handle the
disposal, and scattering the remains herself would take too
long.

Luckily, Franz
had supplied some more information which would be useful under the
circumstances. First, the building largely ran on propane gas
brought in in pressurised containers. There was also a diesel
generator in the basement which supplied electricity. They had
taken ‘off the grid’ quite seriously when setting things up here.
Second, Cho had assembled the bombs for the Concilium building
there, and there was still a supply of explosives lying around in
one of the offices. Dione was willing to bet that the bomb gear was
in the room she had seen Cho coming out of, but first she had the
far messier task of getting the bodies to a more appropriate
location. Grabbing a couple of ankles, she began dragging two of
the bodies toward the fire door.

It took her
about thirty minutes to get the entire Societas cell, and their
heads, down into the cellar where the generator was humming away
and the propane tanks were stacked up and waiting to be used. Then
she headed upstairs to the office Cho had come from. Sure enough,
she found a couple of pre-made explosive devices and a supply of
additional explosives, detonators, and such, but she also found a
laptop sitting open on a desk. The screensaver was active and it
was password protected, but Dione had little doubt that Mary could
get past its security back in New York.

As she set the
timers on the two bombs, Dione considered the situation and
frowned. It was just a little too easy. Cho was meticulous,
a careful planner. If she needed six bombs to do the job at the
Concilium building, she would have built six bombs. Why had she
made two spare ones? And the laptop… Cho had looked surprised to
see Dione in the building, but she had had an escape route planned
and it seemed unlikely that she would have left an important piece
of equipment – like a laptop – lying around where it could be found
by the wrong person. It just did not fit with what Dione knew about
Cho.

For now, it
would have to wait. Dione had bodies to dispose of – explosively –
and then she would just have to hope that CTC came through and
located Cho’s safe house. Then she could ask the psychotic old
Chinese vampire just exactly what she was up to!

~~~

The thing about
operating largely at night was that the days could get boring.
Dione had finished her work around four a.m. and had caught up on
her sleep by nine, and there was nothing to do but wait for
Stringer to get back to her about Cho. She had, in fact, just taken
a shower and was drying her hair in her bedroom when the BBC’s
twenty-four-hour news channel started its four p.m. update. She had
watched with some pleasure the news of a ‘disused warehouse’
burning down in what police believed was an accidental fire, but
with the new update things went downhill fairly fast.

‘News continues
to be scarce on the explosion which occurred in a mews house near
Paddington Station within the last hour,’ the presenter said, and
Dione’s gaze snapped to the large screen on her bedroom wall. ‘At
around fifteen minutes past three this afternoon, while
Metropolitan Police counter-terrorism officers were mounting a raid
on the house, what has been described as “a large explosion”
occurred. As yet, no casualty figures have been given and the
police are only stating that a full statement regarding the event
will be forthcoming this afternoon.’

‘Are you seeing
this?’ Josiah yelled through the bedroom door. At least he had not
stormed in.

‘I’m seeing
it,’ Dione called back.

‘Links between
this explosion and the bombing of an office building on the
eleventh have been drawn, but police spokespersons have simply
continued to give no comment on the matter. Further information as
we receive it.’

Scowling, Dione
picked up her phone and dialled.

~~~

‘How many did you
lose?’ Dione asked as she walked down from the blockade at the
northern edge of the road, Stringer at her side.

‘Four,’
Stringer replied sourly. ‘Ten more injured, two severely, though
they think they’ll pull through.’

‘And the
residents living nearby will be suing the Met for damage to their
properties, I’d imagine. She used a lot of explosives,
didn’t she?’ Dione could only make assumptions about the house
which had occupied a spot toward the middle of the road. It was a
mews, technically, accessed through gaps in the street buildings at
each end, at a lower level than the surrounding buildings, and with
a cobbled street to add old-world flavour. Everything here seemed
to be brick, so the missing house had probably also been brick.
Possibly, the bricks had been painted white since there were some
bricks with paint on them lying on the cobbles. And there had been
a basement, or cellar as the British would have called it, because
the explosion had excavated out too regular a hole for it to be
simple cratering. The building was basically gone, along with half
the buildings to either side and all the glass on the street.

‘We’re
continuing to search,’ Stringer said, ‘but there’s no way she made
it out of that.’

‘You’re sure
she was in there?’

‘Not
absolutely sure, but no one saw her leave and we were
watching the place from dawn. She was seen entering the
building at six a.m.’

‘Interesting,’
Dione said. She came to a stop at the edge of the hole which was
all that was left of Cho’s hideout and looked down. ‘So, you
believe she triggered a bomb in the basement when she realised she
was trapped. She took your people with her, but she’s dead.’

‘That’s the
current working theory. I, uh, know I said we’d contact you when we
found her, but I was overruled.’

‘Mm. She wasn’t
here when your men went in.’

‘What?’

‘I know Cho.
She’s not the suicidal type. She’s a survivor of the first order.
If she really felt trapped with no possibility of escape, she’d
have surrendered and worked out how to escape later. So, she was
gone before your people went in.’

‘How? There was
no way she could have left without us seeing her. We had
every angle covered.’

‘Really? What
about the river?’

‘There’s no
river here.’

‘Well, not now.
London used to be covered in rivers of various sizes and one of
them ran right through this area. It fed into the lakes in Hyde
Park, as I recall. That kind of thing was often covered over and
built on top of and if someone really needed a place to hide with a
good escape route, it wouldn’t be too hard to cut a tunnel to the
old river.’

‘That’s…
insane.’ Stringer shook his head and stared into the hole as Dione
was doing.

‘Who are you
trying to convince?’

‘Who I’ll have
to convince is my superiors. They’re not going to believe it.’

‘No. Probably
not. Certainly not officially. The Security Service might take some
action, but they’re not going to find her now. We had our chance,
and you blew it.’

Stringer seemed
to accept that. His shoulders tightened, but with dead cops and no
criminal to show for their efforts, there was not much denying it.
‘The warehouse by the Thames that burned last night, that was
yours?’

‘I have no idea
what you’re talking about, Detective.’

‘Huh. What will
you do now?’

‘My business
here is concluded. If your bosses want to talk to me, I’d
appreciate it if they did so as soon as possible. I want to fly
back to New York tomorrow. I’ve still got plenty to do over
there.’


Part Four:
Magic

 New York, NY, 14th July
2015.

Summer was a good time
to work in an ice cream parlour. Yes, there was the occasional free
ice cream, but that didn’t matter quite as much when you were a
vampire. Or maybe it mattered more, given that the weight did not
pile on from eating too much. But the main thing was that it was
light when you walked home, and the stupid fifties-inspired costume
your boss made you wear was actually sort of made for higher
temperatures. Of course, Connie got the odd look as she strutted
toward home, but it was less than a block from the parlour to her
apartment and she knew most of the people she saw regularly along
the way.

One face she
did not know, but was not displeased to see, was that of a young
man who had walked into the parlour that afternoon. He was a
good-looking man with the most awesome dark skin and these deep,
brown eyes you could fall into. Connie was not exactly into picking
up men on the job, or anywhere else, but he had talked to her and
he had a fantastic, smooth voice… She had not expected to see him
on the street near her apartment, however. She smiled as she got
closer and he noticed her. He smiled too. That was a good
start.

‘Hey,’ he said,
‘I didn’t expect to see you this evening.’

‘I live not far
away,’ Connie said. In fact, she lived maybe fifty feet away, but
even with guys you liked, that kind of thing was not something you
mentioned on meeting them in the street. ‘I’m more surprised to see
you here.’

‘Just wandering
the area. Thinking about moving out this way.’

‘Oh, really?
Well, it’s a nice part of the city. I like it.’

He smiled
again. He had a good smile and really white teeth. And this time
the scent of vampire about him was definitely there. Well, he was a
vampire, so there would be no problems with dating. ‘I’m Zack,’ he
said, holding out his hand to her. ‘Crazy, I got your name, but I
never gave mine.’

A handshake was
not exactly what Connie wanted from him, but… She reached
out and took his hand. ‘I’m Connie. Which you knew.’

‘I sure did.’
Something happened as he spoke. Connie was not exactly sure what it
was she was feeling, but something passed between them and
Connie suddenly felt really tired. She blinked at Zack as he
stepped forward to catch her. ‘Sorry,’ he said as her vision
dimmed. ‘I’m really sorry, but I need your blood.’

15th
July.

‘How did we end up
investigating a missing person case anyway?’ Mike asked as he
pressed the buzzer for Connie Bergen’s apartment.

‘Since we
identified Fabian Fiedler as the second body in the river,’ Mary
said into his ear via his phone, ‘I’ve had a watch on missing
person reports. If any of them come up as a known vampire, we put
it down as possibly related to our headless bodies and we get the
case.’

‘Mister Fiedler
wasn’t reported missing.’

‘No, but that
doesn’t mean our vampire decapitator is always going to pick people
who won’t be noticed when they vanish. If Connie is his latest
victim, we may get a head start on trying to stop him. Maybe we can
catch him before we find Connie’s torso.’

‘That’d be
nice, sure. She’s not answering her bell. You checked with the
manager, right? She hasn’t shown up at work since he called it
in?’

‘I did. She
hasn’t.’

‘Okay. I’ll try
the building super, if it has one, and then I’ll take a walk back
toward the ice cream place. Maybe I’ll spot something. Maybe
someone along the way saw something.’

‘That sounds
like a very good plan,’ Mary replied. ‘And if you’re buying, don’t
forget to get enough for everyone. I’ll take the vanilla. It’s made
with real vanilla.’

‘Sure.’ One
day, Mike was going to have to find out what vanilla ice cream was
usually made with. Clearly, it was not real
vanilla.

~~~

‘I thought vanilla just
meant… ordinary,’ Mike said. ‘No flavour.’ They were walking south
from the ice cream parlour, along the route Connie would have taken
to get home. Hence, the subject of vanilla had come up.

Leanne giggled.
‘Nope. Vanilla is a flavour. Okay, so the word has come to mean
ordinary, but originally it was the flavour you got from vanilla
pods. It’s expensive, so there are synthetic versions of it. Hence
“real vanilla” is a thing.’

‘I am
educated.’

‘Learn
something new every day. I’d imagine Winthrop could give you the
history of vanilla production and the name of the plant it comes
from. Offhand, I don’t know.’

‘There’s
something you don’t know?’

‘Hush, you.’
There was a restaurant on the corner with Grand Street and Leanne
stopped to show Connie’s picture to a man standing outside its side
door with a cigarette pressed between his fingers. ‘Hi, we’re
wondering if you might have seen this woman walking this way
yesterday around this time.’

The man,
resplendent in a newly laundered apron which would probably not
stay that white for long, pulled in a lungful of smoke and stared
at the photograph. Leanne fought the urge to lecture him on lung
cancer. He breathed out. ‘Connie? I know Connie. Maybe I saw her
yesterday. Depends when I take a smoke break, but I could’ve seen
her yesterday. She missing?’

Leanne smiled.
‘That’s what we’re trying to find out. Thank you for your
time.’

Mike and Leanne
walked on down Grand Street to Mulberry Street, crossing Grand at
the junction. It was not the best of times for crossing roads in
New York, or for driving in New York for that matter. The traffic
was thick. The pedestrians were pretty thick too, both numerically
and colloquially, or so Leanne thought. New York’s pedestrians had
characteristics in common with lemmings.

‘This is
crazy,’ Mike said. ‘She walks a tenth of a mile, give or take. I
checked her mail and it doesn’t look like she made it to her
apartment, so she vanished along the way. It’s all open street and
it was light. If someone hit her over the head, it would’ve been
seen.’

‘In this town?’
Leanne looked across the street. They were almost at Connie’s
apartment building and this was probably their last chance of
getting something. ‘Old lady with dog.’

Mike followed
Leanne’s gaze to see, as indicated, a woman in her sixties who was
waiting patiently for the tiny dog she was walking to crap on the
pavement. Mike was happy to see that she was waiting with a plastic
bag in her hand. Sixties, Caucasian, this neighbourhood… ‘You talk
to her. She’s definitely someone’s Italian grandmother.’

‘Fair
enough.’

The woman
looked up as Leanne and Mike darted across the street toward her.
‘Can I help you, dears?’ Not a hint of Italian in her accent, but
Mike was willing to bet her mother had had some.

‘We’re with the
police,’ Leanne said. ‘We’re checking the area to see whether
anyone saw this woman walking around here yesterday evening at
around this time.’ Leanne held up the photo of Connie.

The woman
peered at it, squinting. Then she opened her – very large – purse
and took out a pair of specs, and peered at the photograph again.
‘That’s Connie. She’s not in trouble, is she?’

‘That’s what
we’re trying to find out, ma’am. She was reported missing today.
She failed to show up for work and her employer became
worried.’

That got a
frown. ‘Are you sure she’s not just ill at home? I saw her last
night. I think she fainted. Her boyfriend had to carry her into her
building.’ Leanne glanced at Mike and their witness’s face fell.
‘Or, I thought he might be her boyfriend… Oh dear.’

‘Do you think
you could describe this man, ma’am?’ Mike asked.

‘Well, he was a
black man. Quite tall. Short, curly hair, you know, like they have.
Now, when I was Connie’s age, my papa would’ve chased a boy like
that off with a shotgun. You know, a black man. But these days you
have to make adjustments and Connie gets on with just about
everyone. You don’t think he hurt her, do you? I’d feel terrible
if–’

‘Right now, we
don’t think Connie’s in any immediate danger. Would you be able to
visit the local precinct? Maybe work with a police artist? It could
really help us find Miss Bergen.’

‘Oh, of course.
Connie’s such a sweet girl. I’ll help in any way I can. He just
helped her in through the door, like he knew her already. Otherwise
I’d have– Oh dear. I do hope she’s okay.’

Farmingdale, NY.

Dione was looking
irritated as she marched out of the arrivals gate. The source of
her irritation was behind her and came in the form of an Egyptian
vampire. Masika was not someone Dione liked to spend too much time
around. Josiah was not helping. He seemed to have bought into
Masika’s theory that she was in imminent danger of assassination.
Dione really doubted that; if Societas were that concerned about
one member of the Summus Concilium, they would have found Masika
and ended her already.

Leo saw Dione’s
expression and grimaced. The London Concilium members had mostly
been fairly stuffy. Dione had always tolerated them rather than
liking them. Apparently, eight hours on a flight with Masika had
not put the Hunter in a good mood.

‘Welcome back,’
Leo said as Dione approached. ‘That’s our survivor?’

‘Mm,’ Dione
said. ‘Leo, this is Masika. The man behind her is Josiah, the
London Hunter. Masika, Josiah, this is Leo, Princeps of the Summus
Concilium.’

‘Until we come
up with something better,’ Leo said.

Masika smiled,
but she also gave a small nod. ‘Obviously, we need to talk about
that. I’ll be expect–’

‘You’re in
another Princeps’s territory, Masika,’ Dione snapped. ‘What you
expect is not going to happen. Show some respect.’

Leo looked
between them briefly, but he got the distinct impression that he
was not going to hear anything else while standing in an airport.
‘We’ve another matter you need to deal with,’ Leo said. ‘Bar and I
will get our English guests set up in the Concilium building. You
need to talk to Mike.’

‘Oh?’

‘Connie Bergen
has been kidnapped. They suspect it’s the magician who took the
other two.’

Dione frowned.
‘Now? It’s two weeks until the next full moon.’

‘Yes, well,
Lisa had a thought on that. Maybe his rituals aren’t working so
well on the full moon. It’s the new moon at around ten p.m.
tonight.’

New York, NY.

Connie was not really
sure where she was or how she had got there, but she had a fairly
good idea that she was in trouble. The bars were something of a
giveaway.

It seemed
unlikely that someone had put a cell in their basement, so the bars
were presumably there for another reason. Storage maybe. Secure
storage for some business upstairs which was presumably defunct.
Okay, so Connie was pushing sixty and, while she would admit it to
no one, she had read Fifty Shades of Grey, so she
could think of reasons why some private person might have a barred
cell in their basement. And she was chained to the wall by a
leather collar with a fairly heavy padlock on it. She just did not
get the impression that she had become someone’s sex slave, maybe
because of the guards who sat outside the bars in rotation.

There had been
six of them since she had woken up. The one who had been there when
she had woken up had just taken over from the sixth to sit there in
silence, watching Connie lie on a camping bed. She could not really
do much else because the chain was only about six feet long. She
could not actually reach the bars which, she had come to realise,
was something of a mistake on the part of her captors. She was
rather hoping that that mistake might come in useful really soon,
but she still had to wait, and hopefully make things a little
easier when her chance came.

‘I don’t
suppose you’d like to tell me why I’m here?’ Connie asked.

The man on the
other side of the bars looked at her. He was somewhere in the
region of forty, by Connie’s estimate. He still had a full head of
dark-brown hair, the style suggesting he paid someone a reasonable
amount to maintain it. Good-looking, but not especially so. Hazel
eyes with a hint of hunger in them. ‘You’ll find out later
tonight,’ he replied. It was the first thing any of them had said
to her since she got there.

‘I’m not going
to enjoy finding out, am I?’

‘Probably not,
no.’

‘Oh.’ There was
a knock on the door and Connie fell silent as another man entered
with a tray of food. The same thing had happened the evening
before; they might be keeping her prisoner, and they knew she was a
vampire, but they were catering to her needs, which included one
meal a day. That also meant they knew what vampires really
were. She was pretty sure all her guards had been human, though she
was not absolutely sure about one of them. But she knew she had
been right about Zack’s scent – assuming his name was Zack.
Zack had been a vampire, but these others were not.

Connie watched
as the tray was passed to the guard, and the other man walked out
after glancing briefly at Connie. The guard then put the tray down
outside the bars and went to a row of what looked like coat pegs
mounted on one of the walls to get a bunch of keys. He reached out
to unlock the cell door and paused. ‘You stay right where you are,’
he said.

‘I’ll stay
right here,’ Connie replied. She straightened her back, however,
and watched as he unlocked the door and turned to pick up the tray.
She waited until he was a good three feet into the cell before she
moved again, untying the knot in her blouse which held it under her
breasts.

The man stopped
dead in his tracks. ‘What are you doing?’

‘Getting
comfortable.’

‘Stop
that.’

‘Why? I think
I’m going to be ended tonight. This is my final meal. I think I
should get a last request and I want to go out with a bang.’ She
pushed her chest forward. She was not, in truth, the most hugely
endowed woman in the world, but she had good boobs, or thought she
did. The costume kind of worked for this too. ‘Come on. You know
you shouldn’t, but you really want to. I’m chained up. It’s kind of
kinky. I like it.’ Almost involuntarily, he took a step forward.
One more. Reaching to her hip, Connie began to unbutton her shorts.
‘No one will know. I’m not going to say anything, am I? Just one
last time before I–’

He took another
step forward and Connie moved. Her foster creatrix had not been
especially useful for much, but she had been of the opinion that a
vampire should be able to take care of herself. That was why she
had taught Connie combat wrestling. Not the fancy, largely
choreographed stuff you saw on TV, but the no-holds-barred,
designed-to-hurt style which was useful on a street. Lurching
forward, Connie ducked under the tray the man was holding and
wrapped her arms around his waist. He managed to get a ‘hey!’ out
before she lifted him and then dropped backward, using all of her
weight – not that there was too much of that – to drive his face
into the frame of her bed. There was a lot of noise and Connie
found herself lying rather uncomfortably on the remains of her meal
with the guard half on top of her. On the other hand, he was not
moving.

Struggling out
from under him became her main concern. What if someone had heard
the noise? What if they got to her before she could get out of the
collar? Keys! Where were the– She let out a sigh as she saw them on
the floor beside her victim. And that was when she paused to check
his pulse. She found herself more than a little relieved to
discover that he still had one.

When no one
came to check on her after she had managed to unlock the padlock
holding her collar in place, she was more than a little surprised.
If she were being honest, the whole plan had been pretty
outlandish. She had never tried a wrestling move like that and
thought it was probably really stupid. Maybe in a real fight it
would have been, but she had had surprise on her side. She figured
her chances of getting out were fairly slim, but so far things
seemed to be going her way. So, maybe, if she was lucky…

The guard had a
cell phone in his jacket pocket. Of course it was locked, but it
was one of those ones with the fingerprint recognition. Well, his
thumb was right there and she had memorised the number she wanted
to dial after all the trouble she had had with the task force. She
dialled and waited.

‘Uh, hello.
This is Connie Bergen. Connie Barrett, I mean. I mean– I’m trying
to reach the Hunter, I–’

‘That’s okay,
Connie,’ Mary’s voice said from the other end of the connection.
‘We’ve been looking for you. Now we just need to know where you are
and how we can help.’

~~~

‘The upper levels are
all clear,’ the sergeant in charge of the SWAT team reported. ‘Down
in the basement… Well, there’s stuff down there I don’t get paid
enough to figure out.’

Dione smiled at
him. ‘That’s why SCU are running this, Sergeant. What about Miss
Bergen?’

‘We haven’t
found her, but we have found a door down there that’s obstructed
somehow on the other side. No one answered when we called out, but
you did say she was scared. Maybe she’ll respond to you.’

‘Detective
Williams and I can handle that. If you could have someone take us
to this obstructed room, I need this building secured and the SCU
forensics team sent down here.’

The sergeant
nodded. ‘Prescott, take them down.’

Officer
Prescott, a tall, solidly built woman who was almost invisible
under the SWAT uniform and armour, snapped off a quick ‘Yes, Sarge’
and led the way to the steps down into the basement. The building
was a fairly standard, brick-built apartment block which had been
converted for use by a business of some sort, and then fallen out
of use entirely. Mary was trying to trace ownership, but it seemed
likely that its current users were not its current owners. Whoever
was using it, they had not been using much of it. A
ground-floor kitchen showed signs of being used, but that was about
it, above ground anyway.

Part of the
conversion had been to wall off part of the basement, creating a
couple of rooms with doors below ground. Someone had smashed
through a wall to get to the sealed-off portion, and that was the
part the sergeant had decided was above his paygrade. Looking
through the hole showed various bits and pieces suggestive of
occult practices. Mike had no idea what it all meant, but that was
going to be Winthrop’s problem, along with Leanne, Lisa, and
Juliana, even if the latter was primarily acting as a strong back
for Winthrop.

The doorway
furthest from the stairs was the blocked one. It was a fairly solid
wooden door which the SWAT people could have broken through if they
had wanted. They had been told there was a nervous civilian down
here, however, so they had waited and called in Dione and Mike.

Dione stepped
up to the door. ‘Miss Bergen? This is Diana Hunter. It’s safe to
open the door now.’

There was some
scuffling and scraping from the other side of the door and then it
was flung open and Connie more or less bounced out of the room
beyond. ‘Detective Hunter! Am I glad to see you. That guy woke up
about fifteen minutes ago and he has not exactly been nice.’ She
turned and looked back into the room. Her ex-jailer was now chained
to the wall where she had been, though the bed she had had to sit
on was now broken. The bruise across his forehead attested to what
had broken the bed.

‘You’re safe
now,’ Dione said. ‘We’ll get you out of here as soon as
possible.’

‘She needed
saving?’ Prescott asked, keeping her voice fairly low so that only
Mike could hear, in theory. ‘Mind you, if they dressed her up like
that, God knows what they had planned for her.’

‘No, that’s her
work uniform,’ Mike replied. ‘She works at–’

‘Mama’s! Of
course. I’ve seen her in there. Man, they have the best ice cream.
You know they use real–’

‘Vanilla? Yeah,
as it happens, I did know that. Did you know that vanilla
was discovered in Mexico and first taken to Europe by the same guy
that took chocolate over there?’

‘Wow, no. I
guess you SCU people have to know all this weird, esoteric stuff,
huh?’

Mike grinned.
‘We sure do. Just don’t ask me to explain what’s going on in that
other room.’

~~~

‘So, what do we have?’
Dione asked as she stepped through the hole in the wall and into
the ceremonial chamber.

‘If I hadn’t
been told that magic has some basis in reality,’ Leanne
replied, ‘I’d say we have copious evidence of a complete
nutjob.’

‘But since you
do know magic is real?’

‘I think we’ve
got a cult. Which may contain some nutjobs. That’s a technical
term, by the way, before you ask. No Mike?’

‘I’ve sent him
back to the office with Connie. We’re putting her under protective
custody until we can be sure she’s no longer in danger.’

‘A wise but
possibly unnecessary precaution,’ Winthrop said. He was busy
inspecting what looked a lot like an altar which was set up at one
end of the basement. ‘I suspect that she was selected entirely at
random and that the magician will select another target for his
next attempt.’

‘Lisa’s theory
about him trying the new moon rather than the full is a good one?’
Dione flashed Lisa a smile. Along with everyone else, Lisa was
wrapped in disposable clothing designed to avoid contaminating the
crime scene. Everyone except Dione anyway, but Dione was sticking
to the small area near the hole in the wall.

‘I believe so.
Certainly, preparations seem to have been started for a ritual here
tonight. Including procuring a sacrificial victim, of course.’

‘Any idea how
many he’s been through?’

Winthrop
sighed. ‘I may have a better idea when I’ve analysed some of the
trace evidence. There is a significant amount of dried blood around
this altar. I’ll try to determine types and give an idea of
numbers. More than two. We’re missing some bodies.’

‘Huh. We
probably always will be.’

‘Quite
possibly. I believe you will recognise some of the symbolism
here.’

Frowning, Dione
picked her way across the floor toward the altar. The basement was
fairly open, but it had been put together fairly roughly when
originally built. Whoever had partitioned off the area for the
storage rooms had relaid the floor, skimming it with concrete. Here
it was composed of a layer of bricks over dirt and it was far from
even. All the brickwork down here looked old. Some of it looked
crumbling.

Close up, the
‘altar’ seemed to be a table with boards nailed to the sides.
Plaster had then been used to give the entire thing an impression
of being a block of carved stone. There were obvious bloodstains
soaked into the top surface as well as more than a few trails of
blood down the sides, but Dione’s attention was drawn to the relief
formed in each of the sides. It was the same image in all four
cases: a two-faced male head with curly hair. One of the two faces
had a beard, the other was clean-shaven.

‘Janus,’ Dione
said.

‘A Roman god
associated with transitions, among other things.’

‘He was a sort
of psychopomp, in a way. He was the intermediary the Romans used to
communicate with the other gods. He was a complex sort of god, more
or less unique to the Romans. There was no Greek equivalent. It
suggests our magician is intent upon contacting something from…
elsewhere.’

‘Why do I have
a bad feeling about the word “elsewhere” in that sentence?’ Lisa
asked, grimacing as she did so, though the effect was somewhat lost
behind the paper mask she was wearing.

‘Because she
means another dimension, or beyond the grave, or something equally
likely to make me think the laws of physics are about to be broken
into tiny pieces,’ Leanne replied.

‘Let’s just
hope that, in this particular case, the laws of physics will refuse
to be messed with,’ Winthrop said.

‘Because the
alternative is probably not going to be a nice one,’ Dione
concluded.

16th
July.

‘You have been read
your rights, Mister Nicolson?’ Dione asked the question primarily
for the tape machine recording the interview. She knew Nicolson had
been read his rights, because she had listened to Mike reading
them.

‘Yes,’ Nicolson
replied.

‘And you
understand those rights?’

‘Yes.’

‘I am required
to remind you that you have a right to an attorney, and to ask
again that you are happy to continue this interview without
one.’

‘I don’t want a
lawyer. I signed the waiver, right. There’s no point in having a
lawyer here. It won’t matter.’

Dione regarded
the man for a couple of seconds, sucking thoughtfully on one of her
fangs. ‘You’re right, of course. It won’t make much difference
because we have you on false imprisonment at the very least. Since
Miss Bergen says that someone else took her prisoner, we may not be
able to get you on kidnapping. Maybe conspiracy. Somehow, I don’t
get the feeling that’s what you mean, however.’

‘We’re going to
change the world. When it happens, none of this will matter.’

Dione sighed.
Partially it was relief: Nicolson’s arrest had meant that he was
having to be handled like any normal prisoner. Part of the
Agreement was that, except under very unusual circumstances, SCU
had to treat human prisoners just like the NYPD usually had to.
Vampires were another matter, but humans had to be dealt with
‘fairly,’ whatever that meant. Nicolson was, rather usefully, going
to come across to anyone observing as a nutcase.

Another part of
it was the sure knowledge that she was going to have to work hard
to get anything useful out of the man. He was a nutcase. Oh, he was
possibly right about the group – cult? – he belonged to changing
the world. Equally, he had quite possibly fallen for a con. Magic
was hard and unpredictable, and the magician behind all this was
probably not capable of whatever massive changes he had claimed he
could achieve. Whatever the real case, Nicolson was firm in his
convictions and he was not going to give away anything important
without a lot of work.

‘How?’ Dione
asked. ‘How are you going to change the world, Mister
Nicolson?’

‘He’s going to
bring someone over. Back. He’s going to bring them back. Then he’ll
learn all he needs to know, and we’ll be the ones in charge. We’ll
be able to get whatever we want, do whatever we want. No one, not
even you, will be able to stop us.’

‘That was…
generally incoherent. Someone is going to bring someone over or
back. From where? Who? Who is going to do the bringing? Who are
they going to bring?’

Nicolson
smiled. ‘Wouldn’t you like to know?’

‘You do realise
he was lying, don’t you? Zack. The man who says he can give you
everything you want. He’s lying. There’s a basic rule of the
universe: if it sounds too good to be true, it is. Has he ever
succeeded in any of those rituals he’s had you take part in? He’s
always asking for things, but has he ever given anything back? Has
he ever, just once, shown you anything to suggest he can really do
what he says?’

‘He’s got
power. I’ve seen him do… things.’

‘Like a street
magician?’ Nicolson decided not to take the bait this time, and
Dione changed tack. ‘Let’s say he does succeed. He works
magic, real magic, to get you what you want. That always comes at a
price.’

‘Anything worth
having comes at a price,’ Nicolson replied.

‘Yes, but you
seem to think you won’t be the one paying it. You’re sacrificing
people to get what you want. Really sacrificing them. He
says he needs their blood to make the magic work, right? If he’s a
con man, then he’s really just making sure you can’t go to the cops
because you’re an accessory to murder. If he’s a real magician,
he’s building up some really bad karma and I’m willing to bet he’s
not the kind to take the hit himself. When it comes time to pay the
piper, it’s you who’ll get thrown under the cosmic bus. Either way,
you lose.’

‘It’s not like
that.’

‘Of course it
is! This is my job, Mister Nicolson. Me and my team, we know the
weird, esoteric stuff your average cop doesn’t. We’re here so they
don’t have to know the weird stuff. You want to know about
historical systems of magic? We’ve got the experts. Every system of
magic – every single one of them – is a system of checks and
balances. You always pay for what you get, one way or
another. Maybe you don’t pay now, but it’ll always catch up with
you.’

Folding his
arms across his chest, Nicolson pulled himself inward, mentally
withdrawing from the conversation. ‘You don’t know anything about
it.’

‘And you don’t
want to admit what you know to be true. Let’s go back to the
start. Tell me about Zack.’ It was a way to go, but Dione was not
expecting much more from Nicolson. Mike was watching Connie while
she worked with an artist to get them a better image of ‘Zack.’
Maybe that would get them somewhere.

~~~

‘Mary’s scanning the
picture in and then she’ll go through the database to see whether
it matches any known vampire in the city.’ Mike was explaining for
Connie’s benefit. Connie was stuck in SCU until they were sure that
Zack was not going to come looking for her again.

‘And if that
doesn’t work?’ Connie asked. She was sitting on the bed in the
medical room. It was currently her room for the duration.

‘We’ll take the
picture around to the pascuas, see if anyone there knows the guy.’
Mike was not hopeful there: if Zack had managed to build himself a
little cult of followers, it seemed pretty likely that he was
getting blood from them too. That would mean he was not known at
the pascuas, but someone might have seen him. Maybe.

‘In the
meantime,’ Winthrop said as he walked in, followed by Leanne, Lisa,
and Juliana, ‘we have some very interesting news regarding your
lineage, Connie. Unfortunately, you were converted before SCU was
created, otherwise we would have done this then. As it was, we just
had to work off scent which, in this case, has proven to be
inaccurate.’

Connie blinked
at the old man. ‘I’m not a daimyo? I think that was what I got from
all that. But Dione said… If I’m not a daimyo, what am I?’

‘That is a
question I am unable to answer, my dear,’ Winthrop replied with a
broad smile. ‘What I am able to say with considerable certainty is
that your copy of the virus is not Haemovirus
japanicus.’

‘It’s related,’
Leanne added. ‘It’s almost certainly a mutation of the daimyo
virus.’

‘So, does that
mean my creator wasn’t a daimyo?’ Connie asked.

‘I really wish
we knew!’ Winthrop replied with considerable enthusiasm. ‘We’ve
never witnessed the appearance of a new subspecies before. The
process of mutation is very poorly understood.’

‘It shouldn’t
be,’ Leanne said. ‘I mean, you get a mutation in the genome and
that gets passed on. Uh, maybe we don’t know whether that mutation
manifests in the original vampire or just in the ones created by
him or her…’

‘And there is
apocryphal evidence that valentines sprang up more than once when
they first began to appear. That was quite a while ago. We may be
dealing with faulty reporting. What we need to do now is to
discover whether anyone else has seen Connie’s strain of the virus.
And find out what the differences are, obviously. That will be a
challenge.’

‘Well, if we
research the general behaviour of daimyos,’ Lisa said, ‘I’m sure we
could interview Connie and figure out at least some of the
differences.’

‘I think you
just volunteered,’ Leanne said, grinning.

‘It would be an
interesting exercise for both of you,’ Winthrop countered. Leanne
pouted, but only a little.

‘Di got to know
a load of daimyo pretty well,’ Mike said. ‘She should be able to
give you a load of detail on how they behave.’

‘I guess we
interview Di then,’ Lisa said.

‘I’m going to
let you do that,’ Leanne replied. ‘You see more of her anyway.’

Lisa nodded.
‘That’s fair, I guess.’

~~~

‘Daimyo,’ Dione said as
she worked on making dinner, ‘are warriors. Or they like to think
they are.’

‘They can have
issues with more than the usual degree of bloodlust,’ Pat said. She
had come over to Dione’s apartment for dinner and education. Lisa
was the student. ‘There aren’t huge numbers of them here, but we
have to keep an eye on them when they come to the Candle.’

‘They evolved
in a culture which idolised the samurai. Perhaps idealised is a
better term. Whatever, the daimyo have better than average reflexes
and something of the insular culture of the han. Being another
lineage in Japan used to be quite difficult. They also have a
tendency to violent retribution which can leak over into their
feeding. They like to see their enemies dead, and sometimes they
forget that their food is not their enemy. They work much better in
straight relationships.’

‘That doesn’t
sound much like Connie,’ Lisa said. ‘She’s… She seems really
nice.’

‘Says the
sensitive,’ Pat said.

Dione nodded.
‘It might be interesting to get you in front of a known daimyo,
Lisa. See what you feel about them. Mike says the feeling he gets
from rogue vampires is different from what he feels around
most.’

‘And you didn’t
trust Silas from the start,’ Pat added. ‘It seems like there’s some
form of… qualitative aspect to your vamp sense. Dangerous ones feel
different to “safe” ones.’

Lisa flashed
Pat a grin. ‘No such thing as a safe vampire.’

‘Very good. But
some are safer than others and you and Mike seem to be able to tell
the difference. And, having said that, Connie’s told me that she
sometimes takes more blood from a supplicant than she needs. She
worries over not being able to stop.’ Pat frowned. ‘That’s not
something you typically hear from a daimyo.’

‘Mm,’ Dione
agreed. ‘If all that’s changed with this new lineage is that
they’re less inclined to drain supplicants, that would be a good
thing. I find it a little difficult to believe that Connie
is the first of her kind. I may reach out to a couple of
friends in Tokyo. See what they have to say about this.’

‘That would be
useful,’ Lisa said. ‘Uh, you said that daimyo liked to think of
themselves as warriors. That sounds like they aren’t.’

‘In modern
times, they aren’t. Most of them aren’t. They used to be heavily
involved in the military caste. Many of them were samurai, often
the most trusted retainers of the nobles. They began to think of
themselves as privileged and by the time of the Meiji Restoration,
they were looking for a way to keep their position despite the
decline of the samurai class. Their influence over Japanese society
and their dislike of the han was a large factor in the
militarisation of Japan and the Sino-Japanese wars. They were the
Asian equivalent of the transylvanians in many ways and their
reputation suffers because of that. Since the war, they’ve become
heavily involved with Japanese organised crime, though some of them
just want to live normal lives and be left alone.’

‘Just like most
vamps,’ Pat put in.

‘And most
humans,’ Lisa added.

Dione smiled,
though there was a hint of melancholy about it. ‘And wouldn’t the
world be a peaceful place if we all felt that way.’

17th
July.

Mary pointed at one of
her screens. ‘That the man who attacked you, Connie?’

Connie stared
at the image on the screen for a second and then nodded slowly.
‘That’s him. Yes. Yes, I’m sure that’s him. He said his name was
Zack.’

‘And he was
actually telling the truth, which surprised me.’ A tap on her
keyboard brought additional details up on a second screen.

‘Zack Irvin,’
Dione read. ‘Born Zachary Kendall Gérard in Baton Rouge,
Louisiana.’

‘Converted in
nineteen thirty-one in New Orleans,’ Mike continued.

‘Huh, clichéd,’
Mary commented. ‘The number of people whose conversion story begins
with “I went to New Orleans and met this really attractive girl.”
Or boy, obviously.’

‘That does
sound like a cliché,’ Mike said, grinning. ‘Works in an electronics
store as a salesman. Lives in the East Village.’

‘We’ll check
both,’ Dione said, ‘but he’s probably gone.’

‘He doesn’t
look like he’s dumb enough to be sitting there waiting for us.’

‘No, but one
can always hope.’

~~~

Zack Irvin had lived in
a loft conversion which was pretty nice, as far as Mike was
concerned. It was spacious. Mike was not really sure he appreciated
the open plan design, but it was spacious. The walls were
artistically bare brick and the floors appeared to be hardwood.
Zack’s bed was a big one, surrounded by gauzy curtains to give a
screening effect. Having seen the guy’s picture, Mike could imagine
he would have had no trouble attracting members of the appropriate
sex into that bed, except that Mike doubted anyone like that got
invited back to Zack’s apartment. Ever.

Most of the
walls had bookshelves against them, and the books on those shelves
were not exactly coffee table reading. Zack’s library ran from
modern paperbacks about Enochian and sacred magic and the Kabbalah,
to older volumes in multiple languages. The titles Mike could read
suggested that Zack was into some pretty dark stuff.

‘There’s more
than one book about necromancy here,’ Mike commented as he scanned
the shelves.

‘That
frequently doesn’t mean what you think it means,’ Dione replied. ‘A
necromancer uses the spirits of the dead to uncover information
just as a cartomancer uses cards, often Tarot cards, to uncover
information. Necromancers might raise the dead, but they do so to
ask them questions, not to make zombies or whatever.’

‘Oh. Well, he
still seems to have several books on the subject.’

‘Indeed. The
demonology books are possibly more of a concern.’

Mike paused and
looked across at Dione. ‘Are there actually such things as
demons?’

‘That rather
depends on your definition of a demon, I’d imagine. There are…’ She
paused, apparently considering her words. ‘There are entities that
can be summoned using the right kind of magic which it is better to
leave alone.’

‘That’s not at
all worrying. So, if Zack manages to get his ritual right–’

‘We could have
a far bigger problem than a simple cult kidnapping and ending
vampires. I think it’s time to get Winthrop and the others in here.
Zack is long gone, but there may be something here which can give
us an idea of where he went.’

~~~

‘I may need your help
with the cataloguing of some of these books, Dione,’ Winthrop said
as he examined one leather-bound volume with a frown on his already
wrinkled face. ‘Some of the languages are rather… arcane.’

Dione looked
over the old man’s shoulder. ‘It’s Akkadian, badly transcribed into
Latin script. Really, Winthrop, I have my limits and that is
stretching them. I can’t believe Zack got much out of that.’

‘I’ve never
heard of Arcadian,’ Mike said.

‘Akkadian,’
Dione corrected. ‘An old Mesopotamian language. I only know it
because there were scholars using it in the first century AD.’

‘I recognised
the cuneiform, of course,’ Winthrop said. ‘Akkadian could be
translated, if one were to contact an expert or spend a lot
of time on research. And there are diagrams.’ He flipped over a few
pages and located some form of complex pentagram design. ‘This, for
example, which appears to have formed the basis for the design he
uses in his rituals.’

‘That design we
found on the floor of the basement?’ Lisa asked from across the
room.

‘Indeed,’
Winthrop replied. ‘Why?’

‘Because he’s
got it scorched into the floor here too,’ Leanne said. ‘It was
hidden under a rug. And he is not getting his security
deposit back for this place.’

Mike had
wandered over to look at the circular design on the floor. ‘He
owned this place outright. Perks of being over a hundred years old,
I guess.’ It looked like the design had been burned into the wood
with a branding iron. It had been done with a lot of care, it
seemed. The lines were clean. The curves were smooth. Zack had not
wanted any mistakes in his working. ‘What happens if he does things
right enough to summon something bad, but wrong enough that he
can’t control it?’

‘That would
depend on what he’s calling,’ Dione replied. ‘If we’re lucky, Zack
gets eaten and whatever he calls goes back where it came from.’

‘I really want
to say that I don’t believe in demons,’ Leanne said.

‘Then don’t.
“Demon” is a rather inexact term anyway.’

‘It does mean a
number of things to a number of people,’ Winthrop said. ‘Consider
instead the possibility of opening a… wormhole, a passage between
this universe and another one. Physics is rather disparaging of
such possibilities currently, but it may be possible.’

‘I’m no
physicist,’ Leanne said, ‘but wouldn’t you need enormous
amounts of energy to do something like that?’

‘Conventional
wisdom would say yes, but then that same wisdom denies the
existence of vampires. Still, opening a dimensional portal is a
number of orders of magnitude more impossible than vampires are.
Di, you appear to be concerned over something.’

Dione looked up
and around at the implied question. She had walked over to join
Mike beside the pentagram and was frowning thoughtfully at it. ‘I
feel like I’ve seen this before,’ she said, turning back to the
circle. ‘In a dream, I think. Or a nightmare. It didn’t look quite
like this and I can’t work out what was different.’ She shook her
head. ‘It’ll come to me. Hopefully.’

Lisa frowned,
but she directed her frown at Dione. ‘Was it in that dream you had
while I was with you? After the ritual we did?’

‘Uh, yes. Yes,
I believe it was.’

‘Maybe you
should spend some time thinking about that dream. You performed a
ritual to Aphrodite, and then you had a nightmare with this
symbology in it. Maybe she was trying to tell you something.’

‘You’re saying
the ancient Greek goddess of beauty sent Di some sort of prophetic
dream?’ Leanne asked. Her tone held more than a little
incredulity.

‘We’re hunting
a magician who seems to be trying to open a gate to another
universe, and you think that sounds weird?’ Lisa
countered.

Leanne opened
her mouth to reply and then closed it. ‘Okay. I guess my
rationality is about to take yet another hit. I should be used to
it by now.’

‘Oh, you never
get used to it,’ Winthrop said, pushing the book he had been
examining back onto a shelf. ‘All you do is learn to adjust your
view of reality faster.’

‘Or you spend a
lot of time in therapy,’ Dione said, perhaps a little too
cheerfully. ‘Don’t worry, it’s covered by SCU’s medical
insurance.’

19th
July.

‘Alright, I’m here,’
Dione said as she walked into Mary’s office. ‘I assume this must be
important. You don’t generally drag me in here on a weekend
unless–’

‘I’ve been
going over the laptop you got from Cho,’ Mary said, cutting Dione
off. ‘What I have is important, but I’m not sure we should trust
it.’ The young-looking wolf turned from her keyboards and gave
Dione a pointed look. ‘It’s a little too good for my
liking.’

Frowning, Dione
rested her behind against a desk and folded her arms under her
breasts. ‘It was very unlike her to leave anything useful behind. I
did say to take whatever you found with a pinch of salt.’

‘I did.’
Sighing, Mary tapped at a keyboard and what looked like an internet
forum page appeared on one of her monitors. ‘Cho was accessing this
site. It’s on the normal internet, on a private server which the IP
address says is in Manhattan. The security is very
good.’

‘But you’ve
cracked it. Clearly.’

‘Well, I’m
better. Point one toward this being real and not some sort of
setup. I did have to crack the security to get into this
thing and it was not easy. It’s got military encryption on it, Di.
I’m almost certain that our friends at Langley put this thing
together.’

‘You think this
could be the connection between the CIA and Societas?’

‘I think it’s a
possibility. There are a number of accounts here which have
obfuscated identities. Well, they all have, but some are more
hidden than others. I’ve got a list of the normal users and most
are on our suspect list. There are a few names we don’t have. It’s
quite possible that we can bring in every Societas member in the
region based on what’s here.’

‘But there are
some users who are more difficult to identify?’

Mary nodded and
tapped at her keyboard. ‘I tracked one of them to an address in New
Mexico. That’s our link to Project Stabledoor and the CIA. In fact,
I think it’s connected to Project Flashfire, though I still haven’t
figured out exactly what Flashfire is. Another one seems to belong
to Cho. The third…’ She pointed at her monitor.

Dione stared at
the screen for a few seconds. ‘It wouldn’t entirely surprise me,
but I need a lot of evidence before I move on that.’

Mary nodded
again. ‘I thought you would. The account hasn’t been accessed since
I got the laptop. Neither has Cho’s account, for that matter. When
it does get used, I’ll track it back to whoever is on the
far end. This could be pretty bad, couldn’t it?’

‘Yes,’ Dione
said, her eyes still on the screen. ‘This could be very bad
indeed.’

20th
July.

‘There’s a reason we’re
not taking Concilium backup along for this?’ Mike asked as he sat
in Dione’s black sports car and watched the house across the
street.

‘There is,’
Dione replied.

‘I don’t
suppose you’re going to tell me why,’ Mike said when there had been
no further explanation after about half a minute.

‘You’re just
going to have to trust me on this one, Mike. I have my reasons.
We’re going to quietly eliminate as many of them as we can before
word gets out that they’re being eliminated.’

‘I guess they
might run if they hear you’re on to them.’

‘Yes.’

‘I just figured
that Leo–’

‘Leo will hear
about this when he needs to. They made me the Princeps Venator to
deal with this situation. That gives me the right to act as I see
fit to uphold vampire law. Some of the Concilium aren’t going to
like that, but it’s what they’ve asked for and it’s what they’re
getting.’

Mike was silent
for a few seconds. ‘Last time you did something like this–’

‘The situations
are quite different, I assure you. If they were anything like the
same, I wouldn’t have brought you in to help. You are my
backup, Mike. Always. Let’s move.’ Dione opened her door and
slipped out of the car. She spoke again as Mike joined her to cross
the street. ‘We want this as quiet as possible, so you are
my backup. I’ll take care of what needs to be done, but if he gets
past me, you blow him in half.’

‘Okay,’ Mike
said, switching off the safety on his shotgun. ‘You’re just going
to end him?’

‘Under the
circumstances, yes.’

‘What happens
to the body?’

‘It’ll be taken
care of. I have contacts who don’t have anything to do with the
Concilium. If you’re uncomfortable about this, Mike, you don’t have
to go through with it.’

Mike was silent
for a second. ‘Mary’s sure about these people being Societas
members?’


‘Absolutely.’

‘I signed on as
your partner. This isn’t conventional police procedure, but we’re
not exactly conventional cops. I’m your partner, whatever needs to
be done.’

‘Thank you,
Michael.’ Dione examined the building they were approaching. It was
a typical, single-storey, suburban house in Queens. It had a
driveway on the right side and a backyard. Perhaps less common were
the wooden shutters fixed over the windows on the inside. It was
after dark and several of them had been opened up, but they were
visible on what Mike presumed were the less-used rooms. Mike also
wondered what the neighbours thought of someone who had shutters
over their windows like that, though he figured that working nights
or being paranoid about security were probably fairly good excuses.
Dione was seeing the same thing and coming to a decision. ‘Go
around to the back door. He’ll rabbit when he sees me, but he’ll
likely panic when he sees you at the back door and run back toward
me.’

‘I take it
you’ve met Mister Wray before.’

‘He was already
on my list of potential members,’ Dione replied. ‘I talked to him
when he decided to move to New York. Why they recruited the man,
I’ll never know, but they did and he’ll run for it.’

‘Okay,’ Mike
said. He started down the side of the building to the rear, hoping
that he would not have to use his weapon. Aside from anything else,
the twelve gauge was noisy and someone was likely to call the cops
if they heard it go off. Well, maybe. This was New York…

Wray had a
pretty loud doorbell. Mike heard it ring as he got to the kitchen
door. There was a short pause and then Mike saw a mid-height,
blonde man running toward him. Wray looked to have some muscle on
him, but he also seemed to be the kind of person who spent a lot of
time at the gym putting on that muscle while having no real idea of
what to do with it. He saw Mike through the door and skidded to a
stop beside his kitchen table. He snarled, his fangs showing, and
he looked as though he was trying to gather his strength.
Transylvanians could be dangerous when provoked since they could
deliberately push themselves into what amounted to a berserk rage.
Wray was trying, but it did not really look as though he had it in
him to lose control like that. Mike lifted his weapon anyway,
aiming at the vampire through the window in the kitchen door.

And then Dione
stepped into the room through the door Wray had used. He turned,
his eyes going wide and his hands starting to rise. Dione’s sword
swept up and across. Mike was sure he would never get used to
seeing her wield that blade the way she did. It was as though she
was holding a bright arc of light in her hands and using it to
slice through someone’s body. Wray’s head fell away from his torso
and the separated body parts made their way to the linoleum. The
head bounced twice, ending up under the table, upside down. Thick,
dark blood began to pool, and Dione stepped over it to let Mike in
through the door.

‘One down,’ she
said, ‘only another twelve to go.’

‘We’re not
doing them all tonight, are we?’ Mike asked.

‘No. One at a
time. They won’t know what’s going on until most of them are
ended.’

‘And you’re
still not going to tell me why we’re keeping this so quiet, are
you?’

Dione flashed
him a smile and reached into her coat pocket for her phone. ‘You’ll
discover the reason eventually. Hopefully that’ll be when I tell
you we don’t need to worry about it.’

‘But you don’t
think so.’

‘No… No, in all
probability we’ll be worrying.’

21st
July.

Mike listened to
Dione’s phone call, but he had absolutely no idea what she was
talking about. The person on the other end was ‘Oshiro-san’ and he
was in Japan. Dione was, naturally enough, speaking Japanese, so
Mike was not sure why they were both sitting in their precinct
office while she made the call. Mike thought he recognised ‘thank
you’ in among the string of syllables Dione was producing, and then
the phone went down.

‘Anything
useful?’ Mike asked.

‘Useful, but
not entirely pleasing,’ Dione replied. ‘The daimyo have taken to
calling them “geisha.” It was a derogatory name for the lineage,
but it does seem quite descriptive. Geisha are more social vampires
than the daimyo are. They have less of a lust for blood, though
that trait is not entirely missing. They appear to be able to… put
humans at ease. Oshiro thinks it’s a scent-based ability. They may
also have something of an empathic capability, but he’s not so sure
about that.’

‘Why haven’t we
heard of them before?’

‘For the same
reason Oshiro is unsure of their exact capabilities. The first of
them that anyone knows about appeared around five hundred years
ago. The daimyo have been doing the best to eradicate them ever
since.’

‘Winthrop’s
going to find that interesting. I mean, if they keep killing them,
and they keep coming back, doesn’t that mean that a lot of
different daimyo are producing geisha when they convert
someone?’

Dione raised an
eyebrow. ‘Yes, it possibly does. Or the daimyo aren’t being as
thorough as they think. Either way, if the daimyo find out that
there’s a geisha walking around New York, Connie could be in
trouble.’

‘So we keep
this a secret? I don’t think anyone outside SCU has been told about
it yet.’

‘Pat knows, but
she can keep a secret. Yes. As it stands, it’s best if Connie’s
lineage remains what everyone thought it was. And we’d better have
Mary keep an eye on daimyo visiting from Japan.’

23rd
July.

The Queensboro Bridge
was one of those Manhattan bridges that was kind of famous the
world over, even if people outside of New York might not know where
it actually was. It was not, perhaps, as well known as the Brooklyn
Bridge – which most people could probably say was attached to
Brooklyn at one end, even if they were not sure where Brooklyn
actually was – but Queensboro had that two-deck design which stuck
in the memory once you had seen it. Many a Hollywood action scene
had that dramatic, tunnel-like setting to add something extra to a
car chase.

The upper level
had a better view of the amazing cantilevered bridge structure that
held the whole thing in place. It tended to lack that slightly
claustrophobic feel which made the lower level so suitable for car
chases, but you could see the sky and the half-disc of the moon.
And that was why Zack had selected this level to stop the van he
was in. Below was Roosevelt Island, settled in the middle of the
East River. The spot had several things to recommend it as a
location of transition. Add in the half moon… Zack was a little
surprised that he had not thought of that before. All his research
had indicated that the moon was important to the ritual; none of
his research had indicated how the moon was important. But
Janus was the two-faced god, and now the moon had two faces.

‘Here,’ Zack
said. ‘Stop here.’ There were the sounds of horns blaring as the
driver brought the van to a halt. In front of and behind the van
were SUVs with more of Zack’s people in them. They would be
stopping too. There was going to be traffic chaos on the Queensboro
Bridge. Again. ‘Hurry,’ Zack added. ‘We need to be ready before the
police arrive.’

The other
reason for hurrying was that Zack’s people were not going to be
Zack’s people for much longer if he failed again. Well, failure was
not the problem, exactly. Being discovered was the real issue. They
would have accepted a few more failed rituals if they were not now
being hunted by the police. This was, in all probability, Zack’s
last chance and he was going all-out to make sure it worked.

That included
making sure there were no disturbances, which was why men with
assault rifles and a couple of grenade launchers were fanning out
to capture the middle of the bridge as Zack stepped out of the van.
They were not cutting corners on this one. Zack had not asked where
the weapons had come from. He did not care. Someone had said they
could get them, and they had been got. Right now, Zack did not care
who had had to die or be paid off, or how much it had cost. What he
wanted was a successful ritual. Everything would be okay after a
successful ritual. Nothing would ever be the same again, but
everything would be okay.

Ever since he
had discovered his family heritage, Zachary Gérard had been trying
to find a way to get back ‘what had been lost.’ What his family had
lost in France in the fifteenth century was a wealth of knowledge
about magic. That and almost the entire bloodline. Zack had known
nothing of the family’s ancient history until he had been
converted. Then his mother had told him about the legends of their
past and shown him a single notebook passed down through the
generations. The spell to put the undead to sleep had been in that
notebook. So had a hinted-at ritual which would allow someone to
speak with their ancestors. Zack knew that if he could contact one
of his ancestors, Matthias Gérard, he could get everything
back.

There were now
screams mingling into the blaring of horns. People were realising
that, for whatever reason, an armed group of people were taking
over the middle of the Queensboro Bridge. How long before the
police were informed? Minutes? Seconds? This was no time to panic.
A space had been opened up on the eastbound carriageway and Zack
headed for it with chalk in his hand. He had a circle to draw and
limited time to do it.

~~~

‘No, I’m not watching…
Hold on.’ Dione grabbed her TV remote and turned it on, switching
to the channel Mary had indicated. The view was from a helicopter
hovering near the Queensboro Bridge. Traffic was stopped, but there
was not really a very clear view of what was going on. ‘How do
these idiots always manage to get something in the air before we
do?’

‘Their ratings
depend on it and they have a bigger budget,’ Mary replied.

Across the
bottom of the screen, a sliding stream of text was announcing that
‘terrorists’ had taken over the Ed Koch Queensboro Bridge where it
crossed Roosevelt Island. ‘Why am I interested in this?’ Dione
asked.

That was when a
picture taken on someone’s phone was inserted over the live video.
The electronic tickertape changed to say that the man in the
picture appeared to be the leader of the supposed terrorists. The
man in the picture was difficult to definitely identify, but he
looked like Zack and he seemed to be busy writing something on the
tarmac with chalk.

‘That’s why,’
Mary said. ‘I’m not sure what he’s up to… I mean, he can’t mean to
perform his ritual there, can he?’

Dione started
for the door. ‘He bloody well can, and he bloody well is.’

24th
July.

Two big men dropped
tonight’s sacrifice onto the roadway. They were taking no chances
with this one: she had a stake rammed through her chest to ensure
that she was going nowhere. Zack was sure that he could still draw
the power he needed from her blood. Really, he should have been
staking his sacrifices since the beginning, but it had seemed like
it might make things more difficult. He had been told that it would
not.

Told was not
quite right. He had been having dreams for the last few months. Not
ordinary dreams. These dreams pushed him toward certain ways of
achieving his goals which he might not have considered. Such as
draining vampires to gain the power he needed. He had tried almost
draining his own reserves to nothing, but that had not been enough.
With the addition of the power another vampire’s end could bring,
he was sure he had enough, but he had still been failing. Then
there had been more dreams with more clues. He was sure that
Matthias was directing him from beyond the grave. And this time, if
he got the timing just right, he was going to change the world.

The moment when
the moon was precisely divided was at four minutes past midnight,
and Zack was ready. ‘Keep everyone back,’ he said to the men
standing around the circle. They could all hear the sirens. The
police were on their way, but they would not be fast enough. ‘When
I succeed, the mortal authorities won’t matter.’

Turning, Zack
lifted the machete he was holding and brought it down on the
sacrifice’s neck. He was not strong enough to sever the head in one
strike, but that did not matter tonight. Blood flowed and Zack
plunged his blade into the thickening pool. Fire lanced through his
body as he drew upon the energy held within the blood. The burning
continued as he added his own energies to it, drawing power from
his own blood and adding it to the pool he was holding within him.
His lips moved in the words he now knew better than any other prose
he had ever read. The power surged…

In the centre
of the circle Zack had inscribed on the road, a spark of light
appeared, hanging in the air, supported by nothing that was
visible. Zack’s eyes widened. He had done it! He had finally
managed to open the gate he had been trying to create for months.
The light grew, becoming a crackling ball of light and electrical
energy which arced to the ground beneath it. As it grew, it became
more of a ring. The energy marked the edge of something, an opening
in the fabric of reality. And within that opening there was
darkness, and Zack felt a pang of worry as he stared into an abyss
of blackness. Because the abyss seemed very much to be looking
back.

~~~

‘How close are you?’
Mary’s voice came over the speakers of Dione’s car as she steered
through the traffic toward the Queensboro Bridge.

‘I’m on East
fifty-eighth. I’ll be on the bridge in– Shit!’

‘Dione?!’

Dione swerved
her car to the side of the road and opened the door. ‘Traffic’s
backed up. There’s no way I can get there in this thing.’ Grabbing
her phone, she pushed out of the car, leaving the hidden police
lights flashing. ‘I’m going to have to do this on foot.’

‘I don’t think
that’s going to make much difference.’

‘Why? Talk to
me, Mary.’

‘There’s a lot
of electrical interference. I think it’s disrupting the
transmissions from the news cameras. It looks a lot like he’s got
his spell to work. There’s something happening up there, Di.’

‘Crap. This is
just what we need.’ And Dione took off at a run, heading for the
on-ramp.

~~~

Something emerged from
the blackness: a shadow broke away from the deeper darkness and
stepped forward, becoming solid as it stepped through into the
‘real’ world. The shape resolved, becoming more human as it grew
used to its new reality, and Zack began to recognise features.

‘Matthias?’
Zack realised he had more or less whispered the name and tried
again, louder. ‘Matthias. I welcome your return.’ The figure seemed
to gain resolution with the words, turning to look toward Zack and
smiling. Matthias raised a hand, holding it out for Zack to take
and Zack stepped forward to do just that. Something stopped him.
Something about Matthias seemed wrong, but he could not quite put
his finger on what it was.

‘Come,’
Matthias said, still smiling. ‘You are the one. Come and greet me
properly.’

The voice
seemed so familiar. Deep and resonant. Comfortable. Zack took
another step and clasped Matthias’s hand in his own. Matthias’s
smile grew wider. And wider. And wider.

Dark shapes
flashed out of the opening in space and time, lancing toward the
humans of Zack’s little cult and then toward spectators in their
cars. All Zack could do was watch in horror as the ghost of his
ancestor split and reshaped itself into something else, something
which was not meant to exist in this world, something which was
flowing into the magician who had summoned it.

Zachary Gérard
screamed. It was the last sound that he would ever make.

~~~

There was no sign of
Zack or any of his people when Dione got to the site of the ritual.
There were a few cops, standing around and looking confused for the
most part. People had begun to emerge from cars to examine the
‘magic circle’ Zack had drawn. Dione noticed that the centre of the
circle seemed to have been burned. The tarmac was actually melted
and pitted.

Dione pointed a
finger at the nearest man in uniform. ‘You! I want this entire area
cordoned off. Keep the spectators back. Everyone else, keep back
from the circle, there may be residual radiation.’ Various people
who had been getting closer looked up at the mention of radiation.
‘Yes,’ Dione said, ‘radiation. If you’re ever planning to have
kids, now would be a good time to get back in your cars.’ It was
not exactly the best cover story ever, but it provided a
rationalisation for the bright lights and it was a rationalisation
that might keep the public out of the immediate area.
Hopefully.

Lifting her
phone to her ear, she spoke again. ‘We’re going to need some major
crowd control up here. Get Winthrop and the girls here in hazmat
suits.’

‘They’re on
their way,’ Mary replied. ‘Containment… is going to be interesting.
The radiation thing might hold up, but I think we’ll need some
serious media control to keep everyone quiet.’

Dione spotted
something nearby, a car with an odd hole in its windshield, and
started toward it. ‘Set things in motion. We need to find Zack and
his people, and there’s a body here that we’ll need to identify.
Their sacrifice, I think.’ The laminated glass of the windshield
was bent inward around the hole, almost as though something about
the size of a baseball had melted its way into the vehicle. There
was no blood, but also no driver. The occupant of the car had,
apparently, opened the door and stepped out after something had
seared its way in through the glass.

‘That news
chopper they were filming from decided to crash into the river
before Zack left,’ Mary said over the phone. ‘I don’t understand
how he could have left the area without someone seeing where
he went.’

Dione looked
around, spotting several more cars with similar holes in their
windows and missing drivers. ‘I have a feeling that something came
through whatever rift he opened,’ Dione said, keeping her voice low
so that the spectators would not hear her. ‘More than just one
thing. Zack isn’t the only one who’s vanished. I have a feeling
that this is going to get very bad, Mary.’

‘Huh, you’re
more of an optimist than I am then. I think it already has
got very bad.’

~~~

Juliana felt a little
bad about going out to the Black Candle when everyone else was
running around trying to find the magician. Okay, so Dione and Mike
were trying to find the magician. Winthrop, Leanne, and Lisa were
working through the magician’s belongings and trying to find some
clue about his location. Mary was on the internet and Sanguine Net
trying to hunt the man down. Juliana felt like a bit of a fifth
wheel and she had to feed.

It was not like
she was going to a nightclub to dance the night away. It was, in
fact, about one p.m. when Juliana walked across the empty dance
floor toward the door to the pascua. She paused with her hand on
the door. The dance floor was empty. Generally, there were
supplicants there waiting out the required thirty minutes before
leaving. No one was there today. Opening the door, she started down
the stairs.

‘It’s… a little
quiet,’ Pat said from behind the sign-in desk when Juliana got to
the bottom. ‘We haven’t been getting as many vamps through as usual
and the supplicant numbers are down. People seem nervous. There’s
something… Something weird’s going on. I think it’s got something
to do with what happened on the bridge last night.’

Juliana
frowned. ‘I have felt a little off all day… Is there someone here I
can get a gift from? It’s due, and…’

‘Room seven.
We’ve enough people in, just. Something bad really did
happen last night, didn’t it? Lisa didn’t really know anything this
morning, but I got the feeling it wasn’t good.’

‘We don’t know
what happened,’ Juliana replied. ‘But, um, I don’t think it was
good, no.’

‘So, Di doesn’t
know what’s going on? Winthrop?’

Juliana shook
her head as she signed the form to get her supplicant. ‘Not right
now, but they will. We just have to hope that nothing too
bad happens before they have it all figured out.’

~~~

In the basement of a
currently disused dance studio on Ninth Avenue, something stirred.
It looked like Zachary Gérard, but there was little left of the man
inside the shell. A few memories still existed. Enough awareness to
know of this hiding place. Enough recollection to know what had
driven the vampire to do what he had done. The irony of Gérard’s
circumstances amused the thing which now occupied his body. He had
fallen into more or less precisely the same trap as his ancestor in
an effort to revenge his forebear’s death.

Up above, in
the light, the sun was below the horizon. It was time to rise. It
was time to go abroad. The thing in Gérard’s body had managed to
bring a few minions over with it but it wanted more, and that meant
spreading the terror and gaining power. Around it, the forms of
lesser beings of its kind began to stir in the bodies of Gérard’s
cultists and the motorists who had been unlucky enough to be on the
bridge.

‘Rise up,’ the
creature within Zack said. ‘We have work to do. Rise up and make
merry!’

~~~

‘What was Zack’s name
before he was converted?’ Dione asked.

Mary tapped at
a few keys and glanced at a monitor. ‘Zachary Gérard. Why?’

Dione frowned.
‘Can’t be…’

‘What? Do you
know this guy?’

‘No, but I
think I knew his family. Briefly. A long time ago.’

Mike looked up
at that. Everyone was in the office, even though it was Friday
night and after eight. There had been no sign of Zack all day, but
everyone felt it was just a matter of time. Juliana’s information
about the slow traffic at the Black Candle had just added to the
tension. ‘If you met his family, and he’s a magician–’

‘I was sent to
eliminate the Gérards, yes. It was during the last time I was
Princeps Venator. Uh, fourteen… forty-ish. Fourteen thirty-seven. A
senior member of the family, Matthias Gérard, had managed to get
himself converted. With vampire blood and magic, he had quite a lot
of power and the family was making a lot of noise. They’d basically
taken control of the district they lived in. The Summus Concilium
sent me to wipe them out. Apparently, I didn’t do an entirely
thorough job.’

‘That’s not
like you,’ Mary commented.

‘I may have
been a little thrown off. Matthias had got himself in hock to a
demon of some sort. He wasn’t stupid enough to actually summon the
thing, but… Oh.’

‘I don’t like
that look,’ Mike said. ‘Are you thinking that Zack did
summon this “demon?”’

‘Matthias
believed that his soul would go to the demon when he was ended. I’m
not convinced that vampires have souls. Actually, I’m not convinced
that anyone does, but that goes double for the undead. But
something happened when I cut Matthias’s head off. If Zack
was trying to contact his ancestor to get better at magic, it’s
quite possible that he ended up talking to the demon instead. He
may have summoned the demon instead of his ancestor.’

‘That doesn’t
sound good. We’ve got a demon walking around the city?’

‘Possibly. I’m
not sure–’

A chime from
Mary’s computers interrupted Dione. The eternal teenager turned and
examined her displays. ‘We’re maybe about to get more sure.
Nine-one-one is going nuts. Calls about a riot in the Columbus
Circle area.’ She paused, scanning the call lists. ‘And not all of
these are from civilians. There are cops here saying that something
weird is going on. It’s like just being in that area is making
people terrified.’

‘Damn,’ Dione
said, but she pushed off from where she was leaning on a
communications rack and started for the door. ‘Come on, Mike. If
Hell’s come to Earth, we’d better be in the middle of it.’

~~~

Dione was driving north
on Eighth Avenue when it happened. Columbus Circle was about five
blocks away and things were starting to get chaotic. People were
rushing to get away from the area, some of them apparently in blind
panic. Others had collapsed on the sidewalks or keeled over in
their cars. Traffic was starting to snarl up and those who had
noticed were turning down West Fifty-fourth Street.

To Mike, it
seemed like there was nothing obviously wrong, and then he was
afraid. More than afraid, terrified. He jerked upright in his seat,
looking around in panic for any sign of whatever was causing his
blind, unreasoning fear. His right temple caught the edge of the
door frame and pain lanced through his head, and then he was
out.

‘Mike!’ Dione
shouted. She reached out and grabbed his shoulder, pressing her
fingers to his neck. His pulse was still strong, but he was out
cold. There was no indication of what had caused him to suddenly
freak out either, but it did explain what was happening to the
humans around them. Something was out there. Something was
spreading terror wherever it went.

Dione reached
for the autodial button on her dashboard and hesitated. She took a
left on to West Fifty-fifth, still considering. They needed to get
this area cordoned off, but how was the NYPD going to achieve that
when its officers were going to be subject to the same effect as
Mike had succumbed to?

She turned left
again, heading back the way she had come along Ninth Avenue, and
stabbed the button to dial the office. The connection went through
immediately. ‘Mary, we need to get some sort of emergency
containment operation going. Something’s… I don’t know, scaring the
humans who come near this area. Mike’s out. He hit his head, but I
think he’s okay aside from being unconscious. Everyone else…’

‘If humans are
all being affected by this, how are the police supposed to
contain it?’ Mary asked from the other end.

‘I have no
idea. See if you can get someone to issue an order for everyone to
stay in their homes. At least they should be safer there. We’ve
already got traffic accidents out here. I’m on my way back with
Mike. Maybe Winthrop can figure out what happened to him.’

‘That would be
good. The nine-one-one calls are getting worse. I think whatever is
causing this is spreading. Di, we’ve got a major mass panic on our
hands.’

‘Yeah. Get that
emergency order issued and have Winthrop ready for when I
arrive.’

~~~

Mike was awake and fine
long before they got back to SCU, but Winthrop and Leanne were
still taking blood and checking him over. He was not even feeling
the pain from the bruise on his head, but he was disquieted about
what had happened to him.

‘It just hit
me,’ Mike said as Leanne peered into his eyes and used a penlight
to check pupil reactions. ‘One minute I was fine, the next I was
scared out of my mind. There wasn’t anything causing it that I
could see. There was nothing rational about it. I was just
terrified for no reason.’

‘And you did
not react at all to this, Dione?’ Winthrop asked. ‘You felt
nothing?’

‘Not a thing,’
Dione replied.

‘Then a working
hypothesis would be that the reaction does not affect vampires.
Perhaps it has some form of chemical basis which your biology makes
ineffective. Perhaps it only affects the living.’

‘And that’s one
of those “doesn’t fit with physics” things I don’t like,’ Leanne
commented.

‘Quite.
However, we are likely dealing with something which does not fit
with our view of physics anyway.’

‘It should
still have to follow our physical laws now that it’s here,’ Leanne
countered. ‘Even if they don’t apply where it comes from, it’s in
our world now.’

‘A valid point.
There must be some form of carrier for this effect.’ Winthrop
frowned, pursing his lips. ‘We need to restrict this to Manhattan
as much as possible. I’ll call the CDC and suggest that some form
of viral weapon is responsible.’

‘What’s that
going to do?’ Mike asked.

‘It will force
the federal government to restrict travel. Within a few hours, we
should have every means of getting on or off this island
restricted, assuming I can spin a good enough story to the
administration.’

‘Make it a good
one,’ Dione said. ‘I don’t think I want Zack getting out of this
area. I’ll mobilise some vampire backup and start hunting for the
man, or whatever he is. I’m sorry, Mike, but you’re restricted to
HQ until you can move about without being scared into
unconsciousness.’

Mike shrugged.
‘Just this once, I’m not going to argue. I have no desire to
repeat that again.’

25th
July.

Dione was in another
hotel overlooking another park. This time she was on the roof of
the Park Hyatt, and she was looking down at Central Park with a
pair of high-powered binoculars. The view was not encouraging.

‘He’s
conducting rituals of some kind,’ she said into her earpiece. ‘I
think he’s pulling over more of his kind, one at a time.’

‘Great,’ Mike’s
voice came back. ‘So there are going to be more of those
things?’

‘Some. I don’t
think it’s working every time. The problem is that he’s burning
through his live blood to power the rituals and then draining
humans to replenish himself. The clean-up on this is going to be
hellish.’

‘We’ll worry
about that when we’ve stopped him,’ Leo said. The Princeps was at
SCU because it was the best place to get information. Pretty much
everyone at SCU was on the conference call with Dione. ‘How do we
stop him?’

‘Well, I have
something which might work with me.’

‘She took the
Barrett,’ Mike said.

‘The what?’
Leanne asked.

‘It’s a really
big sniper rifle. Fifty calibre. With explosive bullets. If she can
hit him with one, he’s toast.’

‘If,’ Dione
said. ‘He’s in the open, but the shot is over eighteen hundred feet
and I’m no sniper.’

‘It’ll probably
disrupt his ritual, even if you don’t hit him,’ Mike suggested. ‘He
may view it as too dangerous to continue.’

‘Somehow, I
don’t think it’s going to be that easy, but let’s see how I do.
Shut up for a minute, this isn’t going to be excessively easy.’

Taking the huge
rifle from where it was resting against a wall beside her, Dione
lifted the weapon and braced it on a railing. Stilling her
breathing to make the shot more reliable had never been a problem
for her: she simply stopped breathing until the shot was made.
Beyond that, everything was against her. She had a rough idea of
the range, but no rangefinder to give her an exact figure. She had
nothing to give her any indication of wind between her and her
target, but she was over a thousand feet up so there was probably
some wind involved. Her target was not exactly well lit either,
though she did have far better night vision than a typical human.
Relaxing, settling herself into the shot, taking her time, and
squeezing the trigger…

There was the
thunderous roar of the Light Fifty firing and the almost immediate
knowledge that she had missed. There was a flare as the bullet hit
the grass about six feet from Zack and exploded. But it did explode
and Zack jerked to one side as some fragment of bullet or a stone
the detonation had thrown up hit his face. One of his people was
less lucky, taking a fragment to the neck which drew obvious
blood.

‘Damn,’ Dione
muttered, realigning herself for a second shot. She knew as she
started that she was not going to get it. Zack looked around
quickly and then seemed to come to a decision. He took off across
the grass toward the trees and his coterie of cultists ran after
him. Dione sent another round down-range anyway, watching as it
missed Zack once more before he vanished from sight.

‘Di?’ Mike’s
voice came over the phone.

‘I missed. You
were right about him bolting though. I’m going after the bastard.
This is going to be a hunt on foot. Leo, could you get a gang
together to clear up the mess in the park? Make sure they’re
heavily armed. I’m not sure how many of his minions are around here
and we don’t need them capturing any more vampires.’

‘I’ll arrange
something,’ Leo replied. ‘You be careful. We don’t want him
capturing you either.’

‘I know. I’ll
call back when I have some idea where he’s got to.’

~~~

Possessed people
couldn’t shoot. At fifteen feet, one of the victims of Zack’s
ritual fired off three rounds from a snub automatic, aiming
carefully, and missed Dione entirely. She pulled her own pistol
from under her coat as the man unloaded the weapon into the nearby
brickwork, and watched for a second as he pulled on the trigger a
few more times, appearing confused by the lack of bang. Then she
fired back, two rounds to the chest, mostly to see what would
happen.

What happened
was that the possessed man dropped to the sidewalk and something,
quite what was open to question, seemed to burn out of the wounds
in his chest before evaporating into the night air above his body.
Dione watched the special effects with a frown on her face, but she
had other things to worry about and could not spare the man’s death
the attention it needed.

Another of the
possessed was drawing back his hand to throw something, and what he
was going to throw was a ball of fire about the size of a softball.
He had summoned the flaming projectile out of thin air while Dione
had been shooting his friend and now she could not get out of the
way fast enough as the fireball hit her side, splashing flames over
her coat. It could have been really nasty, if she had not been
wearing her reinforced catsuit which blocked off almost all of the
heat. That did not help her coat especially.

‘Bastard!’
Dione snapped, glaring at the possessed man. ‘I liked that
coat.’ Bringing her pistol up, she put a round through his stomach
and he jerked back a step. There was no burning energy from the
wound this time, and the man turned, apparently realising he was
about to go down like his fellow demon, and began to hobble away,
one hand clutching his stomach. Dione realigned her pistol and took
aim, putting one of the big .45 ACP rounds through his right thigh.
His leg went out from under him instantly and he collapsed onto the
sidewalk, but there was still no emission of energy and, when Dione
got to him to check, he still had a pulse.

Taking out her
phone, Dione dialled the office.

‘The lockdown
is in place,’ Mary said before Dione could say a word. ‘There are
troops on all the bridges with orders to shoot anyone trying to
cross. The tunnels are blocked. Is shooting them going to
work?’

‘Thank you,
Mary, I’m fine, aside from the burns on my coat, but thank you for
asking.’

‘Of course
you’re alright. When are you not? Does shooting work?’

‘Aim to kill
and it’ll work, yes. Actually, they possibly die a little easier
than normal humans. And I haven’t found Zack to check on whether
bullets work on him. He’s still a vampire of some sort, so he could
be tougher to end. The point of my call was to say that I have a
wounded one of Zack’s minions here. He’s unconscious. Perhaps we
could get him somewhere where Winthrop could take a look at him.
That’s assuming whatever magic they’re using to scare people
doesn’t work when they’re unconscious.’

‘I’ll ask
Winthrop,’ Mary replied, and Dione found herself listening to hold
music. ‘Winthrop says–’ Mary began a minute later.

‘Mozart,
Mary?’

‘What?’

‘Mozart.
Eine kleine Nachtmusik. You don’t think “a little night
music” is a little dubious for the SCU’s hold music?’

‘It’s…
thematic. Winthrop is sending Mike, Juliana, and Bar out with the
van. You’re at West Seventy-second and Columbus, right?’

‘Yes. It might
not be such a good idea to send Mike–’

‘He
volunteered. He’s the canary. If he doesn’t feel anything from the
unconscious… whatever they are, then it’s safe to bring him here.
Leo insisted that Bar go along to be sure they’d be safe.’

Dione frowned,
but what she said was, ‘I’ll wait for them here. I hope things
become more stable when the sun comes up. We’re going to have all
sorts of problems otherwise.’

‘The
commissioner is already talking through emergency deployment plans.
There’s been looting in a couple of areas. So far, this fear effect
hasn’t stopped police responses. If this goes on for too long…
Humans can be so panicky.’

~~~

Mike was not looking
panicky, but he wasn’t looking happy when the van pulled up at the
side of the road. ‘It’s still affecting me, just not as badly,’ he
said, looking down at the unconscious man. His gaze shifted to the
dead one. ‘I don’t think that one’s giving off whatever sort of
field this is, but I felt it as we were driving up. I didn’t even
need to see this guy.’

‘Oh,’ Dione
said. ‘I was hoping–’

‘Plan B?’ Bar’s
rumbling voice asked from inside the van. ‘Sorry, Miss Dione.
Didn’t mean to interrupt.’

Dione smiled.
‘That’s fine, Bar. There’s a plan B?’

‘Yes,’ Juliana
said, leaning out of the van’s cab. ‘We take this one and the
corpse to the Concilium building and then…’ She paused and
swallowed. ‘…Winthrop tells me what to do over a web cam
thing.’

‘Okay,’ Dione
said, frowning thoughtfully. ‘Okay, I’ll help you get them there,
and help you with whatever Winthrop wants. I’m not finding any
evidence of where Zack’s hidden himself. Maybe we can get something
from these two.’

‘And you’ll be
on hand to end the second one if needed,’ Mike said. ‘I’m not sure
I’ll be much use.’

‘Bar can get
you back to SCU once we have our prisoner secured. Then Juliana and
I can get our hands dirty.’

~~~

It was almost four
fifteen in the morning by the time Dione and Juliana arrived at the
cell under the Concilium building where they had dumped the live
possessed man. The autopsy on the other one had taken a while and
had basically come to the conclusion that they had a dead human on
their hands. Samples had been collected, and Winthrop was going to
run as many tests as he could think of on them when they got back
to SCU.

‘He’s awake,’
Juliana said as soon as she arrived outside the barred cell. Sure
enough, their prisoner was standing, even if he had to prop himself
against the bare brick wall to do it. Juliana had bandaged his
wounds as best she could, mainly to stop him bleeding to death. He
was still operating on an essentially useless leg and a lot of
pain.

‘So he is,’
Dione agreed.

‘What’s he
doing? He’s… muttering.’

‘I’d imagine
he’s trying to work a spell.’

‘Show me!’ The
words came from Dione’s phone where Winthrop was on a video
connection. Dione lifted her phone and switched to the main camera.
The lighting was not exactly brilliant, but the muttering figure
was visible. ‘Do you know how long he’s been attempting this?’
Winthrop asked.

‘Can’t be that
long. I’m not sure what he’s trying to do, but if he summons
another ball of fire, I’m shooting him in the head.’

‘It’s quite
possible he won’t get that far. The texts I’ve read on the subject
suggest that– Ah, yes.’

Inside the
cell, the man’s muttering had stopped and his eyes were going wide.
He doubled over and then fell, convulsing, on the floor. Just as
suddenly, his body stilled, but there was a flare of energy from
his eyes which lifted upward and then dissipated into the air.

‘Fascinating,’
Winthrop said through the phone.

‘Is he dead?’
Leanne asked. She was watching with Winthrop. Lisa and Mike were
there too as far as Dione knew.

‘I think so,’
Dione replied. ‘Did you see that Hollywood special effect there?
The flare of light thing?’

‘We saw it,’
Mike answered. ‘That’s what happened with the first one?’

‘The light came
from his bullet wounds, but it was about the same.’

‘I believe,’
Winthrop said, ‘that we are watching the possessing entity
returning to its own reality. I’m afraid that these people are
probably unrecoverable. The entity kills them when it takes control
and leaves a corpse behind when it leaves.’

‘Still refusing
to call them demons, Winthrop?’ Dione asked.

‘It’s an
imprecise term. I suggest you get the body out and take it to the
autopsy room. We will attempt to learn what we can, but I’m afraid
that we missed our chance with this one.’

‘I don’t think
he was going to tell us anything anyway,’ Juliana said as she
opened the door of the cell. ‘He had this look. Like he was going
to kill us or die trying. I don’t think we would’ve got anything
useful from him, no matter how we approached it.’

‘I suspect that
you are correct, my dear,’ Winthrop replied. ‘It would have been
nice to make the attempt, but…’

‘Fanatics
aren’t easy to get knowledge from,’ Dione said, ‘and we’re dealing
with fanatics. Or people with nothing to lose. The latter could be
worse, but either way, I think we’re going to have to end Zack to
put an end to this.’

~~~

‘The sun came up
fifteen minutes ago and we’ve had no sightings since,’ Leo said. He
was looking at a map of Manhattan which had been put down on
Winthrop’s workbench. Various markers showed where vampires had
encountered Zack’s summoned minions. It looked entirely random,
which was not helping at all.

‘He’s gone to
ground somewhere,’ Dione said, her tone sounding like agreement.
‘We can hand this off to the regular police until sunset.’ A
flicker of imagery passed through her mind as she said it. It was a
fragment of a half-remembered dream, but it made her frown. It felt
more like symbolism than anything concrete, the rising and setting
of the sun over Manhattan Island, with the night seeming darker
than it should have…

‘You’ve thought
of something?’ Leo asked.

‘No. No, I just
remembered a dream I had. A nightmare. Lisa said I should maybe pay
more attention to what I remembered of it. I need some sleep. We
all do. We’ll hand everything over to the regular cops and get some
rest. We’re all going to be needed to handle things when
darkness falls again.’

~~~

Dione stood at Columbus
Circle, watching the thinned traffic moving along Broadway and
Eighth Avenue. People were staying inside. Manhattan remained in a
state of isolation and its occupants, the ones who were not trying
to steal what they could and causing additional problems for the
police, were mostly staying in their homes with the doors
locked.

The situation
could not continue. Aside from anything else, most of the food
shops operated on a just-in-time stock system, and so did a lot of
New Yorkers. In a day or two, the government was going to need to
drop supplies in or people would start running out of food.

Turning, Dione
set off down West Fifty-eighth toward Ninth Avenue. The Starbucks
across the street was closed, and if that did not indicate how dire
the situation was, nothing did. There were few people on foot, and
none of them would meet her eyes as she walked west. That was
pretty normal, actually, but it was generally because no one would
acknowledge anyone else in a city like this. Today they knew you
were there, but they were scared to find out why.

At Ninth, Dione
turned left, crossing the street and setting off because it felt
like the right thing to do. She was following fragments of her
dream, backwards. She had seen a place, and she had seen Zack – or
someone she now assumed to be Zack – walking to Columbus Circle
from that place. People had been running from him. She remembered
that much. And that he had started from what looked vaguely like a
dance studio.

She was almost
surprised when she actually found the place she was looking for. It
appeared to have been closed for a while, not just because of the
lockdown of the city. It was a tall, brick-built building with
several entrances. Above one of those was a sign which had lost
most of its paint, but it had once said ‘Penelope Fosse School of
Dance.’ The foot traffic was a little heavier here, but not enough
that Dione could not manage to pick one of the locks without being
noticed. She could probably have just broken a window and no one
would have done anything about it, but she was aiming for something
more subtle.

Inside, the
building looked just like the kind of dance studio you saw in
dramas about kids moving to New York to learn dance and end up on
Broadway, only to end up in the gutter, or something like that.
There was a dingy corridor with an ancient pinboard mounted on one
of the walls. Casting call notices from a decade ago were still
pinned up there. On her right was a door which let out onto a dance
area with a mirrored wall and balance rail. Dione’s mind flashed on
the image of her looking into the mirror there in her dream. She
had thought it was the similar mirror in her own apartment, but now
it was clear that it was this one. That meant…

Even Dione’s
eyes were not good enough to see as she started down the stairs
into the basement. She took out her phone and turned on the light.
Then, because she suspected she knew what she was going to find,
she started recording the view from the phone’s camera as she
descended. At the bottom of the stairs was a door. It had once been
painted green, but the paint had flaked off in large areas to
reveal the cheap wood beneath. Opening the door, she walked through
into a fairly open basement area meant for storage. It had been
emptied out at some point, so there were just a few scattered boxes
left. Boxes and bodies. Scattered around the brick-covered floor
were about a dozen bodies. Dione moved in closer, examining the
corpses and videoing them at the same time. At least three had had
their throats torn open – ‘Zack’ had been draining his own minions
to replace lost live blood.

Shutting off
the recording, Dione dialled a number and lifted the phone to her
ear. ‘Mary, I’m going to send you some video. When Winthrop gets
up, I’m going to need him to come down here to look over this
place, but I want this footage leaked onto the internet before
then.’

‘Okay,’ Mary
replied, sounding puzzled. ‘Why are we voluntarily leaking
crime-scene video?’

‘Because I’m
sure you can use this to suggest people in New York are going nuts
and tearing each other’s throats out. It’ll keep people off the
streets, and that’s going to be really important tonight.’

~~~

Ward Solomon looked
like a man who had Hell on his heels. Of course, he was sitting in
a police interview room, so a certain degree of nervousness was
possibly warranted, but he was taking it to extremes. His eyes
darted about as though he was expecting danger to ooze out of the
walls. Dione watched him from her chair opposite him while Mike did
the talking. Solomon had already stated that he did not want a
lawyer. A lawyer, he had said, would be useless to him.

‘You own a
building on Ninth Avenue, Mister Solomon,’ Mike said. ‘The old
Penelope Fosse–’

‘Yeah, yeah, I
own it.’

‘And you’re
aware that the NYPD discovered a number of corpses in the–’

‘He’s crazy.
Insane. You have to keep him away from me!’

‘Who? Who do we
have to keep you safe from, Mister Solomon?’

‘Zack. Zack
Irvin. Except that that’s not his real name. It’s his name
now.’ Solomon glanced at the mirror on the wall. Everyone
knew about the mirror in the interview room. He seemed to deflate
from his state of agitation as he tried to explain his situation
without saying various things he was sure would make him sound
crazy. ‘He’s… special. He’s older than he looks. He knows… stuff.
But he changed. After Thursday night, he changed. He used to be
rational about it. It was crazy, but he talked like it was real. We
believed him. After what he did on Thursday night on the bridge…
He’s insane.’

‘You were on
the Queensboro Bridge with him on Thursday night?’ Mike asked.
Solomon shrank away from him, looking down. ‘If you want our help,
Mister Solomon, you need to tell us everything. Were you
there?’

‘I was there. I
was lucky. The ones close to him were– They’re crazy now too.’

‘So, you got
away in the confusion. Irvin was using the dance studio to hide in
before Thursday?’

‘Yeah. When you
started looking for him, he needed somewhere to hide out. Somewhere
Nicolson didn’t know about. I gave him the keys to the studio.’

‘And you have
no idea where he’s gone now?’ Dione asked. ‘Another of your
properties, perhaps?’

Solomon shook
his head. ‘If he’s not at the studio, I don’t know where he’s gone.
You’re going to protect me, right? I’ve told you what I know.
You’ve got to protect me.’

‘You’ll be safe
enough in holding,’ Mike said. ‘The DA will decide what to do with
you once this is all over.’

‘You don’t get
it! They’re everywhere! It’s not just him. They can get to me here.
They can get to me anywhere!’

Dione smiled
and Solomon suddenly went very pale. Mike glanced to his side and
noticed that Dione was showing a lot more of her teeth than she
usually did. ‘I assure you, Mister Solomon, that no one is going to
get to you while you’re here,’ Dione said. ‘You have
absolutely nothing to worry about, if what you’ve told us is
correct. Obviously, if you’ve lied to us… Well, the repercussions
could be severe. Do you understand that, Mister Solomon?’

Solomon nodded,
slowly, in response.

‘The
interviewee has nodded in response to Detective Hunter’s question,’
Mike said. ‘Is there anything you think might be important to
locating Mister Irvin, Mister Solomon? Anything at all. Even the
smallest detail could be important.’

‘He’ll need
more… special people,’ Solomon said, his eyes fixed on Dione. ‘He’d
started looking for older ones. He said their blood was more
potent. If he can find a really old one… God knows what he’ll
do.’

~~~

‘If he got his hands on
you,’ Mike said once they were outside the 19th Precinct
building, ‘he could probably work some pretty major magic.’

‘Yes,’ Dione
agreed. ‘My blood is significantly more “potent,” as he put
it.’

‘And there’s
that Egyptian you brought over from London.’

Dione nodded.
‘Masika has increased the average age in the city by a significant
amount.’

‘She’s not as
old as you, is she?’

‘She hasn’t
quite made the two millennia. We’re probably among the oldest in
the country. If Zack is looking for really old vampires, he
won’t find any in Manhattan older than me or Masika.’

‘Then we’d
better make sure he doesn’t get his hands on either of you.’

Dione smiled.
She remembered how her dream had ended. ‘I don’t think that’s going
to be possible, Mike.’

‘What?’

‘This ends
tonight, one way or another. Tonight I’ll be facing Zack, or
whatever’s driving him now.’

‘We. We will be
facing–’

‘No,’ Dione
said firmly. ‘I’ll be alone. It’s me against him. I know where, and
I have a good idea of when. Now I just need to work out how I’m
going to beat him.’

~~~

‘I’m not going to
argue, Lisa,’ Dione said as she took her second-favourite coat from
the wardrobe in her bedroom. ‘It’s going to happen. I know where
he’s going to be and when. I know I face him alone when he comes.
That’s the end of it. I thought you’d agree more with accepting
prophetic dreams.’

‘Not when it
means you’re going up against a demon on your own!’ Lisa replied.
It was a bit of a shriek. She was getting a little worked up over
Dione’s stubbornness. Well, she had got worked up. Now she
was trying to calm down, taking a deep breath and letting it out
slowly before adding, ‘You could at least take Mike with–’

‘How? He can’t
get within about a hundred and twenty feet of one of those demons
without freaking out. Zack is probably more powerful.’

‘Then
take–’

‘No one,’ Dione
said, her voice firm even if it was quiet. ‘This is going to
happen.’ She glanced at the clock beside the bed. ‘Fairly soon
now.’

‘Where?’

Dione looked
around at the scared blonde. ‘It’s not far. You need to–’ She
stopped as she saw Lisa’s eyes widen. Lisa let out a gasp and stood
there, trembling. Before, she had been scared, but now she was
terrified. ‘Bastard’s early,’ Dione grumbled.

~~~

The demon in Zack’s
body marched down Greenwich Street from Canal Street with a
purpose. He left a trail of shock and terror in his wake, and he
loved it. Humans were pitiful, as far as he was concerned. They did
not deserve the lives they lived, and he intended to make sure that
they did not keep living. Their only purpose was to provide shells
for his people.

The problem was
that it was taking too long to get his people into those shells. It
took time to drag each new spirit across the divide one at a time.
It took too much energy. He was having to waste perfectly good
shells to drive the magic in this magic-starved universe. He needed
a big win. He needed a lot of power, and knowledge of one place he
could get that power had come to him. The host he had possessed
belonged to a species with a greater source of magical power than
the usual humans. His host was not especially old, but there was
one in this city who was far older and so had much greater
power. Usefully enough, this person also represented a significant
threat. She had been responsible for the bullet which had come so
close to killing him. Her death in a ritual to open a gate into the
demon’s world would solve two problems with one act.

He had been
told of the open area across the street from the building the woman
lived in. The humans had cleared it for building but had not begun
the construction. It was a suitable place for the ritual. The area
was well populated. Shells for his people were packed into the
buildings around the area. Most of them would be cowering in their
homes now as his magic drove their minds into a state of terror.
The woman he wanted would not be hiding. Her kind were immune to
that magic, but beyond that, this was a woman who did not
cower.

No, as he
walked onto the open ground where he planned to conduct his ritual,
the woman he was seeking stepped out of the door across the road.
He paused for a second to take in what he was seeing, because this
was not just another powerful creature. This really
was someone to be reckoned with. It seemed that the fourteen
minions he had brought with him to assist thought the same. Two of
them collapsed to the ground wearing delirious grins. Two more
stopped in their tracks, staring at the woman in the leather coat
who marched out toward them with a sword in her hand as though they
were no kind of threat at all.

Enough was
enough. He raised his arms and summoned up his power, draining as
little as possible from his blood reserve to power the spell. He
spoke words in a language few had ever heard, and streamers of
energy reached out toward the woman. The streamers were a sickly
green colour and that more than anything suggested they were
malign. They curled about her as she walked, twisting and turning
as they sought to enter her and make the transformation they had
been sent to perform.

And the woman
shrugged them aside as though nothing had happened. ‘Is that all
you’ve got?’ she called out.

He did not
understand her language – the humans had so many – but he
understood her tone. He barked out a command in his own tongue
which she understood only by the reaction it caused in the demon’s
followers. ‘Seize her!’

Of the four
minions who’d succumbed to Dione’s power, two were still writhing
around on the floor. One was still standing there in shock. And
there was one who looked once again at Dione striding across the
tarmac before turning and running away as fast as his legs could
carry him. Sudden onset of cowardice. It was not an unreasonable
reaction. Dione still had to deal with ten possessed people who
were now running toward her.

She let her
blood flow, felt the power filling her as she drew on her own form
of magic. Maybe it was magic. Maybe it was something else. It
invigorated her, made her faster and stronger. She stopped walking
and raised the pistol in her left hand, firing into the oncoming
men. Three of them went down before they could get to her with
bullet holes in their chests. She threw the pistol aside and took a
two-handed grip on her sword. The blade gleamed in the
streetlights, and she stepped forward, swinging her favoured weapon
as the first man approached.

The blade
slashed right through the man’s chest and light flared in the wound
as whatever was possessing him, the demon within him, was unbound
from the body. Dione was already turning for her next attack. The
blade flashed in the incandescent lights from the lamps, and then
the light was flaring once again as the demon inside a second
victim vanished. Fists flew at her from the remaining minions, but
none of them came close as she dodged back and away from them. Her
sword flashed out as she turned and another body fell, then
another, this time cut into two pieces.

There was a
shout from Zack and the last of the possessed retreated. Dione
flashed a glance toward the leader as she prepared to press
forward. He was working a spell again. This time fire burned in his
hands; he wanted her alive, but he realised she was too dangerous
to take unharmed. Dione moved, slashing out at one of the remaining
minions. The body dropped with the usual flare of departing demon,
but this time Dione kept moving, pushing past the remaining men
toward Zack. She needed to get to him before the spell was
ready.

Or she thought
she did. Her senses accelerated by the blood power, Dione was
actually able to see the moment a high-velocity rifle round hit
Zack’s chest and then register the sound of the shot. It had not
been a really long-range shot, but it had been from a couple
of hundred yards, beyond the range of Zack’s fear effect, it
seemed. The bullet punched into Zack’s chest cavity and then
detonated. His body jerked violently as bullet fragments erupted
out of his torso, ripping secondary channels through his flesh. The
building spell sputtered and died, and Zack fell, but there was no
flare from a departing demon; he was still in there, still alive.
The vampire body the demon had taken over was tougher to destroy
than a human one.

With his
remaining minions on her heels, Dione ran the dozen yards toward
Zack’s body, lifted her sword, and brought it down on his neck.
Like something out of a Hollywood action movie with really
excellent CGI, Zack’s head bounced free and light blazed from both
sides of the wound. This time something else happened. A crack
seemed to open in the ground beside Zack’s body and the energy
roared down into it. Then the crack slammed shut with an audible
crash like the doors of Hell shutting behind some damned soul.

Dione turned
quickly to fend off the last of Zack’s minions, but they were now
running in the opposite direction. They would need to be dealt
with, but she would handle that with help from Leo as the night
went on. For now, she turned back toward Zack’s body and the spot
where a demon had been sucked out of reality.

She smiled.
‘Cool.’


Part Five: The New
Normal

 New York, NY, 25th July
2015.

Dione found Mike as he
left the building he had used as a sniper’s nest about two blocks
south of Dione’s apartment. He was carrying the big Barrett rifle
and looking rather smug.

‘Just couldn’t
stay out of it?’ Dione asked as she walked up to him.

‘Not really,’
Mike replied. ‘For two reasons.’

‘Two?’

‘Uh-huh. First,
I don’t see why I shouldn’t get to play with the huge rifle
too. You had your go, I should get mine. Damn, it’s got a
kick.’

Dione grinned.
‘It certainly does. The second reason?’

‘We’re
partners. I’m going to help you if it’s at all possible, whether
you like it or not.’

‘I didn’t say I
didn’t like it.’

‘We’ve got the
lesser demons to clean up. I’m not sure how much help I’m going to
be with that.’

Dione shrugged.
‘We can sit you in my car and drive around. If you faint, it means
there’s one of them nearby. You’ll be a great help.’

‘Somehow,’ Mike
said, ‘I don’t think you’re taking this seriously.’

26th
July.

‘None of them seem to
have lasted much more than fifteen to thirty minutes after you
ended their leader,’ Winthrop said. ‘I would surmise that his
presence was their anchor to this world. Without him, they
perished. Or returned to wherever they came from. For our purposes,
that amounts to the same thing.’

‘Except that
someone else could summon them back,’ Mike said. ‘I was watching
when Di cut Zack’s head off. Whatever was in him, it seemed to go
back home, so it could come back.’

‘It’s
possible,’ Winthrop conceded, ‘but it would need to trick another
magician into calling it across. We have lost another family of
magicians with Zack. The talent just became even rarer than it
was.’

‘I checked,’
Mary said. ‘Zack never had any children before his conversion.’

‘Maybe,’ Leanne
said, ‘but that doesn’t necessarily mean the entire family is gone.
Di ended Matthias Gérard over four centuries ago. That’s a lot of
generations which could have spread the genes wider.’

Dione frowned.
‘Thank you for that cheering thought, Leanne. I suppose we’ll just
have to hope that any other distant relatives of Matthias Gérard
have more sense than Zachary. The important thing is that we have
the situation contained for now. All we have to do is cover up
anything which appears supernatural before the quarantine gets
lifted.’

‘I have people
gathering the bodies,’ Leo said. ‘We should have them all somewhere
Winthrop can look them over by morning.’

‘I shall ensure
that the wounds on the ones we allow anyone outside SCU to see are
consistent with our story,’ Winthrop said. ‘I’m hedging with the
federal authorities. I’ve suggested both a viral agent and some
form of toxic, hallucinatory gas could be responsible. I don’t
think they’ll find sufficient evidence of either to be absolutely
sure, though I’m sure some form of story will be put forward to
assure the general populace that the situation has been contained.’
He gave a nod. ‘Another twenty-four hours, I think. By midnight
tonight we should have no further “episodes” and we should be able
to declare the situation under control. We will undoubtedly have to
deal with federal enquiries, but we’ve dealt with that before.’

Dione nodded.
‘I suggest we get some sleep and let Leo handle the immediate
clean-up. We’ll have plenty to do in the morning. I’ll make some
calls and let a few humans know we have it under control.’

‘Huh,’ Leo
grunted. ‘I’d imagine they’ll be more than pleased to hear
that.’

‘I’m sure. This
is the kind of situation SCU was set up to take care of. Under the
circumstances, I think we did remarkably well.’

‘Hopefully the
commissioner is going to agree with you.’

~~~

Dione sighed and put
down her phone. ‘It’s going to be Hell when the bridges and tunnels
open up again,’ she said.

‘We kind of
knew that,’ Mike said.

‘Mm. The CDC
want to send in a team before then to talk to Winthrop and evaluate
the situation. The mayor is pushing for the island to be opened up
again anyway. There’s a strong suggestion that half of Manhattan
will leave as soon as they can and the CDC is calling for
monitoring posts to be set up to check for any signs of “infection”
in those leaving the city. New Jersey is suggesting that they might
block traffic from the island until everyone’s sure there are no
more problems.’ Dione paused to draw in a breath. ‘Basically, it’s
turning into a clusterfuck of epic proportions and people are
looking for someone to blame.’

‘You think
they’ll blame us?’

‘I think we can
spin things well enough to avoid that.’ Dione looked at Mary, who
was silently watching her screens.

‘We should be
okay,’ Mary said. ‘I’m watching the internet. So are Yvonne and her
people. There is something else I turned up last night. Something
related to that intel you brought back from London.’

‘Mike can hear
it too, Mary.’

‘Okay.’ Mary
turned, looking around at them both. ‘That chatroom was accessed.
They were discussing ways Societas could take advantage of the Zack
situation. I traced all the connections. I’m absolutely sure now,
Di. There’s no question.’

‘You got
another name?’ Mike asked. ‘Another Societas member?’

‘Yes,’ Dione
replied, ‘but this one is more sensitive than the others. This is
the one I said could cause problems. We’re going to need to make
some arrangements.’

‘Oh. More
arrangements than for the others? That doesn’t sound ominous at
all.’

East Hampton, NY,
27th July.

Randall Cartwright
owned an apartment in Manhattan – on the Upper East Side – and a
house in the Hamptons. Not on the beach, but in the Hamptons. That
meant he had not been in Manhattan when the bridges had been
closed, and he had spent the last few days in comfort, outside the
lockdown. Now he was preparing to head back in. He had plans. He
was sure plenty of people were not going to like them, but he was
determined to see them through.

The entire
magician debacle was an opportunity if looked at in the right way.
Randall had been listening to what was going on in the city and
there was more than a little noise – which Mary and Yvonne were
trying to counter – about supernatural explanations for what had
happened. The CDC and FBI were crawling all over everything. SCU
was being scrutinised and Randall had a suspicion that a few pushes
in the right places might well bring the Agreement crashing down.
He just needed to figure out who to push and when.

But there was a
problem. That problem was that a lot of the people he needed to
make his plan work seemed to have vanished. They could not
all have been ended by the magician, but they were not
taking calls, emails went unanswered, and they were not logging
into the special chatroom Randall had arranged. He would have asked
a few people to check on the missing ones, but it was getting hard
to find anyone to ask. He had hoped to get a message to the
leadership, but Cho had been the contact there and she seemed to
have stopped using the forum too.

He was logged
in and checking to see whether any of his messages had been read
when he heard the voice behind him. ‘I must admit, Randall, this
makes the whole thing a lot easier.’

He turned with
sufficient speed that whiplash was a distinct possibility. ‘Hunter.
H-how dare you–’

‘Please don’t
go with indignant anger,’ Dione said, stepping into the small
office Randall kept at the back of his house. ‘Mary traced your
connections to that chatroom. I wanted to be absolutely sure
that you were Societas before coming to see you about it. Seeing
you logged in there now really just makes this a done deal.’

Mike’s voice
came through from somewhere deeper into the house. ‘Are you sure we
need to use all this gas, Di? It’s going to be pegged as
arson pretty easily.’

‘That’s not an
issue,’ Dione called over her shoulder. ‘Mary’s busy setting up
evidence to suggest Societas killed him.’

‘Okay. All of
it it is.’

‘You can’t,’
Randall said, his voice hoarse with fear. ‘You can’t just execute a
member of the Summus–’

‘I have plenty
of good solid evidence, Randall. You’ve been hung out to dry. Cho
left us a load of evidence linking back to you and pretty much
every Societas member in the region. Mike and I have been
eliminating them for a few days. I needed it to be airtight for
you, but you’re wrong. You people always seem to forget what
the job of the Hunter is. We protect vampire society, even from
itself. That goes double for the Princeps Venator, and you idiots
haven’t seen fit to remove that title from me yet. I can
execute a threat to all vampires without referring to anyone
else.’

‘We’re ready,’
Mike said, appearing just behind Dione. ‘Just say the word and this
place goes up like a Roman candle.’

Dione put her
hand into her coat and pulled out her sword. ‘Just give me a
moment. Technically, we should probably let him burn, but I’ve
never been that cruel.’

‘Wait!’ Randall
said, getting to his feet and holding his hands up as though he
might ward off the fatal blow. ‘I know things. There are things I
know which could–’

‘Oh, Randall,
you don’t think anything you knew anything about is still part of
Veld’s plan, do you? Whatever you thought you knew has always been
a lie, or it’s no longer true. You’re a sacrifice.’

‘I know things
they don’t know I know!’ Randall’s voice was rising in pitch. He
was becoming frantic. It was something of a comedown for a man who
had always been so arrogant before facing impending, permanent
death.

Dione smiled
and stepped forward. ‘We both know there’s really only one way this
ends, Randall,’ she said.

New York, NY,
28th July.

One of the seats in the
Concilium audience room was empty. Everyone was currently ignoring
it, though the person who should have been sitting there was the
topic of discussion.

‘I’d have liked
to have been kept in the loop regarding this purge,’ Leo said. He
did not get annoyed with Dione often. It was not unheard of, but
not common at all. This was probably the most annoyed Dione had
seen him in decades.

‘Given that one
of the Concilium was a member of Societas Draconistarum, I decided
to handle this internally,’ Dione replied. ‘I still find it
difficult to believe that there are no Societas members in New
York, but Mike and I have cleaned up all the ones we’ve identified
through the chatroom Randall set up. Their numbers are
significantly reduced and their leader has been eliminated.’

‘How did he go
undetected for so long?’ Bertram Drummond asked. There was a degree
of accusation in his voice.

‘I had my
suspicions, but no evidence. You worked very closely with him on a
number of things, Bertram. Didn’t you notice anything
off?’

Bertram
coughed. ‘We’ll need to replace him.’

‘And that’s not
part of my remit, though I can guess who will end up in his
seat.’

‘Yes,’ Leo
said. Maybe he was not annoyed at Dione so much as at the thought
of Masika ending up back on the Summus Concilium. ‘We’ll open it up
for recommendations, but it seems likely that her experience will
make Masika the obvious choice to many. I suppose there was no
other option than ending Randall, Dione. I just wish I could have
seen it happen. The man betrayed all of us.’

‘It’s better
this way,’ Dione said firmly. ‘He goes down as a footnote in
history, not as someone who almost betrayed the whole of vampire
society. The human authorities will believe he was targeted by a
terrorist organisation he stupidly became involved with. If we do
our jobs properly, this whole business with Zack will be put down
as a Societas plot. Things are going to be messy for a while, but
they’ll settle back to normal soon enough.’ She gave a shrug. ‘The
new normal anyway.’

###
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